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Stratium 2.0  1

Here is the briefly summarized Stratium: it is a theory describing the brain as a multi-layered 
system superimposing levels of meaning. Starting from sensory stimuli, for example visual: 
Receiving neuron: 'I am a point'. Neurons grouped in the 1st hierarchical level: 'I am a line'. 2nd 
level: 'I draw eyes nose mouth' 3: 'I am a face' 4: 'I am a known person' 5: 'I play such a role in the 
life of the organism to which I belong', etc… I simplifies a lot because the gateways to other 
conceptual treatments are multiple and the hierarchy considerably more complex. The essential 
point to remember is that each of these levels of representation has relative independence. 
Reason for my use of the pronoun 'I'. Each representation seeks to exist. The more it is asked for 
the more it becomes famous and extends its relationships. The self-organization of neurons 
creates successive levels of intention, which are superimposed. The final consciousness is the 
entanglement of all these levels of representation. The persistence and the synchronization of the 
neural excitations makes that all the levels participate simultaneously to the conscious 
impressions, which makes their richness. Whereas relative independence explains that conscious 
retro-control only has access to a limited extent of the information that structures it (the 
unconscious is not accessible). Guaranteed stability.

This theory seems simple and conforms to the current paradigm of the neurosciences: they 
validated such an organization in particular for the processing of visual signals. So how does the 
theory differ from the usual paradigm and how would it be better able to satisfy the philosophers 
who are bent on the "insoluble" problem of consciousness? Everything is based on the term 
'relative independence'. It hides at the same time a discontinuity between the levels of mental 
representation and their entanglement. Unlike artificial data processing systems, neural 
transmission is not sequential; it is added. Here we find the same phenomenon as in the rest of 
reality: when you want to understand how particles become self-replicating biomolecules and then 
cells, you are forced to superimpose different levels of meaning. Impossible to reduce the set to its 
micro-mechanisms; It is also impossible to talk about emerging properties by ignoring micro-
mechanisms. The levels are simultaneous, entangled, indissoluble and yet independent for our 
observation.

Does this independence also exist in the essence of reality, or is it purely related to the way our 
mind works? This is an issue we will discuss in the next chapters. For the moment the answer is 
not necessary. Clearly, our minds have been mimetically structured, modeling the reality systems 
that our own body participates in. It reproduces the stack of organization of the real. However, the 
fusion of these representations into conscious impressions means that we experience them as 
pieces of a horizontal puzzle, rather than as a vertical stack. Consciousness juxtaposes and 
confronts concepts of the same level. It is by self-examination of our mental functioning that we 
guess its vertical arrangement. Take away some foundation principles like causality and time: 
everything collapses.

Conscious fusion and its relative independence are responsible for the body-mind duality felt. 
Incomplete duality, however: we experience our body. Without perceiving the detail we know that it 
is there. Hosting a liver or a kidney is not just medical knowledge. The absence or trouble of their 
signals disturbs our bodily impression at a level that is difficult to access to consciousness and yet 
real. These perceptions are deeply identity. They sculpt our behavior in a scheduling which our 
consciousness assists, comfortably installed in its belvedere. Consciousness establishes 
representations that are not a mirror, as some neuroscientific theories postulate, because a mirror 
is not capable of transforming its original image. Consciousness is deeply entangled in its micro-
mechanisms by retro-controls. Relative independence of one and the other.

 Stratium is the first volume of the trilogy. This chapter of the Divisarium reworked it deeply by confronting the current 1

neuroscientific data. It focuses more on neural micro-mechanisms and provides a complete explanation of 
consciousness. It details the psychological levels less than the first volume.



As a last resort it is always possible to say that there is no formal proof that the process I have just 
described is conscious experience. Perhaps it is only a correspondence, as close as it is. Some 
authors in neuroscience defend themselves from this criticism by noting that magnetism is also a 
correspondence of the alignment of electronic spins and that no one thinks of placing it in an 
alternative reality. Materialism is only a continuation of the assimilation of the properties of matter. 
Why should consciousness escape this vast material ensemble that is finally quite tolerant of the 
most astonishing phenomena?

But Stratium is completely immune to this criticism by confirming that as a model it is a 
correspondence. Only consciousness can be experienced; the rest is representation. 
Nevertheless, in this matter the consciousness does not differ from any other level of reality 
observing what structures it. Consciousness belongs to the same set. It is born of it. There is no 
argument for sanctuary.

A complementary answer to the criticism is to take the problem backwards: let us place ourselves 
in an older reality which does not yet contain any example of hierarchical complexity and 
entanglement of information as realized by the neural networks. Temporal travelers, we land in this 
ancient reality at the moment when evolution brings up the brain. We are not "on board" but 
spectators of the phenomenon. What could we imagine from the result? In our team of travelers is 
a behaviorist. He claims that the organism with this new centralizing organ will be a 'zombie', a 
being with a far more sophisticated behavior than a plant. But why would it display fundamentally 
different properties? It remains a biological entity, belongs to the same order of matter as the plant. 
The philosopher of the team is unable to contradict him. Going back in time obviously the 
phenomenon of consciousness has disappeared. To invent it would fall into mysticism. Why should 
we believe more in consciousness than in God, at a time when neither were ever observed? The 
philosopher is silent. The brain completes its organization under the eye of our travelers and the 
biped being has all the appearance of innovative properties: it self-observes in a mirror, begins to 
draw and then to write, builds a branched society, and claims to be « conscious". Surprise in the 
behaviorist, whose explanations become insufficient to explain the unexpected desires of the 
biped. While the philosopher is frantically covering pages of observation. He has just invented a 
new discipline: the philosophy of mind.

Our demonstration ends with the question again: what can we predict from the result of the neural 
organization that can contradict the appearance of consciousness? What could make it less 
inescapable than the appearance of magnetism with the alignment of electronic spins, if our 
travelers had gone back to the appearance of elementary particles? In what way would 
consciousness be less integrated with reality than any other phenomenon?

* 
Stratium is an autonomous theory but can only be fully understood within the general theory of self-
organized reality that is the subject of this book. This exposes us to the accusation of circular 
reasoning. But we have seen in the preliminaries that all reasoning is ultimately circular. More than 
any other concept, a general theory of reality is necessarily circular. Where is it formed? In a mind. 
The mind is included in reality. Even when a mysticism tries to get it out, these beliefs are still 
productions of the mind, which the mystics intelligently recognize: God is not conceivable. To deny 
the existence of reality, as does solipsism, does not escape circularity; on the contrary, it is the 
most self-centered posture possible; the mind is the reality. How to relax this infernal circle, shift 
the productions of our minds from its mechanisms? Let's start by asking the physical matter what it 
thinks of our mind. Of course, this personification exists only in our mind. But this one is multiple. 
Do not we learn amazing things, only by staring into a mirror?

Let's start from the most basic questions. What engine drives our tool to think? Why does part of 
this functioning produce the consciousness phenomenon and the rest is inaccessible to us? Why 
does intelligence vary when all brains contain approximately the same number of neurons and are 
equally active? This chapter begins by looking at neural processes, how they organize the data. 
We will then make a jump to the psychological stages, where an assembly of higher concepts 



decide the contrasting dynamics of the personality. Next, down again to neural physiology, its 
ability to support several levels of information. Finally it will be time to look into the most discussed 
transition: neurological organizations becoming the consciousness phenomenon. At each stage, in 
this journey, we operate a small volte-face: matter looks at consciousness, then consciousness 
looks at matter. This is how we will bridge the gap between them.

For the models conceived by the neurosciences, in isolation, are insufficient to satisfy the 
philosophers. The thought must find itself there, be described there, be experienced, without it 
being necessary to consider as insoluble the "hard problem of consciousness". Before tackling it, I 
take you into a small personal digression. It is short. This may be the only part where your brain 
will flutter above the lines, in quick reading. Afterwards, we will ask him for a bigger contribution.

* 
A musical intelligence
In adolescence, different passions stirred inside me to create what was perhaps the first artificial 
musical intelligence. It's the beginning of the 80's. I do electronics as an amateur and offers me a 
Sinclair ZX, one of first cheap personal computers. I already have some sound synthesis 
equipment, VCO VCA and LFO circuits, assembled behind a plywood panel studded with plugs, in 
an ersatz Moog. A small MIDI interface makes it possible to communicate with the Sinclair. I do not 
have the means to buy one of the expensive synthesizers marketed at the time, but a friend of my 
sister, an older musician, lends me occasionally his Yamaha DX7, when he is kicking around too 
assiduously with my lovely sister to think of using it! The Sinclair hosts a fast-to-learn BASIC 
language with which I program games and file management. But when it comes to ordering the 
synthesizer, the BASIC is too slow. The weak processor of the Sinclair is running out of steam to 
interpret my instructions. I immerse myself in the indigestible machine language, sequences of 1 
and 0 symbolizing orders connected by various logical operations, IF, AND, OR ... I call this 
language « ifandor », and when I try to speak it to the family table, I harvest from my brothers and 
sisters a lot of ‘What?' And ‘Zero!’ who manifest their incomprehension ...

My project is to make music by the meter. Of course I do not talk to any musician, guessing they 
would be horrified. The idea that a machine can create hours of electronic symphonies without 
trouble is totally incompatible with the then dominant artistic vision, centered on the fusion between 
the musician and his instrument. Master and tool. I want to turn the tool into a master, the machine 
into intelligence ...

Why do I need such a hard-working assistant? Music production is flourishing. The vinyl bins are 
full of titles with originality probably more diversified than today. I am also fond of photography and 
decided to invest 3D. My great-grandfather was passionate about Africa in the 19th century. He 
brought back a collection of stereoscopic slides of landscapes and unusual animals of this 
continent, gathered in a magnificent piece of furniture, a dark wooden tower, a stereoscope pierced 
with two copper eyepieces straight out of a Jules Verne novel. My grandmother only lets us touch it 
with the utmost care. The impression of manipulating a treasure is reinforced by the spectacular 
effect of the slides whose three dimensions jump us in the face, with a small headache if we insist 
too much.

With two basic slide projectors, a sync card, polarizing filters, and doubling my shots to 20cm 
apart, I soon have an installation to show slideshows in 3D. Odds and ends of boxes and wires 
which do not have the elegance of the stereoscope, but everyone can relax in the armchairs, 
including me. I am young and I noticed that the technician is usually less available to chat than the 
spectators in the room ! I want to increase the autonomy of the system by adding a soundtrack as 
automated as the rest. Here I am in front of the Sinclair keyboard to enter the essentials of music 
theory, categories of chords by listening popularity, a semi-random algorithm generating 
sequences of notes, solo lines and accompaniments. I diversify the number of notes that can be 
associated in a chord, contingent the score too whimsical by making it return on a chorus, while the 
intercalary parts remain motley. I send all this to the DX7.



When the crystalline notes of the FM synthesis arrange themselves into original arpeggios, rising 
from the synthesizer without any human intervention, I have the impression of having captured an 
elf troubadour and managed to lock him in the black and pure casket of the Yamaha. Mix of 
melodious parts surprisingly seductive and others more chaotic, sometimes devoid of any 
coherence (the program requires adjustments), for a very strange whole. Alien music! There is still 
work to humanize it, because the notes are set too exactly on the tempo, devoid of the naturalness 
of the real musicians. But is not that what I'm searching for? Am I not looking for unexpected music 
rather than an approximation of human art? We are in a period where avant-garde electronic 
creations are more boring: basic and monotonous strings, which my program would have made 
with minimum freedom settings. The melodies of the Sinclair float somewhere between the exciting 
heights of human musical composition and the blissful relaxation carried by more repetitive 
sequences.

The interest of this story, for our purposes, is that my ‘artificial musical intelligence’ fairly faithfully 
simulates the part of my brain that would have created ‘manually’, if I had time, the waves of music 
animating my slideshows. Of course the simulation is very limited. When we evoke artificial 
intelligence, comes the fear that the human mind can be replaced and improved by the artificial. 
We naturally tend to point out the inadequacies and inhumanity of machines. We deny them the 
quality of consciousness. Certainly no program succeeds in producing a real emotional 
intelligence. Only a rough simulation of emotions is obtained (often enough to abuse us). The 
machine does not experience anything ... because this simulation is not related to anything. 
Algorithms programmed, dummy autonomy. No biography, no body, no hormones. However, is it 
unrealistic to anticipate their inclusion? Human logic is the easiest to reproduce with digital logic. 
Emotional intelligence requires the simulation of partly metabolic processes. Multi-disciplinary 
work, requiring an understanding of self-organizing mechanisms better than it is currently. But the 
thing is possible. The proof ? We exist.

Consciousness is an integration of many specialized tasks like the one that I made to ingest to my 
microcomputer. Where does this certainty come from? From what I perceive of my own mental 
functions and that the program reproduces. When I was stuck, as a child, in a long drive or on an 
endless ski lift at winter sports, my brain was constantly bubbling and could not sit idly by. I spent 
time composing virtual rock symphonies. Consciousness invaded by lyrical flights, then the musical 
swell falls back into scattered, hesitant notes, while my inspiration seeks extensions and 
embellishments. The program injected years later into the Sinclair ZX seemed to work in the 
fashion of this neural inventor, in an ultra-simplified version. Their relationship is not a surprise. The 
same brain produced both. Our conceptual edifice is able to transfer to another medium. 
Imbrication of traveling information, materializing in an artistic work, a book, a mechanical 
invention, a nuclear accelerator. Even our emotional intelligences travel. But no machine is yet able 
to capture them. We deposit them in the minds of our loved ones. They are kept active by our 
children.

* 

Connecting neurons and thought: how to proceed? 
A theory of the general organization of the brain must explain some astonishing observations:
-While most organs have anatomical characteristics precisely correlated to their function (eye, 
kidney, heart ...), the brain performs a multitude of tasks that are both varied and specialized within 
a relatively uniform anatomy, that of neural networks assisted of their support fabric. No major 
physiological differences between brain regions, between classes of neurons (few), support tissue, 
repair capabilities (neurons rarely multiply). And yet the brain is capable of functions as varied as 
fine coordination of sensory and motor apparatus, to discriminate events, to yearn and to decide, to 
calculate, to identify a face among hundreds, to remember countless episodes of his life, to build 
universes imaginary, etc etc ...



-The brain is able to support functions for which it was not designed. The programming of software 
in binary language is certainly not the reason for which evolution has selected it. Yet it adapts to 
these new demands, which are transferable from one brain to another by learning.
-While the intelligence of a brain, as estimated by others, varies according to impressive gaps, its 
anatomical appearance remains the same. Astounding cases of atrophy bringing the brain matter 
back to 10% of its normal volume (congenital hydrocephalus) are not accompanied by a profound 
deterioration of intelligence. It is therefore not correlated with the number of neurons.
-Also the personality of an individual is unique, and his reactions unpredictable, because of the 
singularity of his brain, yet anatomically identical to others.
-A genetic code specific to each individual nevertheless reaches, at the level of the brain, to create 
the conditions of a language common to all. Singularity and community.
-Voluntary or accidental amputations of parts of the brain result in impaired functions where these 
parts have a central role, but the rest of the brain is able to mitigate the consequences, or even to 
recreate the function, with an efficiency all the greater that it is young.
-Mental functions are programmed by the spontaneous organization of neurons, which is therefore 
not random. The data they receive modulates the organization. But the perception space called 
consciousness hosts 'intentions' that do the same thing. How do these influences work together?

Many other findings continue this series, all of which can be summarized in the following properties 
of the brain: a very great plasticity, a self-organization, the paradox of independence associated 
with a deep integration, and the complex relationship between the function and the physical 
support. The recording of neural activations when the function is requested does not give the code.

Neurons are the support of mental activity (do not continue reading if you do not believe that), yet 
they hide in a fireworks of micro-volts sparks the way they associate themselves for the produce. 
We will follow in a moment the path of the researchers hoping to pierce this mystery. Today 
neuroscientists use the ascending method, the science of complexity: tests of algorithms 
describing and predicting the neural activity correlatively to the observed function (the mental task), 
such as meteorologists seeking to guess the time by studying the movement atmospheric 
molecules. This approach, which sees the neural field as a huge chaotic system to model, resorts 
extensively to statistics. It is difficult, groping, and requires large technological resources. The 
popularity of statistics stems from its phenomenal success in other disciplines attacking large 
systems; meteorology manages to lay its chains on the clouds; the chemistry and physics of 
materials are dressed in models refined by the quantum scale; the detailed list is long. The recent 
celebrity of the complex approach obliterates the older methods, dedicated to the summit of the 
organization of the brain, that is to say our psychology; psychoanalysis, for example, seems 
obsolete to many neuro-cogniticians.

Yet the knowledge of the productions of the brain always has caricatural shortcomings. 
Neuroscience does not propose any truly explicit theory of the consciousness phenomenon; they 
do not make any link between the neuronal exchanges and the emergence of their functionalities. 
The construction of personality is a complete mystery. Establishing correlations between neural 
activity and sensations says nothing about the phenomenon itself. The two concepts are 
superimposed and non-explanatory of each other. Why are neurons the only cells to create 
impressions? Why the neurons of the digestive tract, numbering one hundred millions all the same, 
do not produce consciousness while those in the cortex do? These are the questions that the 
Stratium hypothesis tries to answer. What approach did I use?

Are not you surprised that the neuroscientific hopes are currently based on the ascending method, 
whereas classical science has always started with the descending, the reductionism? Why did not 
it try to reduce consciousness to its micro-mechanisms? It encountered a barrier: Cartesian 
dualism. Terrible gap for the researchers of the time. Nothing to cross. Studying involved choosing 
the 'mind' region or the 'matter' region. Reductionism has been exercised independently in both 
territories. It started from the organs for the material body, towards the infinitely small; from the 
personality for the mind, towards the infinitely hidden (the unconscious).



My plan begins very simply: dissect all postulates that my mind has ingested. I removed my trust in 
all but one: that scratching with the index finger would relieve an itch (its effectiveness is 
remarkable!). Such a series of autopsies makes reductionism inevitable. You will be convinced by 
reading this book that the author warmly supports complex thinking and criticizes pure 
reductionism; however, my jibes do not target the reductionist method, only to make it an exclusive 
approach. Reductionism has lifted humanity (at least part of it) from the magical thought. It initiated 
the expansion of knowledge. Impossible to approach the complex without already knowing a 
panoply of micro-mechanisms. Reductionism is necessary to loosen the field of analytic thought. 
The complex is a quality control of the value of reductionist theories: if these theories are true, the 
algorithms of complexity correctly simulate parts of the organized reality, with behind a hope of 
prediction, even only probabilistic. As predictions quickly lose their power as complexity grows, 
science becomes more precise at frequent back and forth between reduction and complexity. 
Systematic need as soon as a new organization is identified, because the rules structuring the 
additional level will change, sometimes radically (from the particle to the atom), sometimes 
surreptitiously.

Usually, following this precept, ascending and descending methods remain supportive. They can 
share the same paradigms, use the same technical vocabulary, or easily translate concepts from 
one to the other. The "molecular agitation" of physicists becomes the "heat" of thermodynamics. 
For the brain it is more complicated, and it is not a surprise if you retain the main thesis of Stratium: 
there are a very large number of levels of organization between the neuron and conscious thought; 
these levels are not physical; it is a conceptual organization, whose material support retains the 
same appearance as the organization rises, in other words its intelligence develops. A brain 
endowed with certain mental tasks will have the same physical appearance as a less competent 
brain. Both illuminate the functional MRI screens (fMRI) with the same enthusiasm. The difference 
comes from the organization of exchanges, and more precisely from the number of successive 
stages used to finely conceptualize the information. The larger the number, the more detailed the 
models become and incorporate neighboring data, the more the number of potential solutions 
increases. The intelligence of the conceptual stack increases. Its instability too. The worst 
excesses affect the most intelligent minds. Fortunately, conceptualizing the overflows and their 
consequences is also a task best performed by intelligent minds. Do not give up this aptitude :-)

My own verticality is bounding, you have noticed, and makes me out of my subject very quickly. 
Refocus. The difficulty in linking psychology and neurophysiology is a direct consequence of the 
large number of intermediate levels of organization. From psychology, it is not possible to 
determine testable micro-mechanisms by traditional physical instrumentation, since the material 
support does not change by descending the organization of the system. The neurons performing 
the basic tasks of the unconscious do not differ in their functioning from those dealing with the 
highest conscious abstractions. Empirical theories can be thrown at this mysterious space, such as 
its Freudian delineation in It / Me / Superego, but confirming them with observations is a matter of 
self-persuasion rather than scientific validation. An operating model of the unconscious is not 
falsifiable for a simple reason: it is always possible to build over concepts that ensure that this 
model is the right one, and the person starts functioning authentically, at the conscious level, 
according to these references. In other words, everyone can follow his personal theory of the mind 
and behave very well. It is objective in each consciousness. No possible demonstration of the 
existence of the Freudian triptych, nevertheless it is a rigorous conceptual framework which 
renders great services to those who adopt it.

Yet there is, as we have seen, a quality control over any reductionist theory which is the complex 
approach. If the theory we are studying has correctly identified the micro-mechanisms of behavior, 
the complex approach makes us able to make predictions about it. This brings to light the lack of a 
satisfactory theory: no one can project the destiny of a human being with an acceptable margin of 
error. To start with genetic tests is for the moment to delude oneself much more gravely than to 
take root in psychology. Genetic prediction blindly scans more levels of brain organization than the 
traditional personal history survey. Humans are diversified from the point of view of genetics, but 
this diversification increases considerably with staggering and biographical dispersion. Certainly, 



starting the complex approach to genetics has the advantage of giving a more basic foundation to 
micro-mechanisms. The disadvantage is the number of levels of organization to be crossed until 
the behavior, which makes lose all the power to the predictions coming from so low in the Stratium.

The advantage of psychological inquiry is to rely on the levels closest to consciousness, the more 
accessible to it, so that the "predictions" of the psychologist (basing advice on the most judicious 
behavior) can become the object of true ownership and implementation. They acquire likelihood. 
Disadvantage: the micro-mechanisms analyzed have less universality than genetics. They are 
more specific to the individual biography and how it constructs a singular mind. The survey needs 
to be detailed, is not reproducible from one person to another. Shortcuts and summary 
interpretations are frequent, judgments are expressed, they impede appropriation and explain the 
random effects of psychotherapy. There is no "algorithm" for transposing the survey results into a 
codified psychotherapeutic procedure. Even if such a generalization could be formulated, the 
predictions would retain a relative value. Individuals do not evolve in a closed system. They are 
part of a society. Predictions, whatever the level of Diversium where they are, are defeated by 
downward causality. Here this causality is the social structure imposing itself on the human being, 
including when it triggers a rebellion.

The model represented by society was the initiator of my reductionist analysis of the individual 
personality. When you study the functioning of a group, its individualities, its conflicts, its 
consensus, you observe a process very similar to the assembly of thoughts moving in a 
consciousness. Imagine yourself in the presence of someone you know intimately, whose mental 
patterns and body expressions you have understood; you send him some news to comment. You 
can follow his inner journey, without him having to utter a single word. You represent to yourself his 
inner society, which I initially called "polyconsciousness": the term image a scene where small 
independent consciousnesses compete to gain the advantage. Each represents an aspect of the 
personality. Several movies  contain an illustration of the concept: you dive into the head of the 2

hero in full cogitation and discover a kind of stormy board of directors, each of whose members, 
firmly in a radical position, tries to impose his vision of things. Polyconsciousness satisfies an 
astonishing and essential finding on our behavior: we are capable of sometimes instantaneous 
movements from one facet of personality to another, source of contradictory attitudes, and without 
impression of loss of coherence! This phenomenon is incompatible with a continuous synthetic 
process organizing our higher concepts. Consciousness is a place of expression and fusion of our 
most elaborate acting representations, proto-personalities that I have called persona. The persona 
explain remarkably the influences of the relatives, the small mental voices, the phenomena of 
persistence such as the memory of the disappeared after a mourning. They explain the profound 
reorganizations of the personality, often stupefying after a highly significant and unmanageable 
event by the existing personality: serious illness and vital risks, mourning, catastrophe, 
disappointments and severe dramas, miraculous healing. Finally, the conscious fusion of the 
persona is subject to disorders, which are expressed in the frequent polyphrenic disorders and 
other dissociations of personality.

The persona are not a division of the brain into new boxes. They can be likened to strange 
attractors of personality, conceptual aggregates that show an identifiable and stable general form 
even when incoming data varies (within certain limits). The persona are themselves composites, 
organization of multiple concepts conceived under various neurological horizons. Continuing to 
break up the concepts into their parts, you dive from level to level down to the ground level: 
sensory stimuli. We have just descended the Stratium. The neuron is there, hyperconnected data 
center. Jewel passionately scrutinized by neuroscience. When the scientist goes back up the 
pyramid of mental organizations, he must find the path that we have just come down. Neuron 
finally entangled in mind.

 Identity, James Mangold, 2003 2
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In my enthusiasm, which you shared, I superbly ignored the dualist gap. I did not have the slightest 
impression of jumping a ditch, neither on the way out nor on the way back. Its presence existed 
only within the obscurantism surrounding the brain. Was its perpetuation arranging those who had 
cornered a territory on its banks? Sanctuarization of the mind, sanctuarization of the matter.

* 

The multi-centric brain vs the stratified brain 
This subchapter explains my stratified vision of neural organization and how it rids the classic 
multi-centric view of its limitations.

How does self-organization find a compromise between order and chaos, between balance and 
instability? In this book, we do not make a radical distinction. Chaos is a variety of order scattered 
over so many elements that the rules of their fine interactions become indistinguishable and 
require a probabilistic approach. We speak of "chance". In fact these interactions are likely to 
follow a circular sequence, returning to a previous state, but the occurrence is so infinitely far from 
the potential life of the system that it becomes impossible to speak of a stable loop. When the 
number of elements involved is small, the system they form returns on the contrary very quickly to 
the same state. A "balance" seems to be found.

Apply these principles to neurons. Each is a functional unit. If the system they form is a single 
workspace, it has no chance of achieving any stability. Neurons happily discharging into the entire 
network under the influence of all others would never achieve any coherence. Would they go 
through the same configuration, the same "thought", perhaps once every ten billion years? A set as 
changing as the interactions of molecules of a gas in a balloon the size of a skull. The grouping of 
neurons into simple geographical "sections" of the same functional level is not appropriate either. 
What would coordinate these sections together? How would elemental influxes become elaborate, 
stable, and individualized representations that we call "concepts"? Sections can account for very 
specific functions, such as the interpretation of visual cues, but not the general organization of the 
mind.

The network must therefore host discontinuities: neurons grouped into small functional units, in 
which the interactions spontaneously create an equilibrium zone, stable in a certain set of stimuli 
arriving at unity, while retaining sufficient flexibility to change if the data differs sharply. A work of 
categorization. The overall interaction of the group must be able to absorb the small differences in 
the corresponding stimulus packages, emit the same code at the output, stop if the configuration is 
not in the recognized zone, or move this zone to a new one if the configuration is repetitive enough 
to obscure the celebrity of the old.

Any theory about the neural organization must integrate the way it was originally formed. This 
embryology is indispensable. It is impossible indeed to integrate in any code, whether genetic or 
otherwise, the organizational complexity of a nervous system. Think for a moment about the 
multitude of long fibers that cross the brain to connect distant neural groups: how could such a 
bushy plan be inscribed in the egg? In addition, the order of the living does not date from the 
genetic code. This one is only a stage of organization. We need to understand how the function 
recreates the organ from simpler rules than the adult system.

The classic conception of the brain is neuro-anatomical: a set of centers specialized in 
independent mental functions. This multi-centric model is historical and based on several findings: 
cerebral anatomy is indeed heterogeneous. It identifies different areas in terms of morphology of 
myelinization of nerve fibers, density and organization of neurons. Lesions cause functional 
symptoms rigorously correlated with their geographical location. In the middle of the nineteenth 
century, Broca and Wernicke showed, without consulting each other, that the destruction of a 
cerebral zone bearing since their name causes an aphasia, impossibility to evoke or to understand 
the words. At the same time came the very popular case of Phineas Gage, a man with prefrontal 



cortex destroyed in isolation in an accident, who became capricious and unstable, unable to control 
his moods, while he was previously skilful, end and persevering. Speech center, emotion control 
center. The fine identification of the cogs is continued thanks to functional MRI.

Neuro-embryology shows the encephalon as a result of evolution. The caricature of the "separatist" 
vision of the brain was Mac Lean's theory of the triunal brain (1949). According to it, the cranial box 
accommodates three organs corresponding to a phylogenetic succession: 1) the reptilian brain or 
archipallium, which has become brainstem in humans, to the homeostatic and reflex function; 2) 
the paleo-mammalian brain, which has become the limbic system, is the seat of emotions and 
memory; 3) the neo-mammalian brain, or neo-cortex, which has been the subject of an exuberant 
development in humans, and generating all this abstruse content that complicates life terribly: 
abstractions, logic, languages, long-term expectations term.

This simplified vision of the brain has led to recommendations of equivalent simplicity in terms of 
personal achievement: the reptilian brain, instinctive, territorial, aggressive, must be held on a 
leash by the evolved brain, triumphant tamer of the buried animal. What are the whips, the claws, 
the fangs, the cages and the feed, for the animal, the theory does not say anything about it. We will 
not be able to content ourselves with a three-level Stratium, any more than neuroscience is 
satisfied with today; they prefer to speak of interacting brain areas, rather than giving 
independence to these three brains. The concept of their integration into a general network that 
would support consciousness, has become the most popular hypothesis.

The multi-centric model has been expanded by numerous experiments and has proved very useful 
in therapeutics. Localized disruption and artificial stimulation of neurons bring dramatic 
improvements in some diseases. It becomes possible to restart sensory and locomotor functions. 
Ability to walk again after a stroke. Efficacy also for secreting neurons. Those who no longer 
manufacture dopamine in Parkinson's disease are returning to their function. The implantation of 
new neurons in the injured areas further improves the perspectives: under the effect of the local 
demands (the impulses create the organization), the neural patterns are reconstituted with the help 
of the new cells. More sophisticated functions are repaired. By stimulating the neurons with a 
cellular precision, even dendritic, will we be able to modulate and repair the tiniest of disorders as 
we please?

Nuance these exploits with three remarks: 1) The repair rarely allows to return to the initial state, 
except among the youngest. The remaining brain tissue sees its plasticity decrease with age. 2) 
We speak of repair and not of increase of functions. These results do not allow transhumanistic 
fantasies such as "add neurons to increase performance". We will see why such enthusiasm may 
cool down. 3) Is not it adventurous to act punctually on the mental structure without having the 
whole plan? How to predict the fine effects on the personality?

If our hypothesis is correct, and the multi-centric model is too simplistic to explain the functioning of 
the mind, then intervening at any point in the brain is likely to insidiously modify any mental 
function. They are no longer wisely protected each in their anatomical box.

The insufficiency of the multi-centric model which embarrasses us is this: if the most specialized 
functions of the mind are geographically well identified, this model does not say anything about the 
way in which they present their information, how it is related to others and how it ends up forming a 
decision. This model can not do without the presence, in the background, of a CEO associating all 
these data together, drawing in the function he needs, in short a kind of shovel driver who shakes 
his levers with accurate intentions. A brain of the brain. The homunculus of the philosophers. The 
mystery is just out of place, always whole. The fortress Consciousness remains inviolate.

Stratium (and now the most popular neuroscientific hypotheses) postulates that neurons work in 
hierarchical functional groups. Such a structure is apparent in fMRI only on the first levels of 
organization, immediately succeeding the stimuli to be treated. Above, the map is lost because of 
an exponential complexity. The neural effervescence appears planned only regionally, correlatively 



to the mental tasks in progress. The need to examine stimuli from all possible angles multiplies the 
tasks and groups responsible for providing them. Dilation of the space of the excitations. The 
active structure regains simplicity when it becomes synthetic: a single neuron ultimately symbolizes 
a very elaborate concept, such as the representation of a known person (see Jennifer Aniston's 
neuron). It is its connections with all the underlying structuring concepts that underlie this 
representation.

Let's go back to the middle of this hierarchy. In intermediate levels, partial concepts are generated 
by independent functions. They differ in their way of processing signals (one treats for example the 
shape of an object and the other its color). The partial concepts are spliced together to form the 
integrating concepts of the higher level. Bridges exist between groups still closer together by their 
general function (vision). The more the leveling increases, the more the geographical grouping 
disappears due to the multiplication of long connections. The notion of group must be replaced by 
that of unit-network, which can extend through the whole brain. The concept of nerve center, at 
these levels, gradually loses its validity. Then it finds again on the highest levels, when the most 
integrating neurons, at the top of the hierarchy, are organized geographically according to the 
symbols they represent. It seems logical to discover those designating our most famous congeners 
in the same brain area. On the other hand, an entity such as consciousness, having a functional 
definition, conceivable in the form of an integrating space, can not have a unique geographical 
location. It is identifiable in the neural skein only by the contents it hosts. We will detail this subject 
of course.

Stratium is globular rather than pyramidal. At its base, the myriad of sensory signals are correlated 
by the first-order neural groups. Different configurations of these groups analyze patterns from 
different angles. The number of neurons involved in this task is not less than that of the neurons 
relaying the sensory signals, or it is significantly higher for complex sensory waves. Neuronal 
groups are trying to deal with apparent chaos. Examples are the vision and coordination of the 
posture; many criteria are entangled in the hidden order of these sets of stimuli; neurons organize 
themselves into different algorithms to treat them; large neuronal populations are required. Their 
results are then merged into representative objects, the concepts, which will themselves be 
organized together. Physically, each elementary concept is a set of neurons coordinated by an 
excitation in a time space specific to the group. A higher concept is the coordination of the groups / 
elementary concepts constituting it, associated with the smaller number of neurons ensuring this 
specific coordination. The stratification of the concepts therefore requires a quantity of additional 
neurons that first increases and then decreases as it rises. Hence the globular form: more neurons 
just after the sensory base, then refining the pyramid to the top, consciousness being the least-
filled work space in neurons. Most of the coding is done below.

The hierarchy of network units is too thin and intricate to appear in the current fMRI algorithms, 
especially since the diagrams have temporal coordinates in addition to the spatial ones. FMRI 
loses its definition of analysis for the synthesis of major mental functions. The dissociation of levels 
is difficult. The gateways predicted by Stratium are manifested in the presence of long connections. 
If the theory is correct, these are activated soon after the regional treatment of the sensory signals 
and before the final impulses corresponding to the behavioral act, admitting that one can identify 
such an exit. Thinking is a continuous process and its sequencing up to the decision is not a 
repetitive sequence.

In the multi-centric theory, the prefrontal cortex is presented as a conductor, because of its dense 
connections with almost all other brain areas. In the separatist approach of the higher functions, he 
occupies by default the role of the famous CEO cited. In fact no definition is satisfactory to isolate it 
as well, whether it is architectonic (the neural layer IV is granular), relational (projection zone of the 
mid-dorsal nucleus of the thalamus) or functional (its stimulation does not trigger movement). 
Reattaching the function of a brain area to its local architecture is a rarely productive approach 
because of the great variability between species and even between individuals of the same 
species. This shows the limits of the multicentric model. Architectonics is important but must 



unravel the local network units of the general network units. Need for hard functional tests to 
implement.

Highly specialized functions characterize the prefrontal cortex: motivation, affect management, 
abstraction, deduction, decision, initiation of reward. It is therefore essential in the planning of 
elaborate behaviors, social behaviors, mood control. Functions that I have personified in the 
"Inventor" and "Observer". The Inventor is our petulant inner researcher, who manipulates the 
elements of mental representations to form new ones. He works in this particular mode that we call 
intuition: here I use the philosophical sense, which is to test the concepts, to blend in, to integrate 
into their inner workings. We will see how to translate this concept into less esoteric terms. I also 
use the concepts 'Inventor' and 'Observer' more broadly to designate two complementary 
directions of mental integration work, present at all levels of the hierarchy. It is at the level of the 
higher functions that they personify the best in these terms.

Thanks to the extensive connections of the prefrontal cortex, the Inventor integrates 
representations formed by multiple regional subnetworks into his creations. All networks inherently 
have the capacity to invent new associations; however, by operating on their lower-level 
representations, these abilities are inapparent to consciousness. At its level, consciousness calls 
this function the imagination. The Inventor is a rather quantitative function: his agitation is judged 
by the number of alternatives he starts to create. The mind is bubbling with ideas, goes in all 
directions. The Observer, for its part, is a rather qualitative function: he compares the 
representations and evaluates their similarity. He gives a notation to the behavior: is the result 
consistent with hope? Would other representations have better predictive power? We all have 
Inventor and Observer functions, however their effectiveness accounts for different profiles: the 
individual as much imaginative as incompetent in the adaptation to the expectations of his 
environment (Inventor awesome + Observer mediocre); the pragmatic individual who transforms 
the propositions of others into success (modest Inventor + sharp Observer). We are or we crossed 
these characters. You are in front of a Preferential Inventor when the urge takes you to chain the 
guy to his office to finish the project, so much he dissipates. You are in front of a Preferential 
Observer when you want to kick his buttocks so that he stops telling you what to do (knowing he's 
right). Or when he steals ideas of others to make profitable applications. The Preferential Observer 
has demonstrated its existence in Stigler's law of eponymy: « A scientific discovery never bears the 
name of its author » ;-)

The conductor's metaphor for the prefrontal cortex therefore seems fair enough, as long as it 
emphasizes one essential point: musicians are also "leaders" of their own talents in producing 
music. Any network unit oversees those who support it. There is no fundamental difference in the 
rules of organization of each level. There is a hierarchy but the summit acquires consistency only 
by its foundations. In the brain opera, the conductor does not know the music before the arrival of 
the musicians.

This vision of the functionally layered as well as geographically structured brain provides answers 
to the most difficult questions in the open. It makes it a completely self-organized entity. In its 
absence, you often hear false dualistic formulations: "the brain associates...", "the brain activates, 
inhibits...", "the brain seeks the memory of...". What is it that associates, activates, seeks? The 
soul? The genes ? No, it is the neurons themselves, united in a staged self-organization that turns 
them from impulse generators to symbol producers.

The younger science of artificial intelligence has not been mistaken: it makes full use of the 
stratification principle in its neural simulation networks. Deep learning is about feeding data into 
algorithms that transmit them to others, more integrators. The process uses multiple layers. High 
level algorithms are able to modify the previous ones. In output, the data became an analysis of 
themselves. A concept has formed. An intelligence has appeared. Is it already a consciousness? 
We will discuss further.



Let's give up the anatomy for a moment and take up the organization of the brain from the 
phylogenetic angle. It is an organ that appeared in evolution to respond to a functional need (we 
will redefine later functionalism with the stratified way of thinking). It is connected to all the others 
and receives, at the most basic level, a considerable influx of information. Inputs of external and 
internal sensors of the body: cutaneous sensory receptors (temperature, pressure, pain), tendon 
(muscle tension), articular (sense of position), retinal cones (light), visceral receptors (pain, 
metabolic state)... The symbolism of the signals on this stage is restricted: a binary alternation 
activation / rest, and a value of intensity determined by the closeness of the axonal depolarizations. 
From the next level, however, a synthesis is set up. A 2nd rank neuron collects the signals of 
several first-order neurons and produces information specific to the set of afferent signals. This 
resultant is complex because it takes into account the micro temporal delays between the signals, 
and that the neuron of 2nd rank returns retroactive impulses on the neurons of 1st rank, activators 
or inhibitors. In this sense, the set of neurons of 1st and 2nd rank is a true autonomous unit whose 
activity adds an embryo of symbolic concept to the afferent signals.

Most importantly, it is the signals themselves that "push" their organization. Remember that this 
schema has an evolutionary history and no programmer has come to install it. On the other hand, 
there is a supreme judge of its relevance, which is (was?) natural selection. The body benefited by 
this solution survives, the disadvantaged disappears. The process also has a capacity for 
invention: mutations. The organization is reshaped around the consequences of each mutation, 
whether or not the natural selection grants celebrity afterwards. Certainly each neural scheme is 
not validated as well. Neurons are content to exercise their physiological function, which is to 
locate regularities in the data and codify them as concepts. These are often conflictual and their 
organization creates acting representations. Acts are subject to evolutionary validation. In the end, 
it is rather the ability of schemas to diversify solutions and adapt actions to the context that is 
favored by evolution. Mutations that increase the intelligence of patterns are preferred. In a context 
of social coordination of individuals, other qualities intervene: specialization and collectivism. The 
changes are part of the genetic code, with several levels of transcription of the information (gene 
itself, epigenetics, and what other gene regulation capabilities about themselves?).

Let's take back our autonomous unit of treatment, with its neurons of 1st and 2nd rank. Neurons 
are able to react to signals in different ways, unlike logical gate bits of transistors. They are closer 
to what could be a quantum computer. That is, if they intersect the signals using different stages of 
their intrinsic characteristics, they produce several symbolic concepts instead of one. The 
analytical capacity of the unit is considerably multiplied. It seems, as we will see, that the two 
memories (short and long term) fit in this way.

Let's continue to follow our symbolic exits to the neurons of the next stage. These add the data of 
other sensory areas to coordinate them into a larger synthetic representation, which can 
correspond to a body area, a field of vision, the individualization of an object. Other dimensions 
have been added, according to the regularities identified by the dedicated diagrams: tact, spatial 
form, flavor, etc. The essence of the subject represented is enriched as it rises in the pyramid.

Let us approach at this stage an essential point, which is also at the heart of our discussion of 
consciousness: the representations are not used by any homunculus flying the cranial cabin; they 
are directly acting. Each of these, in the course of phylogenetic history, has been an innovation that 
oversees the underlyings, and is in a position to exercise back-control. The transition between 
analytical and acting representation is located at this precise step. The process creates a superior 
concept that exerts its influence backwards. The top of the organization is the most synthetic; it is 
at the peak of the intelligence of the pile. However, it does not make previous retro-checks 
disappear. They continue to exert their influence where they have helped to stabilize the structure 
and increase its performance against the test of natural selection. The lower levels are also acting 
at the level of intelligence that is their own. Consequence: the elementary representations of the 
first levels already control behaviors. Their limited intelligence makes them refer to as "reflexes". 
These acts are initiated even before the higher levels have been able to reverse them. In our 
metaphor of Stratium, the gigantic hierarchical office building, the employees of the lower floors 



have a certain autonomy; they undertake targeted actions according to the data they receive, even 
before board executives have been able to consult them. Is it a coincidence that the real 
companies are now working on this model and are doing better? ...

Our theory fits perfectly with the disturbing observation that Benjamin Libet made in the 1980s: 
when a person decides to perform a gesture, the corresponding neurological activation starts in the 
motor circuits before they can reach the consciousness (which announces the decision). In other 
words, the gesture is initiated in the unconscious and the consciousness only warned while having 
the impression of being at the origin of the order. As destabilizing as if your mailer was writing the 
messages itself and sending them, making you believe that it was your typing on the keyboard that 
created the message content.
In the Stratium the intermediate levels of organization are potentially all acting. Their output points 
as well to the internal retro-controls and effector channels (motor neurons) as to the following 
organizational stages. The acts begin at their level when they had, evolutionarily speaking, this 
capacity. That complementary organizations have registered on top does not eliminate this option; 
it brings a retro-control to an act initially "free", in this case the conscious opinion comes to impose 
the reflex in progress, with possibility of correcting it or stopping it if it is not too much advanced. 
The consciousness can stop a reflex that has not reached its target, but not resume hasty words 
already packaged in sound waves...

Words are different, since we do not control the media that carries them. In a physical action, the 
scope of conscious feedback control is easier to follow. If we know the constraints on the system, 
we can identify the rules. Three seem important: 1) There is a preexisting active circuit, validated 
by evolution; so it is not disadvantageous; only a more advantageous competitor can make it 
disappear. 2) The superior organization of existing actions refines their scope, producing additional 
benefits. 3) Retro-control by a higher organization increases reaction time; advantage or 
disadvantage? From these constraints, we understand that some effector circuits persist, at the 
bottom of the organization scale, because they keep their evolutionary benefits (an avoidance 
reflex saves the life of the individual in danger). Others disappear, replaced by the final feedback 
control (the concepts are not all associated with actions). Finally, the final feedback control is not 
always more effective than the hasty decision of the lower levels, either because of a crippling 
delay (to conceptualize the danger to be avoided is longer than the saving reflex), or to think is less 
sharp (reviewing the alternatives makes procrastinate so that instinct or intuition may be better).

As an example of our treatment units organized in levels, let us follow the fate of the information of 
a tension sensor on a tendon: the stimuli reach the body of a sensory neuron relay in the spinal 
cord. From this first level of treatment, a feedback occurs to the motor neuron: the influx thereof, 
adjusting the contraction state of the muscle fiber, are proportioned to the tension data received 
from the sensor. Thus, untimely changes in muscle tone are limited, which would threaten the 
balance of the posture. Nevertheless, large deviations of tension cause, beyond a certain 
threshold, a sudden contraction: it is the tendon-muscular reflex, a direct loop of 1st level, present 
even in the decerebrate or sleeping animal. It's an active loop. It is preserved even after adding a 
higher organization, for the simple reason that it is fast, inexpensive and effective to maintain the 
posture at rest, already active coordination in fact. The addition of additional levels modulates the 
response by coordinating it with neighboring muscles. Global movement. Other gestures are 
included in the set at other points of the musculoskeletal apparatus, to satisfy more complex 
objectives, for example standing up. Then at the top of the stack builds a retro-control from 
sophisticated intentions to define a gestural talent. Initially you have the stable tone of fingers 
pressed against each other, in the end you have a hand holding a brush, whose delicate 
movements in front of a canvas draw a work deemed artfully wonderful by other consciousnesss. 
Effector levels are preserved, others become relays in favor of the intention of a higher concept.

In this example our motor automatisms keep a relative autonomy and simultaneously become 
effector of considerations having nothing more to do with the excitation of a sensory ending. They 
act on behalf of a profession, a social position, a personal oeuvre. Shift so amazing that it created 
in the minds of classic thinkers dualism mind / matter. See now we have followed the thread 



between the two. Yet many are still reluctant to see the consciousness explained purely in terms of 
neural activity. We will come back to it in a moment. This is only the beginning of our decryption.

In our functional approach, the division of the brain into centers does not appear indispensable. It 
could be a perfectly homogeneous field of neurons and serve our needs perfectly. But it shows a 
multi-centric organization. Two explanations for this: on the one hand the evolutionary inheritance, 
transcribed in the embryonic growth of the brain; on the other hand the economy of resources: to 
concentrate in the same place the processing of information of the same nature reduces the need 
for long, slow and expensive connections.

Stratification is apparent from the very first levels in the organization of each of the centers. It 
continues then, through crossroads / relays, dedicated to the communication and the synthesis of 
the data. It ends with much fewer neurons but high in the hierarchy, thanks to their extensive 
connections and varied as well as specific. They form the conscious integration network. It still has 
several levels, allowing conscious representations to manipulate themselves, to realize the image 
of the 'Self cogit', the 'Self in society', the social group within the culture, the women in the midst of 
men, humanity in the midst of animality, etc.

The thesis of the multi-centric brain and the stratified brain are therefore not contradictory. In fact 
their integration to date is the only hypothesis correctly explaining the geographic patterns of 
neural activities observed by fMRI, and the fact that these activations ultimately produce something 
much more decided than a random muscle contraction…

So far we have detailed the organization of neurons in a way very much in tune with the most 
recent discoveries of neuroscience. Unfortunately this relative consensus on how the brain works 
fails to encompass the summit of Stratium: consciousness and its contents. The experts concerned 
disperse in three main areas: 1) individualistic aspects of thought (psychology, neurocognition); 2) 
collectivist aspects managing inter-human relations (history, sociology, politics, economy); 3) finally, 
the generalization of the construction of thought itself (philosophy, communication, linguistics, 
anthropology).

Consciousness always draws a border between these domains. The neuron belongs to the 
neuroscientist, who also disputes the unconscious with the psychoanalyst, while the psychologist 
keeps the conscious part of the personality. In sociology and politics we are mainly interested in 
taking conscious positions. However, the border becomes transparent. Reductionism operates on 
each discipline. The productions of consciousness are based on unconscious micro-mechanisms. 
A psychologist was Nobel Prize winner in economics (Daniel Kahneman).

Psychology is a polymorphic domain but close to the neurological paradigms we have just 
described. Unsurprisingly, psychologists are the most receptive to the invasion of neuroscientific 
theses. They get used to the paradigm of functional consciousness, the emergence of underlying 
neurological micro-functions. Psychoanalysts are more resistant, anchored in a conception of the 
unconscious that is undoubtedly too proprietary to Freud, but which succeeds in injecting intentions 
into our hidden workings, which is not done by the statistics of neural excitations.

Historians sociologists economists and politicians deal with stages of social organization, part of 
the Diversium that we situate above the Stratium. They are also receptive to systemic and 
neurocognitive concepts for two reasons: a) They deal with social entities, majority opinions, 
ideals, populations, trends, in terms of reconciliations and conflicts determining final issues; it's all 
about understanding how these entities interact; paradigms close to interactions of neural 
networks. b) The subconscious sub-concepts are more standardized than the conscious ones, 
since they are more adapted to the statistics and the predictions on the social tendencies. 
Nevertheless, the digital means of data processing explode and open a new commercial eldorado: 
it becomes possible to refine the predictions by including the conscious layers of Stratium. Classes 
of personalities, then individual models. Detailed data are kindly provided by the people 



themselves: opinions, information searches, preferences, consumption patterns, popular 
congeners, coveted media.

Most of the human sciences thus come close to the so-called "exact" sciences, and particularly to 
the neurosciences posted at the front. The flexibility of the brain itself helps them. New conceptions 
become part of human consciousness (we are our conceptual assembly); people become more 
compliant with expected standards, especially since these standards are expanding and 
diversifying to the point of no longer deserve this name. On the contrary, they seem to provide a 
variety of benchmarks important enough to create an original personal identity.

Philosophers, like psychoanalysts, harbor resistants to this codification of the human person which 
for them reduces it. Unsurprisingly, they are the most individualistic minds, for whom the attempt at 
classification will always be an amputation. They are reluctant to accept the neuroscientific 
approach and still seek, for many of them, to protect their consciousness by dualism: it would be a 
phenomenon impossible to reduce to a neuronal electrical activity, whatever its complexity. The 
organizational plan can not in any way explain how we feel things in full consciousness, those 
"qualia" that a machine would be unable to experience even beating the best player in the world at 
chess. For these philosophers, whom we will call the phenomenophiles, consciousness is like light, 
a phenomenon that can be framed by a whole set of physical laws, without saying what its essence 
is.

We will give satisfaction to this point of view by supporting further a new formulation of emergence, 
and showing that it is not contradictory with determinism. At most we could reproach these 
philosophers for reserving their dualism for consciousness, while innumerable phenomena in 
reality could benefit from it. They should not give up light or electric charge to physicists. If they did, 
to tell the truth, it is because the scientific reduction, now backed by the complex approach, gives 
an explanation of the reality of increasing finesse and continuity; molding is so representative of 
essence that only the wisest minds are interested in the difference. We will try boldly, a little further, 
to find a solution to the dualism of essence-representation, because it is the root problem of our 
Divisarium. The most fastidious of the philosophers will find there some clarifications.

In this chapter I voluntarily provide little detail on the geographical organization of the brain. The 
multi-centric model has been remarkably enriched by neuroscience. It perfectly describes the first 
levels of Stratium. Logically sensory afferents, which existed long before the appearance of the 
cortex, regroup to arrive at a main crossroads: the hippocampus. The concomitant role of this 
structure in the inscription of the long-term memory is coherent: function the most precociously 
profitable, evolutionarily, even for a rough nervous system. The hippocampus dispatches the 
signals to their dedicated cortical areas, and sends them back to the muscles when they become 
effectors, carrying an incredibly elaborate feedback control we call 'intention'. The cortical areas 
have between them a great number of reciprocal connections, which are the support of our 
intermediate stages of the Stratium. The corpus callosum, between the two hemispheres, is a rich 
example of more than 200 million axons. Now, would you believe it, when this huge beam was 
deliberately cut for therapeutic purposes, in serious epilepsies, the patient did not become an 
uncontrollable robot, as one might have feared, or the seat of two rival consciousnesss, but two 
retro-controls, a principal and an accessory. This reinforces the hypothesis of a stratified self-
organization of the brain and not of specific centers necessary for the assembly of consciousness.

The rule that we can draw from it is this: the more sensory signal processing networks are close to 
the birth of these, in terms of the level of organization, the more they are grouped in the same brain 
area. The very large number of neurons involved in these lower levels (there is a multitude of 
sensory endings, which must be associated) explains that most of the brain tissue seems 
organized in centers specialized in the function associated with each mode of perception.
As a corollary, the second rule is: the more the integration networks are far from the original 
signals, in terms of the level of conceptual organization, the less they are grouped together. 
Unfortunately, formed of a smaller number of neurons and drowned in the middle of precedents, 
they are invisible to the current functional explorations. Researchers try to "see" consciousness by 



comparing circuits that light up in unconscious or conscious (announced by the owner) mental 
tasks. But these are simple correlations. It's like capturing the light of the sun in the open space 
and reducing it to photons, without any idea of the diversity of the effects of this celestial projector 
on the Earth, of the life it raises. When an fMRI looks at a consciousness, it identifies only its 
simplest contents, for example the object contemplated by the person, or a general mood. 
Abstractions are otherwise difficult to grasp. What about a personality? Does not each 
consciousness have a unique color? How to enter it with only correlations?

It is here that our stratified view gets us out of trouble. Let's see how our conceptual pile can 
become a psychology. In fact we have already taken a major step forward, with our first neural 
processing units: neurons with the same morphology, with a comparable number of connections, 
bathed in homogeneous metabolic flows, symbolize concepts of different complexity. The only 
difference between these units is their position in the network, their elevation in the hierarchy. A 
uniform physical medium can host a conceptual stack. Capital difference with the organization of 
the physical support itself: until then, by traversing Diversium, each organizational transition can be 
related to particular physical properties, to new emergences. A microscope, assays, inquisitive 
rays, allow the study of these specific properties. The task is extremely complicated for the 
neuroscientist: the neural network "sings" by one hundred billion identical mouths and their verses 
are entangled indiscernibly. Nobody knows who starts and who ends, who sings with whom. The 
complexity continues to leap from one level to another, but the separations of Diversium no longer 
have physical signage.

In this chapter we will carefully avoid the pitfalls of comparisons between brain and electronic 
computation, however here an analogy is possible: neurons as transistors transform the 
information in the form of successive layers. For transistors: electrical pulses -> binary state -> 
machine language -> interpreter language -> user language. The computer is a virtual conceptual 
stack, very simplified compared to that of the brain. Its intelligence is improved by the levels we 
have just described. With the machine language, it can only understand sequences of 1 and 0, and 
provide the same. Using the user language, it is able to understand complex instructions issued by 
conscious human concepts. In the machine, nothing has changed physically. It is always 
composed of the same tiny transistors. The only change is the addition of a level of information 
processing. This is not the last possible. The human consciousness can add others. It grabs the 
data displayed on the screen and manipulates it to continue organizing it into higher concepts.

The brain has created somehow a derivation of its conceptual stack in digital circuits. It provides 
the computer with unorganized data, too large for the neurons to perform the calculations in a 
reasonable time (or they do not know how to do them). Then the brain recovers the organized data 
into a synthetic result that it can manipulate again. The computer is not a tool like any other. It is 
integrated in the conceptual pile of the mind. To the point that its absence, quickly, is cruelly felt. 
The processing of the information, without the digital assistant, narrows to summary assumptions 
and intuitions. Only the higher concepts do not take umbrage. Digital intelligences do not come up 
high enough to participate in their development.

The main observation we derive from this decryption is this: in a conceptual stack, the type of 
physical medium no longer matters, as long as it is capable of codifying an organizational 
hierarchy. It is thus possible to go from the inorganic to the organic in the same pile. The elevation 
in the stack is based solely on the addition of a level capable of organizing the preceding concepts 
into another more synthetic and considered superior.

Representation is the addition of a level of symbolic information. It begins as soon as a sensory 
stimulus is transformed into nerve impulses. Subsequently, it remains simple excitation associated 
with others, and yet participates in information so complex that it becomes conscious 
representation. The microscopic stimuli has been transmuted into idea.

Many questions remain unanswered. Neurons are central treatment of nerve impulses. They do 
not possess at birth any information on their particular role in the network. The information retained 



by the genetic code is incommensurate with the complexity of the network. The programming is 
based on scales of metabolite and cell contact concentrations that trace the general structure of 
the nervous system. Large classes of cells will position themselves at the desired location. But 
after ? How do they organize the skein of their innumerable connections so that from birth, an 
infant has the same behavior as another and is ready to receive the same learning?

The idea suggested by Diversium is that the stimuli organize themselves, their repetition orienting 
the growth of their physical support: the dendrites. The body of the neuron, or soma, is not a 
central microprocessor, from which all impulses would go in response to the incoming signals. Its 
essential role is to be a cellular machinery ensuring the growth of dendrites. It also provides the 
energy needed for their constant depolarizations / repolarizations. In the early stages of nerve 
tissue development, the growth of dendrites is exuberant, systematic, poorly codified, creating the 
initial framework of the neural network. Sort of virgin slate, whose plan is genetic. The afferent 
signals of the senses come to write a code over this frame. The code of more sophisticated 
concepts. Their hierarchy is piling up and becoming more complex as the fetus receives new 
stimulations. The terminal stage of signal processing, an integration space called consciousness, is 
gaining in parallel with finesse. Coarse contents in the newborn. Their horizon is pushing back. 
They will reach a variable detail and extent in the adult, depending on the challenges to which he is 
subjected and his ability to respond, while maintaining the coherence of this conceptual universe.

* 

Psychological levels 
Personality is a message. The representations (memes) are transmitted. In doing so, individuals 

transmit themselves as unique meme arrangements.

Explaining how neurons make basic concepts is not enough to understand the constitution of a 
personality. A reflex can operate in a short neurological loop, but the daily behaviors of a human 
being are at another level of complexity. Regardless of the precision achieved in the description of 
the micro-mechanisms, it does not deliver the overlying information. We will see why in the chapter 
'emergence'. For example, the computation of particle trajectories with the Schrödinger equation 
does not tell us the fate of a cell. Similarly, the simple analysis of the processing of sensory 
information does not specify the intentions of their proprietary mind. We need to look at 
intermediate levels of organization.

In this survey, let's take the time to separate mental functions from organizational properties. Their 
frequent amalgamation is a source of great confusion in the theorization of the brain. In particular, 
consciousness and attention are treated as functions when they are nothing of the sort; they are 
properties of the organization of the conceptual thread. Emotion may seem as difficult to grasp as 
consciousness, yet it is a mental function. This confusion causes a great deal of concern to define 
the consciousness, to individualize its contents, not to reduce it to a sort of sixth sense, a 
simplification that makes those experiencing its almost supernatural flavor startle.

Classify in the properties: the attention, the intention, the representation, the structural memory, the 
cognition, the invention. 'Representing' broadly defines 'being aware of something'. It is a general 
property of neural networks. Like 'inventing': all networks are capable of invention.
In mental functions: emotion, self-awareness, social consciousness, verbalization, biographical 
memory, sensory functions and body representation, logical abstraction.

We began the description of Stratium in its most basic stages: sensory representations. By 
pursuing it to the psyche, our task does not become as complicated as you might imagine. On the 
contrary, it is clearly delimited: it is only a matter of adding the integration of higher mental 
functions. It is no longer a matter of getting out of the hat an awesome and unexpected 
phenomenon such as consciousness seen as a sudden function. This property exists since the 
beginning of the pyramid. It is the extension and sophistication of the mental functions emerging 



from this property that makes them so amazing at the summit, while no attention is paid to it at the 
elementary levels. There, the representative consciousness seems to be still only machinic: a 
simple process of organizing stimuli.

Stratium 1.0, the first volume of this trilogy, details the major functional poles around which the 
psyche is articulated. Let's review them summarily. I use very personal terms such as Psociety 
(Psychic Society) or Observer, which may surprise at first. Yet it is the application to the psyche of 
the current rules of organization and conflict resolution between contradictory representations. You 
know them and use them daily as a person inserted in a social environment. Around you express 
different attitudes and opinions, each characterized by its specific logic, its effectiveness, its 
celebrity, etc ... You know that the power of an opinion rests on its popularity well before its 
effectiveness or its general coherence. The concept of Psociety is the transposition of these rules 
to the conflicts of our own psyche. In this psychic society, I call the higher concepts: persona . 3

These are the great elements of the personality. The persona are the citizens of the Psociety, 
assemblages of landmarks and elemental behaviors that compete in celebrity to take control of our 
behavior. Organized in parties, they sometimes decide impressive changes from one attitude to 
another, for reasons that may seem insignificant. Equivalence of a well-known social phenomenon: 
a crowd can turn in a few minutes against the leader it adulated the moment before. One party 
drives the other out of power, when the majority opinion is dynamited by an irreconcilable fact.

The Body is the set of necessities ensuring the maintenance of the organism. The body has made 
its own survival reflexes, regardless of cortical idealism. When body integrity is perfect and 
nutrients flow regularly, there is very little body awareness. The automatisms manage it without 
difficulty. It's not even necessary to think about your diet. This poses some problems when it is 
perverted, for example too abundant, or too sweet. Our automatisms have not evolved since the 
days when the hunter-gatherer had to hurry to swallow the ripe fruits, the only source of sweetness 
at the time, before other bugs came to sting them. The Body continues to swallow all the contents 
of the plate by automatism, covets what hangs in the cupboards, not knowing what tomorrow will 
be done. Consciousness is not aware of this frenzy until you see the dial of the bathroom scale... 
The Body includes, among others, one hundred million neurons attached to the digestive tract, 
which some do not hesitate to call the 'brain intestinal second'. It relays the satisfaction or 
disappointment of our intestinal bacteria, symbiote essential to digestion. The "taste" for food does 
not belong to the consciousness.

The concept of Psociety resembles that of Minsky's 'society of the mind'. Assembly of our high-
level internal representations of integration, which we often refer to as our "little voices". Why call 
them 'persona'? They have a degree of personality barely inferior to that of the global 
consciousness, and our consciousness is occupied by them in turn. What we call the different 
"facets" of our personality. In fact, the inner assembly is not a homogeneous sum of 
representations wisely lined up next to each other and speaking in a ritual order. The persona are 
supported by the same collections of neurons and compete to occupy the field; they are conflicting. 
They are assemblages whose celebrity is reinforced by that of each of its constituents. For 
example, one of our personae, whom I call Narcissus, looks deep into the eyes of others for the 
echo of self-esteem. It sometimes seeks the simple certainty of existing when the consciousness is 
lacking; and that makes his celebrity. You may have the one I call the Conan, an inner hero 
stamping for justice, not hesitating to brandish his sword aggressively when there is little reward for 
cooperation; to arrogate it without concession makes him gain celebrity. We still have the 
Obsessional, the personae who classifies and tidies your life, takes over when no pungent 
adventure occurs. These names are purely personal and I encourage you to invent yours. There 
are no two persona exactly alike, as there are no two identical personalities. No need to look for 
them in fMRI; they are discrete variations of synaptic sensitivities and neural excitation delays 
scattered over a vast network. We have seen that the discriminating power of this examination 
collapses as we climb the integration stages.

 Persona, plural in Latin. The singular is personae.3



The interest of the concept of conflicting Psociety is that it surprisingly explains the flip-flops of our 
behavior, sometimes for minor events. The switch defines a new intrinsic consistency of the 
attitude, without denying that there was one to the former attitude. Personality is a continuity. Hard 
to deny without destroying himself. Challenging contradictory attitudes while maintaining one's 
confidence is a tour de force. It is permitted by the existence in our psyche of joint models. It is the 
persona parties that form them. No matter how confrontational they are, they are made up of the 
same persona identity. They themselves come from even more identity elements. And so on down 
the Stratium, until the unique Body that supports us.

Models emerge in turn in consciousness according to the incentives of the context. It is easy 
enough to guess the personae in ambush behind these behaviors. They are more apparent to 
people watching us than to ourselves. Indeed, consciousness is an integrating process: for the one 
who experiences it, it merges the influences of the different persona into a permanent 'I'. While for 
those who suffer our anger, our jokes, our obsessive demands, the different facets of our character 
are much more readable.

The Biography represents the temporal dimension of the image of Self. Our high level 
performances are part of the project of the ‘I' hoped. To control our destiny, it is necessary to know 
the history. We must keep consistency with the 'I' past. Biography corresponds to the long-term 
memory, object of a specific neural inscription. We will rediscuss this subject from the 
neuroscientific point of view in the subchapter 'memory'.

Consciousness, you are no longer surprised, is not mentioned here as a component of the 
personality. We have made it an integrative property, of which the most dazzling version is what we 
call "full" consciousness. Our plan of psychology includes only its referring functions; it is the one of 
the contents of consciousness. While the phenomenon of consciousness itself can be related to 
the only phenomenon of organization, as we will justify it in a few moments.

Consciousness contains the meeting of Body, Psociety, and Biography, plus the more specific 
functions we have called the Observer and the Inventor. Here is a bestiary! Fortunately, you do not 
have to concentrate a lot to spot them. A theory of consciousness must be felt to be right with the 
greatest spontaneity. If this is not the case for you in Stratium, it is because another theory 
occupies the ground. Or that a reticence of consciousness to be theorized occupies the ground. 
But Stratium is a cunning hypothesis: it recognizes the existence of all possible configurations in 
your Psociety. It validates the intrinsic coherence of the one that currently lives in you. By 
definition, you are always right in this strictly personal space, which must be protected.

Body-Psociety-Biography fusion is what you feel as your identity. It is there, permanent, without 
you needing to pay attention. It is deep. It is the sum of your character traits, your desires, what 
you feel good or bad, right or wrong, pleasant or unpleasant, without having to think about it. You 
feel this identity spread along your nerves, your beliefs, your memories. This trinity is the 
ineradicable heart of what you are. This is actually what you hope to save if you believe in the 
immortal soul or the next possibility of transferring the global consciousness into a digitized 
medium.

The Observer is your reason, evaluator, fussy, tenacious, stifling, always having something to say 
about pleasures that seem natural and harmless, relaying the opinions of social circles, whether 
dithyrambic or catastrophic. Those with a very active Observer have the impression that their 
behavior is constantly under stress and the inquisition is exercised by their own spirit. There is no 
worse slavery than the logical brain. The independence of the Observer sometimes becomes such 
that it is at the origin of the dualistic concept reason vs. emotions.

Finally, the Inventor, our imagination, looks like a function but is also a property of the functions. It 
is this more general faculty of consciousness that enables it to grasp representations made by the 
various mental functions, and to reformulate them to diversify the number of possible 



interpretations. It is our creative faculty, working partly in the shadows: it operates on unconscious 
products. Nevertheless, this function is also sufficiently independent so that it is self-observable. 
We can dazzle ourselves with our own finds. The Inventor produces many lucubrations. It takes an 
Observer to sort them. Both processes occur on every level of our mental organization. They are 
not necessarily balanced. Their coordination makes the remarkable character of our talents.

The contents of consciousness are the instant force of its components, Body, Psociety, and 
Biography. Conscious propositions are what seduces them. For example, the desire to play in the 
child, and more calculating way of play in the adult, are promises of immediate pleasure, rapid 
success. They seduce the mind whose Biography is centered on the present, rather than extended 
to a distant goal. Another example: the Body, usually in the background, becomes particularly 
invasive when it is painful, sick. The mind becomes the disease; its thoughts revolve around 
continually.

In a recent philosophical magazine, the columnist argues in title: « We do not change ». People 
whom we have known for decades, he says, keep the same smile, the same humor, the same way 
of walking or moving their hands, more generally the same personality. The same observation, for 
him, applies in regard to the Self: we do not have the capacity to manipulate ourselves from the 
outside, and our 'self-consciousness' would be a look, a « pane that we walk along a path ». The 
confusion is obvious, in this philosopher, between persona and personality. The persona are 
fragments of identity that we present to others; they are composite, elements of verbal language, 
corporal, ideals, contextual celebrities; they are more stable than the personality itself, just as the 
concepts underlying the persona are even more stable: they are the foundation of the equilibrium 
of our mental organization. This is why it is so difficult to abandon deep structures, called neuroses 
when we think they are pejorative. No surprise that a constant mask of identity is presented to a 
particular individual when the relationship established by this intermediary has until now been 
satisfactory (in a utilitarian and not moral sense). « Do not change » indicates that the interaction is 
directly exhumed from the Biography. Its reproducibility comes as much from one and the other 
person in the exchange. « One does not change » is a thought that comes to the one who has 
changed, within certain limits, and expects an equal transformation in the other.

Personalities diverge in an unpredictable way, usually after major upheavals of their environment, 
separation, death, distant move. We are what surrounds us. If you work the land, the land works 
you. If you read a book, the book settles in you (even by a rejection). When the persona form a 
solid and coherent block against accidents, neither the masks used by the individual nor the 
personality that assembles them evolve. But when a major personae such as the image of a 
spouse disappears, or during a radical socio-cultural transplantation, the Psociety must recompose 
all its attitudes. The personality evolves. Most persona are still recognizable, but have changed 
celebrity. You may recognize the same smile in the other, but it does not say the same thing 
anymore.

Have you identified the different actors in your consciousness? What to do with emotions, do you 
ask me? Emotions are integrated into the persona of the Psociety. Each draws a color. This may 
seem obvious for those attached to our closest companions, but it is also true of all our elaborate 
representations. Even abstractions. A researcher experiences pleasure in manipulating theoretical 
abstractions, anticipating the success of the discovery and the advancement of his personal 
project. The most banal object is colored with a minimum of emotion, no matter how high in the 
neural hierarchy. It is always associated with previous experiences, happy or painful. Objects hold 
potential power. They contain fragments of intention.

The influence of emotions in the psyche has been discussed since the beginning of philosophy. 
Beneficial to behavior, or making it unstable? Is this the reason or the emotion that must control? 
Neuroscience took over the subject and turned it into "the role of emotions... in the brain". A 
wrongheaded? Looking for feelings in neurological interactions, is not that politics in science? The 
analysis of activation patterns simply makes it possible to establish electrical correlations, not to 
know the organization of a psyche. The illumination of the nerve centers indicates the participation 



of the functions they support, but fMRI will never tell you how they form a thought filled with 
emotion. Too many associations and successive stages of treatment are invisible to it.

The human being remains the best evaluator of the emotions of his congeners. Classical 
psychotherapies, despite their groping empiricism, are always the reference to channel emotions 
into effective behaviors. What investigates, in a psychologist's or psychoanalyst's office, is not a 
machine that resonates protons, but a mind that constructs his feelings in a manner similar to that 
of his patient. He has a certain theory of personality for to see a little clearer than him. While the 
neuroscientist must discuss the validity of these theories, dubitative about wanting to sleep with 
one’s mother. But his fMRI does not propose any. Can he reduce the symbolism of an emotion to a 
mass of signals? Summary. He can say: « The fronto-orbital cortical transit of emotions is crucial in 
making decisions ». But he can not derive any conclusion about the relevance of the behavior. He 
does not have plans on this level. Among the complex representations that occupy consciousness, 
some are closely related to emotions. They organize themselves in a way that is entirely specific to 
each of us, with unpredictable consequences for the balance of the personality. A mind stripped of 
his positive emotions usually feels amputated, depressed. But their excessive exuberance causes 
manic disorders. Another person may appreciate the amputation of his emotions, when they are 
unpleasant and uncontrollable. The Observer does not like them to ransack the personal project.

The brain is so plastic that it can construct representations of the missing functions and simulate 
them in its decision-making. It is thus possible to make emotions, "artificial" because built rather 
than born impulses. Everyone lives with a self-theory of his own invention. At least when he is not 
too indoctrinated by those of others. Like all levels of mental integration, consciousness is a 
utilitarian space, dedicated to the synthesis of the conflicting representations that occupy it. If 
emotions pose problems in behavior, by their presence or absence, we must look for their origin 
not in the emotion itself, but in the way in which it has become integrated into the unconscious 
structure of the personality. Freud? Still relevant.

Our Observer wants to be the author of our life. Unfortunately it is not more. The troop of actors, 
the persona of your Psociety, is uncontrollable. They know the proposed text, but engage in 
improvisations as sudden as terrible. At last... in our youth, because as they age they become a 
sum of heavy habits, and our Observer struggles to interest the Psociety in new roles.

Biography is also the world of narratives: the temporal dimension of representations. It makes it 
possible to compare other stories to his own, to specify his project of life, the 'I' hoped for. The 
Observer frequently checks that the path is not too far away. Sometimes its action can be 
devastating, when the external comments that it releases indicate that our failure is serious. 
Depression often comes from an Observer mechanically destroying all positive illusions. On the 
contrary, mythomania testifies to an Observer absent or passive in front of the amazing rewrites of 
the reality of which some persona are capable!

Conscious integration connects these higher organs of the psyche that we have just described: 
Body, Psociety, Biography, plus Observer and Inventor (we keep the last two apart because they 
are functions of variable strength according to age and individual, while the first three are always 
constitutive). When the coordination of all these ‘organs’ is excellent, it makes a particularly high 
representation in the symbolic hierarchy, perhaps the only contender for the job of deity in this 
agitated pantheon which is our mind, and called: the oeuvre.

The oeuvre is not exactly an ideal. Ideals are included in the Psociety; they are collectivising. The 
oeuvre is individualizing. It reformulates the ideal, in conjunction with the other landmarks of the 
Psociety, to make it a singular goal. The ideal will be reached by a personal way. 'I' show the way. 
The oeuvre is something that we experience, as identity, more than we represent it. For a simple 
reason: being the highest of our representations, there is nothing above oeuvre, in the psychic 
chart, that could build an image. When we try to do it, it is through the representations of others 
about us. We try to see if they have similarities to our own partial representations. That is why it is 
so difficult, and probably impossible, to « find oneself »... in its completeness. We are stuck in the 



circularity of our mind. Even if we raised its ceiling magnificently, we decorated it with angelic 
thoughts like a Sistine Chapel, it is not possible to take off. With what would we leave it? With 
which impressions or concepts not belonging to us?

If the Psociety is an assembly of persona / concepts negotiating with each other, how do they 
choose specific behavior in practice? How can this be translated neurologically? Two main 
elements intervene:
1) The celebrity of a personae and the behaviors associated with it correspond to a neurological 
facilitation. A configuration of synapses and its activation path are privileged over others. As soon 
as a set of correctly coded signals is present, the favorite scheme is activated. At this level the 
code is that of an elaborate conceptualization, and not only of sensory information.
2) A large number of factors modulate the response of higher levels. Some are metabolic, 
hormonal. Others are purely neurological, related to the recruitment of brain areas specifically 
associated with the heart of a personae. The necessities of the Body, for example, are very active, 
often peremptory. Dynamic and varied associations. Neurologically, a thought is not a pulse 
running wisely in a labyrinth. It would rather be a will-o'-the-wisp jumping eagerly on the surface of 
a pond from one gas bubble to another. Pebbles can hit the surface at any time and create waves, 
abruptly deflecting the trajectory of the wisp. The pebbles/emotions are the short-lived, powerful, 
neurological storms that upset the usual balances of the Psociety. Disturbances largely responsible 
for the unpredictability of our behavior. Nevertheless emotions are tremendously utilitarian, thanks 
to their decisional strength. Without them, the Psociety can spend an infinite time weighing the 
different behavioral options and never choose none. Worry that it misses its reward, or risks a 
punishment. The habit is self-congratulatory. Only a good shake can crack it.

The emotion is brutal. As a clerk intervenes in an indecisive deliberation: he opens the door of the 
jury room to whip them up: « You have only one minute left! ». Sometimes there is not much left. 
The action is initiated even before the conscious levels are warned. Some reflex attitudes never 
reach consciousness. Others are already so decided and coordinated when they enter it that the 
Observer can only be dazzled by the efficiency of his own mind. Take the example of a quarterback 
who sees several opposing players run on him and must decide on the best pass in a few seconds. 
The process is essentially unconscious. The quarterback's consciousness is almost as much a 
spectator as those of the supporters sitting in the stands. Supporters will have factual data with 
additional time. Their consciousness awaits the processing of visual and sound data from the 
action. All matches are watched offline! The brains of the players are accelerated by a flood of 
stress hormones, let the unconscious act in the urgency. Conscious Observers, more dawdling, will 
make their assessments later, at the next break.

The stratification of the neurological organization guarantees its effectiveness. Reflex act when the 
critical context exacerbates emotions, bypassing the upper levels. Reflection when calm returns, 
allowing global assessments to reinvest the decisional loop, possibly to reprogram the behaviors 
used. We will detail the variable complexity of the decisional loop in the chapter ‘Intelligence’.

Here are decrypted the psychological stages of our tool to think in a way that seems to you at least 
original, and perhaps tendentious? We will later self-assess its strengths and weaknesses. The 
Stratium, note it, is not at all an attempt to subtract the mind from the bitter scientific eye. On the 
contrary, scientific reason is gaining power by exploring its own sources.

It is tempting to see our mind as a global sense patiently made by the animal body over time. A 
sense that oversees others, organizing their information through evaluation and control. Like the 
others, it concerns above all the part of Diversium where our organism interacts: the animal and 
social ecosystem. Our mind is designed to intuit this section of the Diversium, rather than the 
microscopic or the astronomical. Beyond this section, mysticisms and speculations frolic freely. 
Science is a thought process made independent of intuition by strict rules. It makes it possible to 
escape from ecosystem, to observe the mechanisms from the outside, when the intuition bathes 
inside. By shifting from reality to more independent representations, we can contemplate its 



proprietary mechanisms, and have a chance to extend knowledge beyond the current extremes of 
our perception. Intuition and representation will be discussed later.

Now let us draw closer to the most remarkable characteristics of our mind, intelligence, decision, 
memory, and this famous consciousness, which also defines an unconscious. We see immediately 
that it is not its opposite. The unconscious does not act recklessly. It uses its own representations. 
It is therefore in fact an awareness inaccessible to the 'I' that awakening makes us feel.

* 

Superior mental properties 
Zombies, separation of hemispheres
'Consciousness' as 'time' are terms for something that everyone knows how to recognize, 
experience, but never in the same way. The consciousness is also relativistic. Its definition poses 
two problems: What is the phenomenon of consciousness? Where does its content come from?

The first question is reformulated as follows: how does one go from an impersonal neural activity, 
no matter how complex, to a experienced sensation? For those whom Owen Flanagan calls the 
proponents of the mystery, a line of classical thinkers culminating in Leibnitz and continuing 
vigorously today, consciousness can never be the subject of a materialistic explanation. The 
current version of the "mystery" has lost stiffness; Nagel for example makes an analogy with the 
electromagnetic fields both irreducible and necessarily related to the behavior of charged particles, 
which is ultimately a very physicalist position. Then we have the skeptics, philosophers reacting in 
fact to the excessively conquering discourse of contemporary science, which claims to explain 
everything by the reduction to micro-mechanisms. Chalmers, for example, makes consciousness a 
"difficult problem" and opposes zombism to reductionism: a philosophical zombie is 
indistinguishable in his behavior from a normal human being; its neurons compute in the same 
way; but he feels no consciousness.

Before explaining how neurons generate consciousness, it is easy to invalidate zombism with 
another thought experiment: Imagine that technology develops perfect artificial reproduction of a 
neuron. This mini-digital processing unit is able to reproduce all stimuli identically, to react to 
metabolic changes, to exhaust in the same way as a biological cell, to grow connections in the 
same circumstances, etc... Nothing on the functional level makes it possible to differentiate the 
artificial neuron from the natural one. Now let's take a perfectly unspoiled, fully conscious human 
brain (it's a thought experiment because we're always looking for a donor :-) Let's replace, one by 
one, each of the neurons in the brain with its artificial equivalent, connected alike. The operation is 
repeated a hundred billion times. Initially: biological brain; on arrival: entirely artificial brain, 
mechanical, which, if the hypothesis of Chalmers is true, is that of a zombie. Zero consciousness. 
Question: At what point in the operation did the consciousness disappear?

The only non-absurd answer would be to say that consciousness has disappeared, in fractions of 
1/100 billionths, during the process. So that consciousness is an inherent property of the neuron, 
additive. This explanation is also absurd, because a host of neurons can interact gaily without 
producing the slightest conscious impression. They are a hundred million grouped in the intestine 
and we do not perceive any consciousness-bis. So there is, unfortunately for Chalmers, no logical 
way to imagine how a perfect reproduction of the human brain could be a zombie.

Abandon the thought experiments for those very real on the brain: we have already spoken about 
the surgical separation of the hemispheres and its consequences on the consciousness. Does it 
duplicate itself? Yes and no. Two sensitivo-motor consciousnesses are individualized at the level of 
the control of the two hemi-bodies. By presenting different information to both eyes, each 
hemisphere reacts independently accordingly. But only the consciousness of the left hemisphere 
can express itself. It alone feels like it exists as a complete "person"; it does not perceive its lack 
since there is no organization superior to the consciousness to judge of it. The consciousness of 



the right hemisphere does not include all the components necessary for a "second" personality, in 
particular the individualizing functions that would allow it to rebel against this "under-existence" and 
make it seek to manifest itself.

This phenomenon shows the importance of bidirectional paths in the construction of 
consciousness. Indeed the section of the corpus callosum does not make the two hemispheres 
entirely independent. They are always connected by the brainstem, which receives most of the 
bodily afferences. Part of the mental integration, the basis of the Stratium, continues to take place 
there. Then, when the already organized signals reach their respective hemispheres, they are no 
longer subject to further integration. Higher consciousness no longer connects the physical 
information of both hemi-bodies together. But most of the physical automation is organized before 
this level. They continue to function normally, separately for the two halves of the body. The 
descending feedback control of the cortex continue to reshape them. Coordination of the right and 
left hands is no longer possible, however each hand can refine its actions. At the level of the brain 
stem there is always a single body, a fused neurological space. No separation between Body 1 and 
Body 2 on which Consciousness 1 and Consciousness 2 could have been individualized. 
Downward feedbacks participate in conscious integration. The importance of the Body is proven.

What is the phenomenon of consciousness?
The answer depends on the level of definition where we observe it. For example, from quite a 
distance, the consciousness of a living being can be called ‘lit’ or ‘extinct’ depending on whether its 
owner is animated or not. From the ethical and legal level, the definitive extinction of 
consciousness defines ‘death’ succeeding ‘life’, even if biological processes are still active in the 
host body. This binary yes / no presence of consciousness reflects a threshold effect. A minimum of 
brain activity is necessary to ensure the presence of a consciousness in the most common sense 
of the term, that is to say, a voluntary and thoughtful activity.

By increasing the magnification, the threshold becomes blurred. A simple reflex is already a 
voluntary activity, which is not very discriminating. As for the « thoughtful », when does it disappear 
during a progressive dementia? When did an Alzheimer's, having stopped all communication with 
the world but still roaming the corridors, lose consciousness to become a body wandering 
aimlessly? As for dreams, hallucinations, catatonies and all alternative or pathological states 
involving complex mental representations, are they non-consciousnesss or consciousnesss?

Insidiously we slipped from a phenomenon that we wanted to define in a unique way, to its facets 
and contents, for which such a unification is no longer possible. Let us note that the concept 
"consciousness", in its secular version, already presupposes a whole set of contents: those 
commonly present in the human being awake and in good shape. Consciousness-reference is the 
maximum performance achieved by a perfectly organized brain bathing in a favorable environment, 
physiological and social. A kind of ideal, because even in a healthy person the consciousness 
evolves inside a big range of vivacity: of very vague presence (deprivation of sleep, alcoholic party) 
to remarkable acuity (night restorative, exciting prospects).

With such variations, the idea is tempting to consider consciousness as a field. Some seize it and 
make the analogy with the pulsations of a magnetic field according to the different electric currents 
generating it. The criticism of this idea is that consciousness is not a homogeneous phenomenon. 
It is the juxtaposition of its contents, integrated certainly, but identifiable in their sequences and 
their interventions. If the consciousness does not always perceive its deep origin, it is because it 
does not extend to the mechanisms in question. And yet the border is not clearly discernible. As if 
the magnetism was not clearly separated from the electric charge. Why, then, to make it a different 
phenomenon?

But precisely, magnetism is not really separated from the charges. Problem of the emergence and 
entanglement dependence / independence between the levels of reality, which will occupy us in the 
next chapter. The magnetic field can be seen both as a new phenomenon and as a result of the 



interaction of electric charges. In the same way consciousness is at the same time phenomenon 
without equivalent in the physical world, and strict resultant of the fusion of its mental constituents. 
Thanks to the conclusions of our next discussion on emergence, we will be able to say this: 
consciousness is an essential level of information to consider in order to understand the 
relationships of an individual with his environment. This level is constitutive of the self-organized 
reality. This is not an epiphenomenon as the behaviorists have claimed. Nevertheless, 
consciousness does not come from an alternative causal principle that breaks into the brain.

Apart from the sessions of spiritualism, there is no argument to conclude that consciousness is a 
specific physical phenomenon "detachable" from its neural support. In fact, this hypothesis 
originated in the inability to find coherence in the phenomenon in classical scientific knowledge. Is 
it still justified? We will demonstrate that the answer is negative. Consciousness is both a formed 
representation of mental activity, and a experienced impression as the essence of the 
phenomenon.

Let's go back to the analogy with the magnetic field. This is an effect of the rotation of charged 
particles having the same angular momentum. The field has a physical existence directly related to 
the attraction / repulsion exerted by these particles. Its properties are described by the laws of 
magnetism, which position the observation at the level of the field itself. These laws are a 
derivation of the behavior of particles. It is possible to describe more closely the properties of the 
field from the underlying laws governing the particles themselves. From the point of view of 
particles, the field is a representation of their operation in common, and together (not particles 
individually) experiences this field as an effect of collective operation.

Laws of particles and laws of magnetism are equivalences but the seconds are not reducible to the 
former. The field represents additional information that can not be hidden in the level of reality 
where it operates, whether for a human observer or for other elements of reality present at the 
same interactive level.

It is a difficult subject that we will dissect more deeply in the dedicated chapter. The point of 
alluding here is that there is a similar entanglement for sophisticated representations interacting at 
the conscious level. The constituents of our thoughts are the "electrons" of the conscious field. We 
can observe the behavior of consciousnesss at their own level and assign them laws, for example 
that of self-determination. However their intimate operation will be better specified by the laws 
governing the electrons / thoughts. These electrons / thoughts collectively experience like a 
conscious field.

We thus have a first explanation of the phenomenon and its contents. The contents depend on the 
specific composition of the electrons / thoughts. High level representations of various mental 
functions. Decomposable in their own conceptual elements. Each amalgam is a representative 
fusion. It is a layer of 'consciousness of assembled representations' over the previous conceptual 
level. The considerable accumulation of these levels in the human mind is the richness of what our 
final consciousness covers, without us having to make it a property specific to the human being. 
Where in Homo sapiens would such a singularity come from? There is a great diversity of animal 
nervous systems functioning in a comparable way, sometimes with more neurons, but a less 
complex organization. Our difference is neither quantitative nor born of a divine gift, it is qualitative.

To better understand our point, let's look at how our conscious contents add up to form an 
independent impression. Let's take the example of a music heard for the first time. Basic data are 
frequencies, treated by the first-line neural groups in the auditory centers. Their self-organization 
adds, level by level, a meaning to these frequencies. They are recognized as diatonic, the grouping 
of sounds identifies instruments, the temporal sequence of sounds is connected to the memory of 
previous sequences, it is recognized as melodious, other memories can arise, emotions appear, 
the course from thought divagates to an imaginary context, other independent physical sensations 
are possible, impression of floating, surfer, chills and diffuse hyperesthesia, etc... All this is finally 
fused to the conscious level in what we group under the term ‘enjoyment’, a pleasant and specific 



sensation to this piece of music, which should be described with a multitude of details in order to 
define it correctly, and yet which is unique.

This experience is the conscious perception of the phenomenon of conceptual fusion: the activity 
of a neuron or a group of neurons causes an impression which is the integration of all the neurons 
covered by it, in successive degrees. Addition of a thin layer of additional awareness to each level. 
The sum of these organizations makes the consciousness of coarse at lower levels to 
sophisticated at the top of the stack. The example we have just taken is the materialization: 
concepts of high level and diverse horizons are associated with specific sensations if they are 
present in isolation, but together they become a new experience, larger, fuller, more integrated. A 
qualitatively superior emergence in the scale of sensations.

The different states of consciousness are always built on a succession of emergences. Each of 
their contents differ according to the mental functions involved. Their quality in terms of experience 
is not related to a number of activated neurons but to the number of levels pyramidally integrating 
the concepts. The greater the addition of emergences, the more the consciousness is lively, 
extensive, sophisticated.

The consciousness phenomenon can actually be said to emerge, but the term is simplistic. 
Consciousness is multi-emergent. Simple emergence example: the physical properties of an alloy 
emerge of a single level of organization: the specific assembly of the molecules is directly 
correlated to the properties of the material, without intermediary. In the brain it takes a considerable 
stack of these levels to achieve such a consciousness that man experiences. Explanation of the 
great diversity of consciousness, while the properties of materials are similar from one group of 
molecules to another, within the limits of the accuracy of our measurements.

Some persist in refusing to see in consciousness a simple effect of neural interactions. There is too 
much distance, they say, between neural electric discharges and a experienced sensation. Two 
phenomena completely foreign to each other, even if they are closely correlated. About the classic 
presentation of mental functioning by neuroscience, they are right. Even though multiple 
neuroscientific studies have established a precise mapping of mental functions, this does not give 
the beginning of an explanation of the phenomenon 'consciousness'. Neurons represent a small 
fraction of the cells of the body, even lower if we count our bacterial saprophytes. All these cells 
interact in complex ways, especially those of the immune system. However, they have not 
generated the slightest sketch of consciousness. Of the neurons themselves, most will never 
participate in the genesis of a conscious exchange. Where does the restriction come from? What 
specific property do neurons have in the conscious space? None, rightly say neuroscience.

This dilemma generates a quantity of mystical hypotheses, even in the ranks of scientists, with 
quantum consciousness. The solution proposed by Stratium is this: Indeed, it says, the self-
organization of neurons is a phenomenon without equivalence elsewhere in the body, nor in fact in 
the rest of the known physical universe. It is not a coincidence that it corresponds to the presence 
of a consciousness developed only in the beings provided with a brain, and if it reaches a degree 
of sophistication exclusive to the man because of the hyperconnectivity of his brain. The stacking 
of representative stages superimposes on neural excitations a purely virtual information called 
'concept'. No other known system creates such high integrating pyramids of information. The 
phenomenon is unique. Therefore, what does it persist as an obstacle for our logic to melt this 
exception with another unique phenomenon, the conscious experience?

Let's make a parallel with H2O molecules: assembled at a medium temperature in a skull-size box, 
these molecules form a curious organization, with links too weak for the atoms to remain in contact 
but sufficient for them to do not immediately disperse in the air. This strange organization is called 
a "liquid". Its properties, viscosity, surface tension, capillarity, are not directly deductible from those 
of the molecule H2O. They are specific to the organization of a large number of these molecules in 
a certain context of pressure and temperature. Should not there be a "difficult problem of liquidity" 
in chemistry as there is a "difficult problem of consciousness" in some philosophers? Chemists do 



not seem to have any serious difficulty in admitting that liquidity is in the order of things. 
Philosophers create additional, often exciting, obstacles ("Why is there order rather than 
nothing?"), while the "difficult problem of consciousness" is a false obstacle.

Obstacles, let's face it, the human being is never stingy. Ironically, he is unaware of most of thems. 
The unconscious preventing consciousness from being understood?...

The notion of consciousness is intricate to that of intention. The real "hard" problem of 
consciousness is there. We can conceive without difficulty that the neural network forms 
representations, and that the final output of their cooperation is a "scene" where they occur. But 
what makes them acting? Consciousness is the consciousness of something. Objects, space, 
color, self. The mind produces images that scroll like on a movie screen. But where is the director? 
Which scriptwriter draws a story and extends it? How do simple images become wanting? The 
difficulty of answering is the foundation of dualism: we separate matter and consciousness, support 
and intention.

Emergentism is also a micro-dualism: there are compositional forces and configurational forces. 
The former compose, they are the fundamental mechanistic forces of physics; the seconds 
configure, arising from specific arrangements of the elements of matter, and producing new 
properties superimposed on those of these elements. The configuration is the root of the intention. 
Indeed, in the emergent paradigm, the new property imposes itself on the elements that constitutes 
it, modifies in return their behavior. The property of spatial conformation of a molecule imposes 
itself on the atoms. We have here a control primer, which is a retro-control, a dialogue between the 
composition and the configuration of the physical support. Let us postulate a simple law, drawn 
from the observation of reality: the more complex the composition, the more complex the 
configuration, because the diversity of elements produced by the composition is greater, and their 
assembly requires a growing versatility of the configuration. Organizations are moving towards 
greater complexity. The configuration is ultimately referred to as "sophistication," and the most 
sophisticated configuration is ultimately consciousness.

For many of us this definition is arbitrarily restricted to the human consciousness, but here we see 
its reality: it is the top of a stack of intricate configurations to each other. The principle of its 
constitution is the configuration itself. The consciousness of something originates in a 
characteristic property of a set and retro-controlling this set. Human consciousness is specific by 
the richness of its contents, yet a whole range of other consciousnesses are possible, depending 
on the level of configuration that constitutes them. Human consciousness itself shows many 
aspects. It is fundamentally different between two individuals. It passes through an infinite number 
of forms in the same individual. A mental state, which we call a ‘thought’, is transient and 
immediately connects to another. Each mental state is a different configuration of the neural 
network. Each state is a different formulation of consciousness. This dynamism seems to make it a 
separate property in the observable universe, whose configurational properties seem more 
permanent (to our macroscopic vision). Incitement to separate consciousness from all other 
configurations, or to bring it closer to the quantum world, endowed with such a surprising 
dynamism.

But we can not draw a causal link from an analogy. The variety of conscious states comes from the 
immense diversity of concepts that flow into this fusional space to be arranged. The configuration 
rules are so complex on this level that not a single solution lasts more than a few seconds. One 
thought floats briefly in short-term memory and is quickly replaced by another. Its activation leaves 
a trace, a celebrity; it is easier for it to reappear than another. Our mind moves quickly from one 
mental attractor to another, in an order that seems both logical and risky. But 'I' am this thread both 
logical (there is a utilitarianism to the organization of thought) and hazardous (new events, intrinsic 
and extrinsic to 'I', are added permanently).

The search for a homogeneous definition of consciousness suffers from the contrast observed 
between its forms. There are indeed categories as different as: awakening, sleep, delirium, 



daydream, meditation, surfing, etc... even more varied productions than those of digital circuits, 
whose bit manipulations can correspond to an austere spreadsheet, the scenario of a video game, 
watching a movie, or SMS stuffed with emoticons. We have already seen the analogy of the 
stratified treatment of information in the computer and the brain: electrical signals in information 
bits, then machine language, programming language, resolution of the calculation algorithms and 
finally production of the images of the interface user. The brain differs for a major property: it self-
programs. Difference no doubt provisional. The I.A. catch up with it. They are lagging behind for 
one reason: too dependent on their programmer. They are a derivation of him. The brain starts its 
independence at a much more basic and archaic level: the genetic code. The long path of learning 
he must go through is compensated for by the flexibility and completeness of the behaviors that 
give the human being the title of autonomous entity. The computer, it becomes 'intelligent' at the 
very moment when one enters its program inside. But it does not own its intelligence.

We define a consciousness, in its most common sense, as the summit level of treatment of the 
concepts it covers. Nothing physical to retro-control, it. Hence this vigorous feeling of "free will". 
The intention seems to be born at this level because its parents are more rough and less visible. 
Consciousness retro-controls an important part of the body's relations with its environment. It 
moves it, protects its integrity, ensures its food, manages its place in the middle of the social group. 
It controls even the environment, using representations developed jointly by the group, constantly 
improved. Its power seems to itself such that it is sometimes taken for a fragment of deity. A soul. 
Yet there are many retro-controls that exert on the consciousness, built over the course of its 
maturation. These are the levels of social organization, which bring it back to the status of unity 
among a vast cultural ensemble. The pressures of these virtual feedbacks are easily stifling. Free 
will is very sullen. Explanation that dualism seems obvious to some and suspicious to others? We 
can feel wings to our consciousness, or perceive all the influences that bind it.

Let's relax for a moment the consciousness of our nets. We have shown that as a phenomenon, it 
can not detach itself from neuronal assemblies, but we have not yet definitively intricated it to them 
in a physical way. We will continue the explanation with the ascending method. Now, let's look at 
other masterful mental properties.

* 
The decision
The concept of representations organizing themselves to negotiate a decision is difficult to grasp. 
Our habitual way of thinking is constantly brought back to the ‘I’ and all the merged entities that 
revolve around, the soul, the homunculus, self-consciousness, free will. To accept that even 
detailed representations of reality can have real autonomy is like seeing a book start to walk. Or 
that the children of a primary class, discovering the numbers, associate themselves to 
spontaneously calculate integrals. We want to identify an organizer, a teacher who oversees all of 
this, because that's what we feel in consciousness, and this fusion does exist: it is the association, 
the unique (relatively) thread of thought, which is the relationship of all these assembled 
representations. If they started talking together, the cacophony would be untenable (this is also the 
case for polyphrenic pathologies, conscious fusion disorders). Note in fact that interruptions are 
frequent. Many representations rush, without having been begging, to speak. Our thoughts wander, 
jumping from subject to subject. Reflections seem to develop in secret autonomy, and when the 
conscious thread returns there, their state has changed.

The difficulty in conceiving of acting representations comes from the difficulty of understanding the 
entanglement between collection and collective. How can anything be both divided and united? We 
will find further a solution to this contradiction, since this book makes it the fundamental principle 
self-organizing reality. Here is an episode illustrating the misunderstandings it triggers:

In 1994, Francis Crick wrote: 'The Astonishing Hypothesis: The Scientific Search for the Soul'. A 
famous attempt to convince that consciousness is only the manifestation of complex neural 
networks working together. Crick quotes psychologist Stuart Sutherland: « Many fall into the trap of 
confusing consciousness and self-consciousness —to be conscious only need to be aware of the 



outside world ». Refuting this confusion, Crick wants to show that consciousness can appear in 
networks that ‘look at themselves’ thinking.
Crick's attempt is welcomed freshly by Sidney Schulman, who comments in JAMA: « The traps are 
Sutherland and Crick, in their apparent failure to understand that it is impossible to be aware of an 
outside world without being simultaneously aware of a self, distinct from it ».

Crick looks for something that makes the difference between the outside and the self to serve as a 
support for the particular phenomenon of consciousness, whereas for Schulman the mind is a 
process of representation of the outside including that of representing oneself running it. We could 
say that Crick, in his materialistic attempt, paradoxically reinstates an ersatz soul to the self / non-
self equation. He introduces a consciousness / self-awareness dualism. Whereas Schulman would 
automatically grant consciousness to any machine capable of replicating the complexity of neural 
exchanges. It is no longer exactly the dichotomy between dualism and monism. Schulman actually 
uses a strictly horizontal thought, while Crick is looking for verticality.

The confusion is twofold. Schulman postulates that a separation automatically creates the 
organization of separation, which is hasty. There is a phase where the representations remain 
independent, in relation but unable to associate within a common rule. They build their fusion. An 
example is the lucid dream, where two consciousnesss coexist, that of the dream and the lucid one 
that seeks to guide it. The lucid consciousness self-experiences itself as more identity, because its 
functional integration is broader (in particular it includes Body and Biography, two of our major 
psychic components); nevertheless the consciousness of the dream is also felt, as a sub-
consciousness less complete and yet adorned with very lively representations. The two are not 
fused into a homogeneous 'I' that separates an interior and an exterior. The 'I' is rather a big sister 
conscious accompanying her little sister the dream, and sometimes the family can be much more 
numerous. And occasionally, in rather pathological situations, no one is there to say that it is a 
family of personalities gathered under the same skull. The self-consciousness automatically 
inscribed by Schulman is absent.

Crick, too, is mistaken in seeking consciousness in the only shift made by self-awareness. Very 
restrictive definition, eliminating animals but also immature human brains or immersed in 
alternative states where no self-awareness is recognizable. The verticality of Crick's approach is 
insufficient. The functioning of the brain is an organizational dynamic that starts from the first 
stages of Stratium, right from the formation of the nervous system. Consciousness is a progressive 
construction, one stage of organization after another, each new stage being "conscious" of the 
mode of operation of the preceding one; while the elements of the preceding can only be 
experienced individually, not as a whole. Self-awareness is slow to establish, whereas 
consciousness as a process of representation is present from the first neural networks.

What is interesting in this little controversy is that the dualism / monism dichotomy has already 
disappeared. A strict monist (Schulman) opposes a nuanced monist (Crick). The distance between 
soul and matter has collapsed. The dichotomy appears artificial. The constituents of an 
organizational level interact according to a monistic principle (they evolve within a single 
paradigm), but together they create a higher paradigm, which intrudes them into an additional level 
of organization. Both levels form an embryo of dualism. The addition of many of these transitions, 
as observed in the mental structure, creates this striking dualism that made the fine days of mind / 
matter separation. But the closer you get to the detail of this structure, the more monism and 
dualism melt into one another.

Temporarily suspend our investigation on the notions of intention, decision, will. The reason may 
surprise you: in our desire to integrate the mind with reality to form a complete theory, it is no 
longer possible to reserve the exclusivity of the intentional process to the mind. We must seek 
equivalences in the rest of the real. In the matter. Find a mathematical formulation. This is one of 
the important tasks of this general theory called Divisarium, subject of the 4th chapter. We will find 
there the birth of these very vigorous intentions which animate our minds.



* 
Intelligence
« The » intelligence does not exist more than « the » volume. You only find smaller or bigger ones. 
It is a measure of scale according to a criterion. The criterion is simple for the volume: a quantity of 
three-dimensional space. It is more complicated for intelligence: organizational efficiency. That 
seems very subjective. Let's try to clarify. We must start from what is organized. Parts for a volume, 
concepts for intelligence. The comparison stops there. A simple addition is enough to organize the 
parts of a volume, while the concepts are woven into a succession of organizations. The higher this 
succession, the higher the superior concept is synthetic. When trying to quantify the intelligence, 
what is measured is the height of a stack, not the simple addition of parts.

Neurologically, a fraction of intelligence is the coordinated work of a group of neurons. It forms an 
element of a level of the stack. These fractions are organized in an additional level of intelligence. 
The remarkable characteristics of human intelligence come from two sources: the high stacking of 
the stages of analysis; and extended co-ordination at diversified angles of vision: to our five senses 
have been added many other instruments.

Note that for these reasons intelligences are strongly contrasted from one individual to another. I 
say "intelligences", because if they are unequal they are chiefly specialized: a scientific genius can 
find himself totally helpless in the face of a water leak in his bathroom. Metaphor of intelligences: 
piles of cubes rising towards the different stars of knowledge, to study them more closely. Those 
who manage to reach the highest height, to the brightest star, become celebrities, inherit the 
qualifier "genius". But others sometimes have a larger amount of lower stacks, and eventually a 
larger total number of cubes in the end. Specialization or versatility...

All neurons participate in the representation of something. They are in roughly similar numbers in 
individuals. The variations of intelligences thus come from the quality of their respective 
organizations. They are not static. The influx of data stimulates their specific intelligence. Their 
scarcity diminishes it. Whence a question: does a mental function develop to the detriment of 
others? This seems attested by the litany of geniuses, brains famous in their hyperspecialization, 
who lost their footing in everyday life. Existence less easy to deal with than a homogeneous group 
of concepts. Life is a conceptual mess. These great minds flirted with alienation or frankly 
embraced it. Nietzsche, Camille Claudel, Maupassant, Lautréamont, Van Gogh, James Joyce, 
Hölderlin, Sade, Poe, Kafka, Strindberg, Virginia Woolf, Hemingway, Forbes Nash, Morphy, Bobby 
Fisher...
Show me someone who thinks only of something and I will show you his indigence to think the 
rest. But then those who think of nothing are they genius generalists? :-)

We have seen that the coding performed by neurons is very different from the numerical method of 
computers. In microprocessor operations, data and results use the same language. You have to 
program the translation into a user language. On the contrary, neurons organized in hierarchical 
groups construct their own language as the data advances in the discontinuities of the network. 
The code is embedded in each step in the data. These are the fusion of information and code. 
They gradually expand and this is how some neurons at the end of the chain manage to become a 
support for an elaborate idea, using the same stupid neural excitations.

Digital offers a beginning of similarity by staggering its code: electrical, binary, machine code, 
programming language, user interface OS. Five levels. There are many more in the brain, which 
explains why the biological organ has access to a high-level consciousness and not the inorganic 
one. But above all, each level of the brain organizes its own code; it self-creates its consciousness. 
We dare not leave such latitude to our silicon assistants yet. What "artificial selection" would 
eliminate the failures? Are we capable of the necessary sapience? We will return to the interesting 
controversy about artificial intelligences.



Stratium has no ceiling. As long as there are neurons available, the conceptual organization can 
continue to become more complex. This must make us humble: there is always a more complex 
thought than ours. Our "truths" only become consistent in the level of complexity to which our mind 
has come (we familiarly say 'degree of consciousness'). Living beings tend to meet in identical 
degrees to give more power to their concepts / truths, to derive an organization to enforce them. It 
is the collectivist aspect of social cooperation that we call association. The other aspect is 
individualistic and hierarchical: people with different levels of consciousness come into contact 
because each benefits from it, but in an asymmetrical way (one may seem like a slave to the 
other), in a form of cooperation called distinction .

The different types of intelligence are a widespread notion. This categorization is useful, yet none 
of these intelligences offers its conclusions independently of others to consciousness. It is the 
characteristic of the conscious space that integrate them all, draw a synthesis. Any paradigm 
specific to one of them, whether logical or emotional, is "colored" by other intelligences. Reason 
why the purely scientific assertions do not exist... when they are formulated by a human author. 
The only proposals that meet the definition of scientist are those provided by our machines, devoid 
of any other intelligence than the only one concerned, and still we can suppose that they are not 
completely independent since they are built by their creator who has them, rather than the Real 
that offers them.

Of course we must be afraid of such machines, powerful but narrow intelligences, capable of 
monstrous allegations in the absence of social intelligence. Similarly poor human brains have 
created many humanitarian catastrophes. But do not deflate our subject on I.A.

Let us better understand how the integration of our intelligences works. The bulk of their job is 
done in an unconscious way ; it is at this level that tasks enjoy the greatest independence. In other 
words, if our brain can process several pieces of information simultaneously, it is on the 
unconscious stages that it realizes it. The correlation is even close between the low position of 
mental tasks in the Stratium and the number of tasks of the same type that can be performed 
simultaneously. Neurons treat in parallel a multitude of monosynaptic sensory signals, the most 
basic of their tasks. At the other end of Stratium consciousness only follows one idea at a time. 
What the summit gains in elaboration of the global concept, in synthetic analysis, it loses it in 
detail. When there are a multitude of criteria to take into account, surprisingly, the unconscious 
evaluation can do better than the conscious, which we translate by "trusting intuition". How is this 
possible, since the unconscious evaluation is well transmitted to the conscious? Why would the 
layer of analysis that the conscious Observer adds be penalizing?

The answer lies in the application of Stratium to psychology. We will illustrate the subject with 
surveys conducted by a Danish, Ap Dijksterhuis, on how consumers make their choice, and the 
consequences. If you are not passionate about the finer points of analytic psychology, you can skip 
to the next section. This passage is not necessary for the general understanding of the theory.

It is rare that I report such investigations. Their relevance systematically arouses mistrust. They are 
contextual, truncated by human errors, rarely reproducible, attempting common statistics on 
different systems: we, unique individuals. But the work of Ap D. is particularly complete, revised, 
and demonstrative of my purpose.

At the time of buying a car, Ap D. experienced the difficulty of the decision to take before the 
multitude of criteria categorizing the many models available to him. Measure of the problem: an 
American spends an average of 35 hours cogitating before deciding. Ap D. even had the 
impression that the task exceeded the capacities of his conscious reasoning. He could not keep 
together all the details of each model and make a decision calculated with full knowledge of the 
facts. He finally felt he was partly relying on his instinct. Was it effective or not? He conducted a 
series of experiments to find out more.



He brings together his human guinea pigs and starts with a relatively easy test: they are offered to 
buy a car among only 4 models: one of them is clearly more interesting than the others, according 
to a limited number of criteria. The awareness of the guinea pigs is doing quite well: more than 
50% of them choose the best model. Same experiment repeated a second time, but after the 
presentation of the models, the new guinea pigs are obliged to solve wordplays, before they are 
asked abruptly their choice. The word games mobilize their attention, they do not have time to think 
and decide instinctively. The results of this group are significantly lower than the previous one.

Nothing unexpected so far. The mature choice of reflection is better than instinct. But Ap D. 
persists. In the 3rd group, he proposes 12 different models; their description is more detailed. They 
find themselves in a situation close to real life. They have every opportunity to decide. Less than 
25% of them choose the ideal car, always randomly placed in the panel. The 4th group, which is 
disturbed as the 2nd to prevent them from thinking about their choice, makes this time better! They 
choose the right car in almost 60% of cases. The seemingly irrational, instinctive choice is the most 
effective.

Wanting to be sure of its fact, Ap D. comes out of the laboratory and studies behaviors about 
consumer products, kitchenware, toilet paper, spare bulbs, etc ... The number of criteria for 
choosing these products is limited and the price is among the main ones. Reason gets away easily. 
Consumers are more satisfied with their decisions later when they have had time to think about it. 
But Ap D. then tackles a more difficult product: furniture. Many questions arise: will the sofa be 
harmonious with existing furniture? Will not it take up too much space? Is it easy to maintain? ... 
Here the results are reversed: the more people take the time to think, the less they are later 
satisfied with their decision.

In summary, the more difficult the choice is to make, because of the multiplicity of criteria, the more 
the consciousness is overflowed and the more the person should trust his unconscious intuition, 
more gifted to extricate itself with all these data. This is the advice given by Ap D.: « Use your 
conscious mind to acquire all the information you need to decide. But do not try to analyze this 
information with your conscious mind. Instead, take a vacation while your unconscious digests it. 
Whatever your intuition tells you later, it will probably be the best choice ».

The work of Ap D. is remarkable, but his advice is partly wrong. Excessive generalization, not 
taking into account learning, but above all it does not have a sufficiently explicit model of the 
human mind. The conscious / unconscious distinction is summary; psychology lacks a proven 
theory of how they fit together. Let's see what the Stratium says...

Imagine the unconscious as a funnel mixing a lot of basic data and then assembling them into 
finished products, ideas. They are ejected in small quantities by the narrowest opening of the 
funnel, the one that opens onto the consciousness. In the easiest situation, an idea much bigger 
than the others leads to consciousness. A must. It occupies so much space that the consciousness 
knows immediately that it is the right one. Intuition carries the conscious decision.

Consciousness, let us insist on this point, is not an alternative circuit of analysis to the unconscious 
to treat problems of the same order. It would be far too expensive for the brain to maintain 
redundant circuits, while the organ is already so expensive to the body. What the consciousness 
does is to reassociate the suggestions of the unconscious with other elements: memories, self-
image, social representations. With these introductions, consciousness creates alternative 
scenarios that sometimes follow each other until the neurons are exhausted. The conscious part of 
the process is no better decision-maker than those that preceded it. It is slower. It is more easily 
engorged by the influx of alternatives at the end of the chain. If the unconscious funnel has not 
sufficiently concentrated the solutions it proposes to consciousness, the latter procrastinates. It 
includes criteria not necessarily proprietary (the opinion of others), ultimately advises a choice that 
is not the most famous among those from the unconscious. Now the reward is also unconscious; it 
emerges in consciousness. If the choice is purely that of the Observer, based on criteria of little 
identity, the unconscious is deprived of its reward. Why does he manage to get it, in some cases? 



These are the situations in which the conscious is put out of action, either by an urgent emotion or 
by a task that consumes it. The unconscious quickly passes its solution. Reflex already executed 
before reaching consciousness. It gets its reward. Hence the results of Ap D.

But Ap Dijksterhuis omits several important elements:
1) The effectiveness of the unconscious process according to the experience of the subject: an 
expert integrates in his unconscious processes of choice that novices are obliged to build 
consciously. The conscious of the expert has no effort to make. If he works on his decision, he is 
unlikely to change it. A disadvantage, sometimes. Many stories point to mistakes due to too much 
certainty. But the certainties are above all unconscious. It is the consciousness that can break 
them.
2) The number of criteria treated simultaneously by the individual consciousness: we are very 
unequal on this subject. Some minds build organizational levels devilishly faster than others.
3) Learning: here is the overarching egalitarian process. Conscious synthesis makes the 
subconscious better by retro-control. Obliterate conscious analysis is therefore not good advice on 
substance. The best advice is to think about any choices that arise, if the alternatives seem 
competitive. Reason can show us an evidence invisible to the unconscious, it is its role. If indeed 
no alternative seems to be clearly taking over, then it is actually better to stop there and go for a 
ride. Not for the unconscious solution to take over. But for the automatisms that produced it to be 
modulated by the new opportunities that consciousness has created. Stratium constantly has a 
bidirectional dynamic. Ap D. misses one thing: it is not enough to inform the consciousness so that 
it does a useful job to the unconscious. If it is dispelled, the unconscious is simply the default 
solution. This one is probably the best when the subject has already met a lot of times this 
situation. It is not certain that conscious analysis can do better. To suggest alternatives is to be 
exposed to error since they have not yet been tested. However, in the face of a new situation, it 
becomes imperative to let all inventiveness and conscious evaluation act. Only way to return to the 
unconscious a beginning of programming where it has only the elements of the program.

* 
The memory

We keep in memories what the routines of our mind do not know how to transform into banality.

The general mechanism of memory is homogeneous across the brain. These are synaptic 
structural modifications establishing preferential relations between neurons. A uniform network 
becomes differentiated, informative, by the specific configurations borrowed by neural excitations. 
Each mental function is written in these favorite diagrams. The mental work structure contains its 
own memory. Nothing like a computer, where some circuits are dedicated to storing information 
and others contain the algorithms that use them. In the brain, algorithms are memory because they 
change constantly depending on how they are solicited. There is no master program for using 
memories. No soul that comes to fish them. This old paradigm is still widely used, even in scientific 
journals, which makes consciousness (or ‘the brain’) a sort of superior algorithm using mental 
functions as ancillary circuits. It is only their integration, each function's celebrity trading space, and 
not an independent process.

How is memory formed? Any information reaching the brain builds and maintains memory. Sensory 
impulses induce systematic treatment. They are acting on the network. Either their configuration 
has already occurred, and it will reinforce the trace it has left. Either it is unusual and can change 
this trace, with a probability all the greater as it repeats itself. Changing the scheme means 
changing the synapses of the local neuron group, which fire together. New connections are 
forming. The unit-network code has changed.
This is the ascending memory, automatic, classically called procedural memory. The term 
'ascending' indicates more clearly that it is a programming of the mental structure by the received 
data. This memory is the least owner of the mind. It depends largely on environmental pressure. 
Among the incoming information, one part is spontaneous programming, the other is administered.



The body spontaneously produces a wide range of information to process. The instincts are the 
first feedbacks of the behavior, put in place by evolution from birth. They directly "wire" the feelings 
of reward to the vital reactions. Over these impulses are piled more integrating levels. An immense 
and virgin neuron field is open to sensory stimuli! The data permanently supplied to the network 
implements their treatments. Each elemental group of neurons receives them and coordinates with 
their regularities. Specific code that defines these groups as discontinuities in the network. Units-
network. The signals provided by these units are interpreted by other neurons. Nothing is ignored 
in the excitable neural field. It even requires reactive inhibitory impulses to limit the runaway of 
neural fireworks.

You know what the overflow of these retro-controls entails: the epileptic seizure. Neurons 
discharge abruptly and collectively, losing any organization of influxes. Brutal muscular contraction 
if the crisis is limited to motor centers. Hallucinations for sensory centers. Loss of all organized 
functions and consciousness if the crisis is general. Severe epilepsy is usually due to a cerebral 
scar disrupting the irregular ordering of neurons. Synchronous discharges occur and sometimes 
extend to the entire brain. Limited epilepsies occur for milder reasons, minor transient chemical or 
metabolic changes that decompensate susceptible neural groups.

Signals reaching the senses convey different levels of entangled information. An object has 
multiple recognizable properties: size, shape, color, relational functions, symbolisms... These are 
not joint but organized characteristics. A fruit, by its size, is not distinguishable from a pebble. We 
must add a regularity of form to increase its potentiality of fruit. Then a soft or firm consistency but 
not hard. A color that instinctive programming does not indicate dissuasive. Let's add the 
suspension of the fruit to a shrub (another conceptual representation already high in the pyramid). 
Useful supplement: see an animal or other human eating fruit: edible. The superimposed set of this 
information is contained in the small colored ball whose image reaches the first groups of visual 
neurons. It is easy to imagine the network already ready to decrypt it, level after level. However, I 
ask you to go further: see this complexity as a pressure of the object on the neural networks, 
asking them to codify it to discover all the angles. This is how the organization and memory of 
networks begins. The number of informative levels of objects stimulates the formation of a parallel 
number of levels of the Stratium. Memory is built at the same time as intelligence. Two factors limit 
its extension: the size of the neural field, fortunately high in the lucky Homo sapiens; and the 
proven profitability of acquired information levels. Natural selection, utilitarian, also acts on the 
mental pyramid. Maintaining a complex vision of the world requires rewards, chances of survival, 
social benefits. It is always backed by a search for celebrity.

The animal is sociable and the human is particularly so. The society dramatically increases the 
complexity of the signals of the environment for a new brain. In isolation, the individual 
spontaneously learns to treat many of the same level patterns in the environment. A wild human 
knows how to recognize all the animals of the forest, the edible plants, the detailed geography of 
the place. He will not go much further. His language is embryonic. No incentive to raise his 
Stratium higher. Why would he care, for example, to protect himself from diseases, since he has no 
experience of their consequences? Knowledge appears with the group. With the transmission of 
memory, through languages. The consciousness of an isolated human is as vivacious as another, 
but positioned on a pyramid less high than the socialized human.

Learning introduces into sensory signals a complexity of organization dramatically superior to the 
simple objects of the environment. Are these additional levels assimilable by the learning brain? 
Only if it has the necessary foundations. The pyramid is built progressively. Impossible to directly 
implant the 20th floor on the 12th. Pipe plans are not compatible. The 20th floor, not powered, can 
not work. The sending of the 20th floor plan is useless at this stage. It can only discourage small 
neural workers building the pyramid. They will not see the doors of brothels and other pleasure 
centers open. Sterile effort.

Stimulating memory by increasing the information transmitted by learning is not enough. It is 
necessary that the organization of networks thus tattooed benefits from it. An intelligence must be 



formed in parallel to use this data. Structural consolidation called intelligence is a process of 
intrinsic feedback control to the networks themselves. It operates when the influx of new 
information decreases. During sleep especially.

You immediately understand the implications for schooling. Some of the younger brains face an 
unavoidable gap between the information levels suggested by teachers and the existing summit of 
their conceptual stack. Cumulation called 'school failure'. Anemia of rewards resulting, by a simple 
instinctive equation, stimulation of aggressiveness. The role of aggression has always been the 
conquest of reward. Its flaw is: do not say how. Consciousness is blamed for failure. Certainly, the 
higher levels are guilty of inefficiency. But they mostly notice the helplessness of the lower levels. 
What can a conscious Observer do when there are only gaps to reorganize? It concludes that we 
must leave the place where these gaps are apparent (the school). Utilitarian mind. Conscious 
trying not to get in conflict anymore with the unconscious. But the mental coherence is altered. 
Upper blockage opening the door, largely, to the lower aggressive impulses, which invade the 
Stratium.

Let's not jump to the hasty conclusion that we should simplify everything for young minds. Failure 
itself is the subject of a symbolic interpretation. A failure that instantly awakens aggression is 
evidence of this couple's lack of organization. Learning includes the sublimations of failure. The 
unnecessarily angry pupil is one whose social background has forgotten this initiation, or has 
hardly valued it. Aggressiveness continues to be the basic defense within the tumult.

From a certain point of view, learnings constructs the most artificial part of Stratium. They bring 
foreign concepts to the natural needs of the human being. They allow him to manage an 
environment that has become itself artificial and complex: his society. This is why most of the 
learning does not take place naturally. The mind does not spontaneously discover mathematics, 
language, science. It only contains the neural field for treating these abstractions. When his 
educational environment offers them, he tries to organize them like any other kind of information. 
The cortical structures involved are more recent in evolution; their effectiveness is less 
homogeneous from one person to another, less fixed by genetics. Divergences are more 
caricatural between abstract intelligences than between locomotives or emotional ones. Incentives 
to learn are also unequal. Abstractions are absent from the young person's environment. Why 
learn to manipulate them? Motivation itself is an abstract concept: the future self, hoped, brilliant. 
Abstract self-representation forming at a variable age, sometimes never. The young brain lives 
more in the present than the mature brain. The best training fall into the void without the incentive.

Stimulation, memorization, motivation, are principles that elevate the Stratium and its intelligences 
when they are proportionate. These are ascending flows, coming from piles of information to be 
processed, whose complexity must be adjusted to syntheses that the mind has already managed 
to form. The variety of flows is more important than their density: games for reward, stories for 
identity, knowledge for memory. Education is a balance between these flows and not a balance of 
power between student and teacher.

So far we have talked about structural / procedural memory. Some additional observations about it 
before moving on to the other memories:

Forgetfulness, in structural memory, has two causes: it is fast when a neural configuration 
advantageously replaces the old one. The previous way of thinking disappears because the 
procedure has changed. The other structural oblivion is slower and comes from a scarcity of 
information that created the configuration. The neural organization disintegrates if it is not regularly 
solicited. Relative advantage: these neural groups become available for other learning. Forgetting 
is a natural, unavoidable process; its speed varies a lot according to the individual and the age.

Refreshing a dimmed memory structure is easier than creating it. See it as a dried plant, tree 
having lost its leaves (uncertainties, lack of the word). A new influx of information that has formed it 
is enough to make it green again. The lower levels of Stratium are the most shared; they are also 



the best kept. It is from them that the knowledge "that the memory exists » comes. Hence the 
explanation of this paradox: we know the existence of a forgotten word. Looking for it with the help 
of conscious feedback control is hardly effective. Better to get back into the flood of associated 
information in this word. It recreates it quickly in memory.

The biographical memory is more specific of conscious associations. It is formed by descending 
feedbacks, when a fact is unusual enough to trigger a lively (emotional) reaction that necessarily 
involves conscious evaluation. The other events, more common, are treated by automatisms, do 
not mobilize the consciousness, are not stored in biographical memory. They only consolidate the 
procedural memory. While a striking incident awakens frankly and durably the conscious attention. 
Strong configuration that leads its memorial tattoo by a particular way: that of the hippocampus. 
This specialized center etches the neural associative plan correlated to the event: the memory.

The way in which biographical memory fits into patterns independently of structural memory is still 
unclear. The hippocampus can not keep a copy of the particular configurations supporting the 
innumerable memories that a human brain can preserve. The only likely explanation is that the 
biographical memory is superimposed on the structural, in an independent coding level at the level 
of the synapses. We talk about it again in the current state of neuroscience.

The working memory (short term) is clearly different from the two previous ones. It does not consist 
of persistent neurological changes; on the contrary, the characteristic of this memory is not to be 
one, that is to say, to conserve nothing sustainably, to quickly replace thoughts with others. It relies 
solely on synchronous and persistent oscillations of the neural groups. What we feel as 
"consciousness" is a wisp of neurological activity that strays the integrative network of mental 
functions, maintained by various factors: hyperexcitability of the neurons involved, intrinsic and 
extrinsic stimuli mobilizing attention, hormonal secretions, neural kernels of awakeness adding 
their effervescence.

The working memory is based on maintaining the excitation of a group of neurons. The 
associations it produces can awaken memories or secondarily alter the structural memory. The 
working memory is like the library employee: he takes out the requested books and puts back in 
place those returned, without knowing their contents. His role is not to rewrite these books. They 
are references. Working memory is a property common to all neural groups. It corresponds to the 
intervals in which the group performs its representative task (maintains synchronous oscillations) 
without modifying its structure. When the group is that of conscious integration, it is called "short-
term memory". It is in this interval that we can for example retain sequences of numbers, words or 
images. The working memory is not impervious to the others: the more representations persist, the 
more likely they will resurface later. Learning by heart is nothing else. An authentic skull stuffing! 
The working memory puts phrases in a loop until they are embedded in the long-term memory. It 
does not matter if they are not even understood. Words can be memorized regardless of the 
concepts they cover.

The most interesting in the study of these different memories is that we find the major 
psychological structures described above: 1) The subconscious ego or Psociety is based on the 
procedural memory, ensures the automatic behaviors, proposes to consciousness the information 
to evaluate . 2) The conscious Observer, with its organized attention around the short-term 
memory, judges the coherence between the acts and their results, adjusts the unconscious 
mechanisms. 3) The Biographical ego is based on long-term memory, assuring a temporal 
dimension to the psyche; it presents to the conscious Observer the state of the existence project, 
data assembled on the axis of time and whose evaluation produces the anticipations.

We sense here the continuity between the neurological and the psychological.
* 

How unconscious and conscious do they coordinate?



An idea, a concept, a gestural automatism, all result from a mental construction, an organization of 
underlying neurological micro-mechanisms. When we seek to improve a gesture, our 
consciousness experiences the representation of the gesture and conceives that of what this 
gesture should do. It does not have a direct grip on micro-mechanisms. The feedback control sent 
to the subconscious means in substance: "The gesture is not good, correct it as well". Retro-
control detailed enough to convey information on what exactly needs to change. How is such a 
level of detail possible in simple influxes? The retro-control is not a retrograde signal. It is a 
reinjection into the neurological schema that has formed the representation, which modifies its 
equilibrium. This scheme being itself a synthesis, retro-control in the same way its constituents. 
Thus a conscious evaluation takes care of the level of detail necessary for the neurons of the lower 
stages to modify their organization. While respecting their relative independence. The hierarchical 
discontinuity we insist on with Stratium explains that consciousness does not directly access its 
lower mechanisms. These are both more stupid and more validated by evolution and repeated 
personal experiences. They must not be too jostled.

The unconscious is not a twin of the conscious, inaccessible and stubborn. It is its architecture, 
which must not be threatened without reason. Following the feedbacks received, the lower neural 
groups synthesize in an alternative way the action you are trying to improve. Your consciousness 
compares the result with the expected representation. If it is satisfactory, the retro-control goes 
green: "It's OK! ". In neurological terms we will see that this corresponds to the stabilization of 
synaptic weights.

The same decoding applies to a concept that our consciousness does not yet know how to 
correctly handle. The representation is not satisfactory, in the sense that it does not fit smoothly 
into our mental conceptual assembly. Let's take the title question: "How unconscious and 
conscious do they coordinate?". Before reading next, you have already decrypted the meaning of 
the sentence. What does that mean ? Your consciousness has identified the emerging general 
concept of the sentence, itself decomposable into independent concept words, related to different 
meanings and associations depending on the context, etc... Your consciousness does not 
systematically back-check all this tree to verify that it does not have an error. It is perched in a solid 
way (when the world seems to it coherent) on this conceptual structure. It modifies it only if it finds 
an interest in doing so; many consciousnesss would have no motivation to think about my 
question. If this interest exists, yours sends the proper back-control, just as for gestural 
automatism. Your unconscious is reassembled according to the information sent, in a longer time 
than for a simple gesture, because the number of levels of organization concerned is much higher. 
It may offer you an alternative solution! A different idea of mine pops up in your mind. You regret 
that this book does not have its own intelligence to discuss it! Sometimes the assimilation is done 
after a few hours, after a night of brain maintenance or after a rereading. Understanding comes to 
your consciousness because the associations of the micro-concepts making up my sentence have 
adjusted differently. The consciousness goes green and proclaims: Eureka!

What is a retro-control of behavior? When we talk about retro-control and (physical) action, 
confusion is possible. Since retro-control is a descending causality in the neurological hierarchy, is 
it not already a behavioral act? Not exactly. If this were the case, on the one hand the 
consciousness would encompass the totality of the course of the act (until the contraction of the 
least muscular fiber), on the other hand it would deny any independence to the unconscious 
processes. In fact, the physical action results from a sensorimotor loop, which opens up in many 
possible ways under the effect of downward feedbacks. A hand has very weak spontaneous 
gestural abilities if no sensory information is received about it. Let us take the example of an 
insensitive hand by lesion of sensory fibers, but still mobilizable by intact motor fibers. The mind 
can still perform movements using another image of the hand, for example visual. It watches the 
hand move. The gesture is more coarse, uncertain. Usually the consciousness is content to 
modulate a reflex arc between sensory impulses and motors, patiently adjusted by the countless 
gestures already made. But here the arc is broken, the retro-control sends straight motor 
incentives much more rustic.



The difference between action and regulation of action is important. The action is born essentially 
in the unconscious, at different stages of sensorimotor integration. The role of consciousness is, 
with delay, a regulation of the action. When it refines it, it is not by intervening directly on the micro-
motor mechanisms, but by constructing a representation of their results more largely integrated 
with other criteria. It operates a kind of "natural selection", rapidly evolving, among the various 
possible schemes of micro-mechanisms. It is the synthetic process between objectives and 
actions.

To speak of "acting representations" about consciousness is actually confusing. These high-level 
conceptual aggregates, the persona, are not directly in control of the physical act, nor are the 
conscious integrative 'I'. The 'I' is acting in the sense of self-modifying as a representation of the 
world and the self. It is the top of the retro-control on the underlying behavioral automatisms. 
Habits are the 'super-reflexes' constituting the real physical effectors. Hierarchical chain traversed 
in both directions. A basic reflex associated with others generates a representation that retro-
controls; representation is a more elaborate reflex that associates itself again with others to 
generate a higher one; and so on until consciousness. When the consciousness returns its own 
feedback control, it travels the chain in the other direction, modulating the hierarchy to the basic 
reflex, whose course is adjusted. The 'I' is acting through the pile of this neural hierarchy, ultimately 
by the effector muscle fibers.

We are far from the simplistic triptych: sensory info -> conscious treatment -> motor action. And 
here we have a fine example of rapid downward causation, organized, that is to say, not 
simultaneous with ascending causality, but operating in partnership with it.

* 

Neural correlations to consciousness 
The principle of neurons grouping together by their privileged and simultaneous interconnections is 
not new. This is the theory of neural assemblies, where the activation of any subgroup awakens 
the whole assembly. The notable difference in Stratium theory is that these sets do not each 
represent information but a superposition of several levels of information into an integrated set. 
Indeed, the sets do not explain the complexity of the representations and the appearance of a 
consciousness. They do not say anything about their own organization. The problem is not solved 
but postponed. Why do some of these assemblies bring about a consciousness while many more 
(cerebellum) do not participate? Stratium provides an answer by designating the height of the 
integration stack as the elaborate consciousness generator, not the number of simultaneously 
excited neurons.

Let's start from an indirect and exciting question about consciousness: why can not we create it 
from a simulation of neural networks?

First of all, let us relativize such disappointment. Consciousness is not clearly defined in this 
interrogation. If we equate it with 'autonomous intelligence', then artificial networks already meet 
the definition. They synthesize data and derive a conclusion / decision that can be transformed into 
an act by the adapted circuits. These actions are no longer predictable for the designer when deep 
learning layers accumulate. Intelligence is not "natural" because of the designer's intervention; its 
organization is a mimicry. However we could argue that the designer has only substituted for the 
founding principles of nature. If A.I. is capable of unpredictable behavior for its creator is that it has 
built its own self-organization, in the same way that man has done from the physiological bedrock 
provided by nature. The A.I. is only partially artificial; it is rather an artificial graft on an inorganic 
matter which had little chance of spontaneously continuing to organize itself thus. Our organic 
grafts on organic matter are just as artificial. I have already begun on a slippery slope, arguing 
earlier that education, the grafting of adult concepts to a virgin infantile brain, is also a certain 
artifice, very useful for the rest! Therefore, the term "artificial intelligence" can paradoxically be 
applied to the human being. I now propose to read the acronym ‘A.I.’ as ‘Alternative Intelligence’ or 



‘Autonomous Intelligence’. Why should we keep a name with offensive hints to our own creations? 
Is it not more our offspring than for example our pets?

Our A.I. manufactures a representation of the subject about which it has been provided data. It can 
draw an integrative conclusion with an objective. The best of them are able to act, record the 
results of their action, compare them to the initial data, and modify their internal processing 
accordingly. Here we have a self-organized sequence, capable of modifying itself, which 
undoubtedly corresponds to a definition of consciousness in the broad sense: to be aware of its 
environment and to adapt accordingly. This value of consciousness is the same as one would give 
to an ant, even to a being devoid of any nervous system such as a bacterium. It is with devious 
purpose that I make this comparison with living organisms. It allows me to say: Nature, a process 
of spontaneous self-organization, has succeeded in changing the consciousness of value 'ant' to 
'human'; what barrier (non-religious) would prevent us from developing our I.A. in the same way? 
Simple question of contents. Even if in detail, the contents of human consciousness are 
extraordinarily more sophisticated than those of the ant, they are separated by degrees of 
complexity and not by a metaphysical threshold. We have before us all the intermediate stages, 
from more sophisticated insects such as spiders, to primates a little less sophisticated than man. 
Where, between the two, is there a fundamental breakthrough that would be the appearance of 
"consciousness"? We find only the emergence of new functions, and yet if we dismember them, we 
see them in ancestors in a more frustrated, atavistic form, or as immediately underlying our 
functions in the organizational scale. The maturation of the human embryo is an open book on 
these emergences through the implantation of its final anatomy.

Now that we have dressed our I.A. in baby wear, to the point that you might regret having thrown 
away your old computers (unworthy parents!), let's see why they do not respond to your hugs with 
all the empathy that would be needed. Let's fish here an adage from the study of complexity in the 
next section; it indicates the nature of the problem: « When from a known starting point the fate of 
a system seems amazing to us, it is because there is a succession of levels of organization much 
more important than the current theory indicated ».

Now that the functional organization of the neurons is stratified triggers in you, I hope, less 
reluctance. Certainly in Stratium I extend this notion to psychic organization in an unconventional 
way, nevertheless it is a scientifically validated theory for specific functions such as vision. So 
much so that recognition of visual forms is a discipline in which A.I. with deep learning is already 
doing better than humans. Stratified functional organization: yes; but obviously this pyramid is easy 
to simulate in a computer only if it finally narrows at the top, concentrated in a result. Imagine that 
the intermediate steps give a large number of possible interpretations (a line can be part of any 
polygon, can link or not, move closer or move away, etc ...); mix with other solutions that involve 
more criteria; consider even more associations with the results of other mental functions. The sum 
of possibilities climbs astronomically. It becomes impossible to simulate even with enormous 
numerical power. A gigantic super-fast computer is less effective than a sponge of neurons 
weighing a few hundred grams. Take the A.I. in your arms and comfort it. But how does the sponge 
realize this « tour de force »?

At this point we have narrowed our mystery. We can understand by a functional theory how 
neurons organize themselves to produce a complex thought. Yet how do they proceed, materially? 
The answer is the other angle of view on the self-organization of the nervous system: its physical 
stratification.

Stratium is a functional theory that can be imagined without any experimental means. From the 
material angle, it is not the same. Let's entrust the case to the neuroscientists; they alone have the 
means to decipher the micro-mechanisms of these remarkable central analysis that are neurons. 
Here are some of the steps in the path that they have followed: specialized brain regions, neuron-
transistors (dendritic inputs, axonal output), nerve impulses "digital" (it is the frequency of 
potentials and not their elevation which quantifies the intensity), synaptic modifications (memorial 
inscription), cooperative support tissue (glie), inhibitory signals, reversal impulses, Hebbian 



reinforcement, synchronization of activation oscillations, mirror neurons... Have you guessed what 
this list covers? It is, once again, addressed to a stratified organization. Explaining the 
organizational complexity displayed by a human brain is only possible through a physical medium 
of comparable complexity. Attention, avoid confusion! I am not saying that the mental organization 
of the brain is superimposed on its anatomical organization. No. Twice no. This would suggest, for 
example, that elementary concepts are inscribed in the cellular organelles and the highest in the 
longest neural branches. Idiot. No, here "comparable complexity" has a mathematical meaning: it 
is the volume of information that the system can store. If we want to eliminate any metaphysical 
origin of sophisticated contents of the consciousness, if we want to validate the functional theory of 
a huge pyramid of concepts, it is necessary that this considerable volume of data can be inscribed 
in the physical support.

It is a coarse calculation of the total information hosted by the human brain that gives an idea of 
the storage capacity to identify in its physical structure. It has already been proved that the only 
number of possible combinations of signals between neural endings is not sufficient. We need to 
find other mechanisms. The one we are talking about extensively is the pyramidal layering of 
networks. Additional levels certainly exist in neural micro-physiology: the neuron is not a bulb that 
bursts from 'lit' to 'extinct'. It has its moods, gets tired, excited for no reason, is ultra-sensitive to 
metabolic variations. The exchanges are organized inside a synapse, the impulses within a 
dendrite between synapses, even before reaching the body of the axon. Expect to see these 
additional levels of information registration, regularly unfolding.

In short, the neuron is a micro-processor all by itself. The brain contains one hundred billion 
potentially all-active processors, clustering into multiple layers of intermediate processing to 
deepen the meaning of the data. It becomes acceptable that the process in its phase of general 
extension becomes this indescribable sensation of being that each of us experiences within his 
most awakened consciousness.

Let's take a closer look at the problem of the connection (binding problem). Neuroscience must find 
the link between representation of a concept and neural excitations. How do neurons separate the 
different properties contained in the data (problem of segregation) and then synthesize them into 
objects / concepts (problem of the combination). The enigma is not resolved but it no longer 
appears insurmountable. We have circumscribed it from the top to our functional approach: the 
organization of concepts is stratified and intricate. So that the immense possible diversity of the 
conceptual tree does not lead to an unacceptable inflation of the necessary means, the neural 
schemas host the elements of both low and high level concepts. The association of the first is 
symbolized in the second by the addition of a reduced number of additional neurons.

We have circumscribed the enigma from below: neurons possess the complex physiology capable 
of serving as a material support for the stratified organization of conceptual elements. Much more 
than binary doors, they are processors with several levels of organization: they can register as 
many successive levels of information, likely to retain the symbolisms of which we speak.

Finally, and this is not the least interesting, we can circumscribe the enigma by its evolutionary 
history. Indeed the brain has not been planted in an empty skull by a heavenly gardener. It is the 
result of a patient refinement by the mutation / selection couple. Specialized cells in the collection 
of environmental information, internal and external, have mixed their data in a spontaneous 
organization process. How did they proceed exactly? We have traces of this in the range of the 
animal kingdom, as well as in our own embryogenesis. An open book for the complex approach.

Finally I insist again on this point: Stratium is not a quantum theory of consciousness. I often use 
the word 'entanglement' about conceptual architecture, which may suggest an analogy with 
quantum phenomena. The term best achieves the delicate amalgam of 'relative independence' and 



'relative dependence' . But the semantic analogy must not superbly ignore the great ontological 4

distance separating the quantum states from the conscious states. The depth of the mysteries is 
not a good criterion for bringing them together.

The neural / mental correlates continue to be the subject of careful investigation by neuroscientists. 
In contrast to the dualist view of the neuron as an artist painting his own parcel of consciousness, 
science tracks reproducible algorithms that allow them to process elementary data into more 
complex concepts. These algorithms are biological. Hebb's rule, for example, indicates that two 
connected and simultaneously excited neurons reinforce the link uniting them. Let us review the 
additional requirements of our functional theory, which have to be taken into account by the models 
of neural processes. We will then talk about the best candidate to explain the dynamics of thought. 
Then we return to the philosophical problem of the connection: how to make the neural / mental 
correlation something other than a simple parallelism?

* 
The creation of thought
« Thought is constructed by speaking », is essentially the conclusion of Heinrich von Kleist. He 
tells how Mirabeau conceived on June 23, 1789 the speech that was to change the face of French 
society . Mirabeau, von Kleist argues, « does not have the slightest prescience of what he will say 5

when he opens his mouth ». Improvisation of a man animated only by his dissatisfactions, aware of 
the irreducible conflicts between popular hopes and the inalienable rights of the aristocracy, without 
knowing the solution or the conclusion. « A fresh source of amazing ideas came to him ». Over the 
sentences, the decision is formed of itself. Statement of conflict and the inescapable need for 
change. He is led to the pinnacle of daring by demanding the dissolution of the legislature. The 
French Revolution is on the march, like a rabbit out of a hat.

To say that the word constructs the thought is undoubtedly excessive. It accompanies and 
translates it. Thought is also a speech without a voice. We think with virtual representations 
instantly associated with the words, but not reducible to them. These can also change in a foreign 
language environment. We retro-control the assembly of concepts by language. To state the 
thought aloud is to represent it more clearly, by the sensory re-entry that it provokes. The 
sharpness and completeness of a thought comes from its neurological persistence. Activation of 
neurological schemas reluctant to disappear, creating new associations from their particular 
coherence.

Mirabeau's anecdote is interesting because it plunges us into the intimacy of the wisp that is the 
process of thought. Spontaneity, inventiveness, mixed with coherence and knowledge base. What 
support can be so agitated without being chaotic? If we were in the shoes of the first anatomist 
who opened a skull, would not we have been less surprised to find innumerable tiny muscular cogs 
turning frantically, or an anthill of small-legged cells, rather than this voluminous inert greyish nut?

By observing the creation of thought, some observations challenge us particularly:
-The thread of mental impressions called 'ideas' seems harmonious at times but is broken 
iteratively by sudden and unpredictable intrusions. The thread fades under the effect of weariness 
and ends up transferring to another subject. Even with the habit, we are not able to predict where 
the thought takes us, although most of its constituents are familiar to us.
-The representations of the thought can contradict itself quickly without the balance of the mind 
seems threatened. We can state incompatible ideas within the same minutes, even in the same 
sentence. Without deserving the "alienated" label.

 'Superposition' insists too much on independence, 'aggregation' is a simple juxtaposition, 'synthesis' 'integration' and 4

'fusion' insist on mixing. The only acceptable synonym for 'entanglement' is 'interdependence', which is more applicable 
to the use of physicists: in 'quantum interdependence', two particles are independent in their existence (defined by two 
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independent properties (and the rest) but creating a common organization, as well as the notion of retrograde causality.
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-The general coherence of the psyche itself can suddenly toggle, during a special event. 
Personality switch. Like a building whose main windows and doors would open unexpectedly to a 
different view, without it being the result of an explosion. Rooms and corridors reorganized into 
another valid plan. Resilience. And yet, on board, the mind feels itself in continuity.
-The organization of thought is measured by the value 'intelligence'. It is variable from one 
individual to another and in the same individual during his lifetime. It improves but does not stay 
permanently.
-Independently of intelligence, some individuals think faster than others. Impulses travel at the 
same pace in their nervous systems. The speed of thought is not the speed of influx. Moreover, the 
delay between perception and representation is different from the simple duration of influx from 
one brain sector to another.
-The trace of thoughts stretches more or less in time. Some are fleeting, others come back after a 
few minutes, a few hours. Memories never fade completely. Remanence ranging from short to long 
term.

At this stage of our breakthrough in Stratium theory, you can explain most of these observations. 
The codification of the concepts forming the structure of thought is discontinuous. Although brain 
resembles with fMRI to a vast and unique system of waves of neural excitations, it is not an ocean 
where each molecule of water could interact with another. The system is hierarchized into neural 
groups, defined by their relationships and their position in the processing chain. Structure building 
the concepts. Hierarchy intricate and not juxtaposed, so symbolic codes can merge into others. 
The higher concept can not exist without its components. The entire chain must be present. 
Discontinuities allow the prompt and dramatic shifts from one identity thought to another. 
Reorganization of the structure without the components disappearing. Only their respective 
weights change. The hierarchical vision is the only one capable of explaining both the stability of 
the personality and its capacity to reconfigure itself without self-destruction. It also explains the 
intelligence of the treatment: each group explores its own solutions; the result of the search is 
evaluated by the hierarchically superior group; the multiplication of levels improves the scope of 
the search by extending to more criteria. Sharp intelligence is what makes a first suggestion 
obsolete and proposes a better one.

Intelligence is also a retro-control that refines and accelerates the treatment structure. Why 
continue to explore solutions and add criteria when a configuration is very effective? The selection 
of the minimal number of neurons and successive groups needed to build the final acting 
representation is what increases the speed of thought. Retro-control is pruning. The bright minds 
are those whose thoughts are focused. They appear fast because the process of refinement has 
intervened since the first levels of Stratium, in childhood. Between individuals, it is the sum of small 
cumulative delays along the entire processing chain that ultimately makes the reaction difference 
noticeable.

Our functional theory implies that neurons describe the world as representations / concepts. These 
representations are physically correlated excitations between neurons within a group. This stable 
state is an attractor: it appears when the afferent stimuli are in a certain equilibrium range. When 
they leave it, the state switches frankly to another, new attractor corresponding to a different 
solution for the representation. The transition between states is not progressive and linear; if it 
were, the system would be purely dependent on the inputs; the slightest variation of one of them 
would change the resulting state; it could not form any intention towards them. The representation 
must be stable within a certain range of time and intensity of the incoming signals. Stability is 
physically a phenomenon involving different levels of neural properties, a combination of synaptic 
weights, average signal frequency, associated delays, refractory periods, and inhibitory signals.

Which brings us to get the hands dirty in the neurophysiology. But rest assured, we will not stay 
there long. This book presents no experiments other than those of thought and does not replace 
the work of researchers. Its purpose is to show you how to communicate fluently the neuroscientific 
and philosophical paradigms on the mind.



* 
Current state in neuroscience

—How do you correlate the vivacity of reconfiguration of thought with neural activity?
—The most superimposable phenomenon is synaptic plasticity.
—Model particularly interesting: the plasticity function of the time of occurrence of the pulses.
—Two joint, asymmetrical and symmetrical learning modes allow synapses to weave two 
independent memories, short and long term, into the same networks.
—Thinking is less a transfer of information than the reconfiguration of a mosaic of truly constitutive 
synaptic states.
—This is how it is experienced through the neural network and not transmitted by it.

Developed from a primitive neural tube of 3mm, the brain forms a mass of 1011 neurons, which 
implies the formation of 250,000 cells per minute on average during gestation. They develop a 
skein of 1014 synaptic connections. It should not be concluded that a cell or a synapse is formed 
almost instantaneously; these huge numbers are the result of exponential multiplication. Filopodia 
is the mechanism by which the neuron emits and retracts extensions; it is based on actin, a 
structural protein. The growth rate of a dendrite is 1 to 4 mm per day; however, the network is so 
dense that the distance to be traveled before contact is generally less than one millimeter. Many 
dendrites are tiny spines of only 10 to 20 microns. Pre-synaptic formations develop within 10 to 20 
minutes. Contact with a neighboring cell leads to the creation of a fully functional synapse in 30 to 
60 minutes. Filopodia is correlated with axonal activity. A very active neuron rapidly generates new 
extensions and synapses . The synapse turnover rate for a neuron can rise to 40% each day .6 7

However this exuberance is contingent. Patterns would hardly be able to stabilize without 
safeguards. The neuron respects a kind of electrical homeostasis; if the average activity falls below 
a certain threshold, it actively seeks out new points of contact, synapses bringing additional stimuli, 
and its rate of discharge re-increases. On the other hand, if the activity exceeds an upper limit, the 
number of synaptic connections is reduced to avoid any overexcitation. This homeostasis of 
activity only works for a certain minimal excitation of the neuron. If it no longer receives any stimuli, 
it gradually loses synapses, prolongations, and eventually dies.

Neural electrical homeostasis is so sensitive to activity conditions that it follows a circadian rhythm. 
Sensory influx increases the number of glutamate receptors (one of the main neurotransmitters) in 
the day ; the synaptic area would extend by 20%, gains lost at night with the scarcity of stimuli .8

Neurons make noise. They show spontaneous activations. Their functional agitation maintains the 
connection patterns, or even creates new ones independently of any sensory stimulus. Digestion 
and reordering of schemes under the effect of feedback control. The future data to be processed 
then exert a sorting on the relations to be preserved. The excitability of neurons reinforces the 
notion of acting representation. It is not only generated by the processed data. It is not a passive 
deduction but an independent organization, over the data. It activates even in the absence of these 
data.

The neural dynamics that is the best candidate to form the evolutions of the thought is the synaptic 
plasticity, inhibition or potentiation of the synaptic sensitivity by the impulses which crosses it 
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(decrease or increase of the synaptic 'weight'). Let's quickly see the different models that have 
followed one another to describe it:
-Homosynaptic plasticity simply involves a synchronized discharge between a presynaptic neuron 
and a postsynaptic of the same type (for example equipped with glutamate receptors). A single 
stimulus induces a potentiation of a few hours. A very strong or repeated stimulus prolongs it until 
24 hours.
-Heterosynaptic plasticity (Kandel) involves a third so-called modulator neuron. This one adjoins 
the synapse and can strengthen or weaken it independently of any impulse crossing it.
-Heterosynaptic long-term potentiation plasticity (PPLTPHA, Humeau and Lüthi) is based on the 
synchronization of the impulses of two presynaptic neurons, without intervention of the 
postsynaptic neuron.
-Finally, the most consensual and particularly interesting model for our Stratium is the plasticity 
function of the spike-timing-dependent plasticity time (STDP). The shift between two presynaptic 
stimuli relative to the postsynaptic has a potentiating or depressing effect on the synapse. Let t1 
and t2 be the moments when the two presynaptic stimuli reach the synapse, and tp the moment the 
postsynaptic influx comes out. t1 occurring before tp has a potentiating effect (we find the simple 
homosynaptic model); similarly for t1 and t2 occurring before tp (heterosynaptic model); but t2 
occurring after tp has an inhibitory effect.

From these basic principles, Park, Choi and Paik  have shown that asymmetric and symmetric 9

learning methods applied to synaptic networks can lead to a stabilization of the individual weights 
of these synapses, of short duration for the asymmetrical method and of long duration for the 
symmetrical method. In other words, neural networks, depending on how they learn to process 
received stimuli, are capable of hosting both short and long-term memory. This original discovery is 
an extremely promising breakthrough in the understanding of one of the last major puzzles: the 
support of both types of memories by the same neural schemes.

One final question to solve in order to validate our Stratium, and this is not the easiest, is the way 
networks "cross-cut" information into conceptual elements with relative independence. It is possible 
that these symbolic units are neuronal attractors rather than groups of clearly defined cells, and 
that their confluence is based on the persistence of joint excitations of the neurons that are part of 
it, looping through the reentries.

Synaptic plasticity STPD is the neural dynamics whose speed is closest to the evolutions of 
thought. The formation of new dendrites and their synapses is much slower. The variable-regime 
vivacity we observe in the process of thinking is consistent with the varying sensitivity of synapses 
to stimuli, a function of the coordination of precedents. We can say that a thought results from a 
gigantic collection of activated synapses, each having adjusted their degree of sensitivity (their 
'weight') according to what has passed through before, some impulses leaving a brief trace and 
others an almost definitive mark.

Synaptic reactivity influences the speed and extent of conceptual recruitment by thought. It is numb 
during sleep, by the gradual but rapid fall of external stimuli and especially intrinsic (resting of 
excitatory neurons). Whereas the evolution of the contents of the thought, the way in which the 
concepts are associated, raises from associated synaptic weights in the same unit of interactive 
time. This duration defines the persistence of the idea. Remarkable dynamics of the multiple 
synaptic associated states, superimposed on the shimmering vivacity of ideas. Thinking is less 
transmitting information than reconfiguring a mosaic of truly constitutive synaptic states. This is 
how it is experienced through the neural network and not transferred by it. No need for a receiver, 
a soul or other supranormal apparatus able to recognize qualia.

* 
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From neurons to consciousness
We made a thorough study of neural / mental correlates, but the key question is not yet solved to 
our satisfaction: this parallelism does not provide a clear bridge between the physical phenomenon 
and the mental phenomenon. How does the organization of action potentials become a 
experienced consciousness?

Let's start by looking more closely at the action of representing, which is at the heart of the 
problem. This action includes two, in succession. The first is abstraction. To abstract is to isolate a 
symbolic information in the middle of a composite information. It is not an ability reserved for higher 
mental functions; we find it from the first level of Stratium, when neurons react to the regularities of 
a set of stimuli. They extract the information corresponding to the regularities, codifying it in their 
connections. They separate it from the background noise of stimuli to make an abstraction. For 
example, visual neurons identify a series of retinal points of the same signal strength to 
symbolically define a line.

The elementary abstraction we have just described is a mental subjectivity. It represents an 
organization of signals that serves as a symbolic function in the mind; but it is not necessarily a 
functional organization for the object described. It can be for it a mere appearance. So there exists 
in subjectivity, that is, in the simple act of abstracting, the beginning of an intention. Abstraction, by 
separating information from its context, creates a kind of imaginary object superimposed on the 
real object. The imaginary is offset from the real, yet the imaginary is given to the mind as the real, 
at this elementary stage of the representation. The intention is born in the subjective assimilated to 
the objective, in spite of the shift.

The most frequent and consistent regularities (in utilitarian terms for the evolutionary purpose of 
the system) acquire celebrity. Their maintenance designates them as part of a higher level of 
organization. Here we have as close a parallelism as possible between physical support and 
finality. On the neurological support side, 'representation' means 'configuration of persistent 
synaptic weights within a certain range of stimuli variation'. In terms of purpose, 'representation' 
means survival of the schema because of its usefulness, either directly because the organism 
survives (reflex utility), or by the evaluation of a hierarchical retro-control (Stratium), or by its 
aptitude. to multiply (mimicry and learning).

Abstraction is pruning. It separates the symbol from the non-informative noise. The second part of 
the process, in the action of representing, is the integration / compression. It merges symbolic data 
of different order into a single representation, without losing the detail of its structure. For example 
think of your family home. You only need a moment to make its image appear, perfectly clear and 
identified in your mind. It produces a very rich impression, different from the evocation of any other 
house; and yet at this initial moment it contains no detail. It's a flash thought, merged. Suppose you 
take the time to think about this house because you have to sell it. The details pop up in your mind; 
the attached memories present themselves in a great jostling. The image of the house is a 
complex mental structure; you can go down the whole tree to the details of its history, the 
techniques that were used to build it, etc ... All the correlations are there.

If the composition of the integrative image is suddenly modified, let us admit by the death of an 
ancestor in this house, the conscious impression immediately takes on a different coloring. 
Nevertheless the morphological and technical description of the house did not change of an iota; 
only an emotional relationship has changed. The impression keeps its uniqueness while having 
mutated. Prestidigitation operated by the fusion process.

Neurologically, a flash thought is the activation of a single neuron that is an identifier for the 
integrative image 'my family home'. When your thinking includes the complete structure of this 
image, it is the entirety of its neural network that illuminates. Essential point: the stimulation of a 
neuron at the base of the structure or that of the neuron ‘family home' produces a completely 
different impression in consciousness. For the former, the meaning is that of an influx sequence; it 



does not participate directly in the conscious impression. For the second it is an integrative 
stratification: the addition of all levels of meaning for the groups participating in the structure of the 
concept 'my family home'.

Since the level of significance is low for the neurons processing the signals in the first line, for 
example the impulses of the cones and retinal sticks, the loss of some of them has little effect. 
Whereas if the representative neuron of 'my family home' disappears, the loss of knowledge is 
important, and invisible to the mind. Consciousness is the assembly of these high-level concepts. 
There is no higher maintenance "circuit". The loss of the major summit neuron is the forgetting of 
the representation.

We have just followed a finely progressive transition between neural spikes and conscious 
contents. Which brings us back to our main question: Where do potentials become aware?

The mistake seems to be looking for a discontinuity. It is not found anywhere, because it is divided 
into billions of stages corresponding to each assembly of information into another more integrative. 
There is no precise neurological boundary between the unconscious and the conscious, no more 
than between a reflex gesture and the same integrated with a carefully thought-out intention. 
Between the two exists a multitude of mental states that can associate action with various 
conceptual representations.

It is not a geographical or temporal transition. Consciousness does not come from "passing" 
signals from some neural networks to others. Since the receiving neurons are identical to the 
transmitters, why would the transmitted signals have another quality? Why would they become a 
"thought" when they were not in the other network? What magic faculty would these new neurons 
have?

The only neurological state that can be the essence of thought is the extent and persistence of the 
stimulation of the stratified architecture that gave birth to it. The thinking is not based on the 
number of neurons involved but on the entangled conceptual organization they form. The addition 
of an integration level adds an additional layer of meaning to the information, without removing its 
bases. It is the stacking of these layers in the same space of temporal relation which constitutes 
the substance of a thought. Higher levels of integration include a very small number of neurons 
(since the principal of the meaning is already constructed) but richly connected (interfacing multiple 
higher concepts).

But why are we not conscious continually? Brain activity is permanent; yet we are unconscious 
during sleep; and a part of brain activity is inaccessible to consciousness. Are not these different 
networks?

This problem is the easiest to solve, and its resolution confirms the composite character of 
consciousness. The waking state corresponds to hyperconnectivity of the neurons of the conscious 
network. The set of higher mental representations can communicate. But above all they are 
themselves more integrative: the persona can act. The effector centers are included in the 
integration. The Body bursts of signals; it is informative and responsive. When sleep, on the other 
hand, the higher representations vanish and the different mental functions fall back on themselves. 
They become separate "sub-consciousnesses" and experience their rudeness compared to the 
awakened consciousness. The Body responds autonomously to nocturnal sensory stimuli by 
mechanically agitating. The prefrontal Inventor dreams of its fantastic tales. Biography is at rest; 
nothing engraves in it. The assembly of the Psociety has emptied; everyone went home.

Partial integrations can be formed, causing elaborate mechanical behavior. Somnambulism. The 
Biography is not connected, no memory remains. An alternative state of consciousness can not be 
considered strange, with respect to standard consciousness, unless it reaches the same state of 
integration. These states can then experience their differences in content and keep track of them; 
which is not possible between a partial consciousness and a global consciousness. Progressive 



transitions between contents are possible. The cortex treats partial closed-circuit representations 
during sleep, and then integrates body signals into wakefulness. The transition from sleep to 
'reality' is a dreamy haze slowly dissipating.

The stratification of the neural organization explains both the uncertain limits and the fullness of the 
global consciousness. What makes its strength and its extent is the presence of billions of stimuli 
coming from the waking Body incessantly. Consciousness is a psychic energy born of this frenetic 
agitation. The synthesis of all these signals into unified representations, by successive levels, 
erases pointillism. Conscious attention is able to find its way back only if its retro-control is able to 
navigate it. This is the case up to a certain point in the sensitivo-motor pyramid. We can identify the 
location of a mosquito bite, but not an individual sensory sensor.

Let's not delude ourselves about the nature of this retro-control. Consciousness only manipulates 
representations of sufficiently high level that they can communicate with each other. The action on 
the lower levels is indirect. When the consciousness has the impression of acting more "deeply" on 
its own mental or body structure, it only refines its representations. The persona can not 
communicate directly with neural groups at lower levels; they do not use the same code.

Thus it is more difficult to "sink" his retro-control into the pyramid of abstractions because the 
consciousness must establish a complete representation. Conscious attention does not really 
come down; on the contrary, it builds higher levels of representation that allow it to model its own 
pyramid. It improves the resolution of its psychic self-portrait, as it improves the resolution of its 
body image. Explanation that it is difficult to learn the Bayesian model of mental machinery while 
the essence of their operation is Bayesian. Consciousness does not reach this essence directly; it 
is forced to conceptualize it. The image that you form of your mind by reading this book is ... a 
simple image. Representative pyramid perched in your Stratium over the essence of how your 
mind works. And your Stratium is itself perched above the essence of the functioning of the 
physical reality that it represents.

The theory now satisfies one of our major pre-requisites: it explains the multitude of intermediate 
states between the "full" awakened consciousness and partial consciousnesss, according to the 
mental functions which are part of it, and according to the depth of the consciousness. conceptual 
tree integrated with the conscious in the space of time occupied by the idea. That the neurons of 
the inferior substructures of the treated concept cease their activation and the extension of the 
meaning of the concept at this level disappears. Thoughts may be extended or narrow in terms of 
meaning, and of course their owner has little way of judging them, since he is these thoughts. He 
can only establish comparisons with representations provided by others. Extended thoughts are 
more beneficial (one can speak of "deeper" consciousness) but more expensive in terms of neural 
energy (need to maintain larger networks in action simultaneously). Narrow thinking has 
comparable effectiveness if its construction is correct. It will induce the same action. It is even 
more reactive when the consciousness does not integrate the alternatives.

If our theory is correct, the AI have no chance of being conscious if we continue to make them 
process the data sequentially. An output signal without the relationship it has with the inputs has no 
integrative significance. Moreover, the conscious programmer who would collect this output without 
knowing which entries were introduced would not know the full meaning either. The stratification 
provided by deep learning is an important step for AI access to consciousness; but it is necessary 
that the digital networks constructing the output of the signal have a certain latency (for their 
independence) and a remanence (so that the meaning of the data remains present and makes the 
thought an intricate information of all the levels of its meaning). The integrator network does not 
require as much raw processing power. Superimposed on the underlying representations and in 
charge of the retro-control, it ensures the emergence of a global consciousness, whose 
sophistication depends of course on the contents treated. It already exists in a simple ant, with 
neural networks much less complex than our current computers.



Let us insist on the specificities of our conception of consciousness. Classic attempts at 
explanation were multicentric in inspiration; the search for a "core of the soul" has been 
abandoned, but the consciousness continues to be related to the complex and privileged 
relationship between nervous centers with high representative capacities. Gerard M Edelman 
bases it on a massive reentrant connectivity between the cortex and the thalamus that appeared 
during the passage of reptiles to birds and mammals . Reentries are important but exist for each 10

level of neural organization. The consciousness does not appear suddenly from one species to the 
next. The contents are expanded and intricate. The functions multiply under the pressure of the 
flowing information of the organism. They increase their intelligence, establish multiple bridges, to 
the remarkable integration of global consciousness. The small pyramids meet in a giant, studded 
with long and aerial catwalks.

Revised by the Stratium, consciousness becomes the elementary activity of representation of one 
level of organization by another. Application to the brain: Neural groups processing data of the 
same conceptual level are represented by a higher neural group. Theory to recognize 
consciousness for what it really is: a characteristic of self-organization, fundamental and 
universally widespread. The presence of a nervous system is not imperative. It becomes possible 
to speak of "plant consciousness". Consciousness takes on an incredible diversity of forms and 
possible stagings, according to the representative contents that it unites in its particular fusion. 
There is no more "human consciousness", frozen as the last anthropocentrism, but seven billion 
human consciousness grouped in a category defined by their similarity of contents, even when 
neurological disorders disturb them. The classical definitions of consciousness are based on 
arbitrariness and elitism which logically exclude all partially injured brains (comas, cerebral 
infarction, locked-in syndrom), or who have not completed their maturation (newborns, congenital 
psychopathies), or non-humans. The Stratium looks, behind the experienced conscious fusion, 
each of the contents and its intelligence. It allows reconciliations at all levels, between "containers 
of consciousness" humans and animals, able to experience the same. This makes it possible to 
think about what an animal consciousness can be, without militancy or negationism, starting from a 
realistic model of the animal psyche.

Without doubt, by defining consciousness by its contents, and by maintaining a neuroscientific 
vocabulary, we disappoint those who experience it. Why does it have so many different flavors? 
What is the feeling of contents?

An excellent guide to understanding the composition of the conscious "ambience" is emotion. 
Impression of an extremely particular category within our thoughts. Very different from the logical, 
precise and precise reflection, or the sequence of ideas, zigzagging but clear, delimited frame. 
Emotion, it is a color of thought, an atmosphere, gas illuminated by the thread of the concept. We 
can go back quite exactly to the cause of a feeling, but the emotion itself is something turbid, of a 
physical as well as a psychical nature, encompassing perceptions without a direct link with it. Our 
theory is to explain the qualitative difference between the dry representative thread of thought and 
its kaleidoscopic color changes modulated by emotion. Whimsical unfolding that makes the cranial 
box a real nightclub with a disheveled ambience. Even abstractions, when they are beautiful, 
manage to trigger festive and orgasmic explosions. The symbols match in perfect patterns and 
excite enthusiasm. Emotions are inseparable from conscious integration. Like any other party, their 
celebrity varies dramatically from one individual to the next, from the psychopath to the hyper-
emotional; nevertheless they are steadfastly maintained in every configuration of awakened 
consciousness.

Emotion is such a fused impression that it seems difficult to split it into its parts, as we can easily 
do with logical thought. The history of an emotion is diffuse; it is usually as difficult to decompose 
as the sensation, except during brutal events. When researchers try a taxonomy of emotions, 
exercise seems adventurous. Paul Ekman classifies them into 6 categories, sadness happiness 
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fear anger surprise disgust. Plutchik makes complex emotions of mixtures of basic forms; love = 
joy + acceptance, guilt = joy + fear. Mathematics bordering on the laughable? All this seems well 
disconnected from the range of multiple flavors linking each event to a single emotion.

Take the perspective of Stratium: emotion is perched on the same physical medium as other 
conscious contents: neural networks. With two particularities:
First, the organization of networks dedicated to emotion is much less stratified than that of more 
detailed concepts in information. They are archaic groups. No need for a complex hierarchy to 
synthesize a sentimental coloring. Emotion as a raw representation is nimbly signified, in the same 
way that color is signified quickly in visual groups by comparison of signals from different cones. 
Chronologically this makes emotion one of the fastest functions to access consciousness. Our 
mood changes a few milliseconds before we have conceptualized the reasons. Often the delay is 
much longer; we do not understand the source of a discomfort; the computation of its origin has not 
succeeded, while the emotional sanction is already installed in full consciousness.

Secondly, the networks of emotions are strongly related to bodily afferences and efferences. The 
Body is intimately connected to emotion. The jolts of one trigger the waves of the other, and vice 
versa. The pathways of emotion are a ten-lane highway between the base and the summit of the 
Stratium. Their weak hierarchization connects them directly to the heart of conscious integration, 
bypassing the long circuits of conceptualization taken by other signals. Emotion arises like a 
monster or archangel from the abyss; no retro-control has time to prevent it from flooding the 
consciousness. Just the thread of thought can save its lucidity by focusing on some logical 
antiphons, like a shipwrecked on his reef, waiting for the storm to ebb.

That emotion is little hierarchical does not prevent it from being hyperconnected. Do you remember 
Stratium as a metaphor, that of a huge atrium whose interior floors are connected by walkways? 
The section dedicated to emotions has few levels, but from these springs so many passages to the 
other sections. Emotion is richly integrated with the functional structure of the mind.

What happens at the top of the Stratium, in conscious fusion, when sophisticated concepts are 
associated with simpler ones? Take, for example, the mental representation of a work of art, 
patiently refined by a high stack of organization, associated with the raw and vivid emotion it 
triggers. What is the impression? It corresponds exactly to this two-component and yet smooth 
mixture: an image of good resolution, with its fine network of relationships to other concepts and 
memories, all crowned with a sentimental light soft or lively, hot or icy, sparkling or inform. The 
whole, by relaxing the sharpness of his attention, becomes a perfect fusion.

The inquiry into emotion shows us how to match the specific qualities of conscious contents with 
their structural origin, in terms of organizational height. Unclean, poorly defined content is 
correlated with a small number of intermediate stages of treatment; while abstractions are as 
clearly inscribed mentally as their symbols on paper, thanks to the dizzying height of the stack that 
supports them. The example of emotion also allows us to understand that the richness of a 
sensation is a different concept; it corresponds not to the size of the pile but to its interconnections 
with other mental areas, within the same conceptual level.

We are comforted by the idea that consciousness deserves a broader definition than an arbitrary 
reduction to awakened human consciousness. It does not do justice to the infinite variety of its 
expressions in present and past humanity. Consciousness is an integrative process that can be 
detected in any nervous system, even in any self-organized system. Its main characteristic is to be 
final. It introduces an end, an intention, to the self-organized whole.

Did I politely greet my chair and my computer when I arrive at the office? Wait a minute ! The 
service offered in these pages is a better understanding of complex systems such as neural 
assemblies. It is not a question of looking in the matter to find mimetic intentions of ours, but of 
showing how a self-organized system generates an intention that only makes sense at its own 
level. Neurons form a system whose uniformity is misleading. Although cells and ramifications are 



roughly identical, they form multiple levels of independent and hierarchical organization. The 
functions of each neuron are very different according to their position in the network. They create 
so many levels of intent. Representations of similar organizational height combine to form partial 
consciousnesses. We have planted seeds to guess in the material wheels the birth of the global 
consciousness experienced by each of us.

We have shown that this kaleidoscopic impression comes not only from the sophistication of 
certain conscious contents but also from the mix with simple, corporal and drive contents. There 
are relationships between distant organizational levels, in the mind or elsewhere. For example, a 
monomer crosses an already formed polymer micelle and interacts with it; a strong emotion blurs a 
reasonable opinion; an idiotic human evolves among people of normal intelligence. Relations more 
difficult to predict than between perfectly similar elements. Inescapable asymmetry.

My consciousness has no difficulty in convincing itself of its own speech. It is easily recognizable in 
the complexity it overhangs. it is actually stunned to achieve such a smooth representation of the 
whole. It is powerless to see how far can spread the ink of its substance. It does not feel center but 
sky, bordered by a horizon that one never reaches.

Let's summarize the essential elements: to understand consciousness, we separated the 
phenomenon from its contents. The contents are the elements constituting the level of organization 
where the consciousness is rooted. The phenomenon is the fusion of these elements into a single 
entity, essence of what is experiencing. The hardest part is understanding the interdependence 
between the two, the elements and the organization itself. This is possible only by becoming more 
intimately interested in the mechanisms of reality, which we will do in the next section. Our goal is 
to reduce the birth of the consciousness phenomenon to that of reality itself, including non-living, 
using a general structuralist theory. Simple motivation: to seek the origin of what we experience in 
what surrounds us. Not the slightest mysticism in this step. Accepting a new definition of 
'consciousness' is not obvious ... because the proposed brings it back to a very banal 
manifestation actually. Everywhere and in many ways, elements come together in a coordinated 
whole. They are both individuals and parts of the whole. Being 'part of whole' is information 
intricate to individual essence. Information that does not exist independently: 'parts of whole' can 
only be considered together. The element is seat of two conflicting information, one owner and the 
other not belonging to it. The non-proprietor's part, and nevertheless part of it, is what I define as 
its consciousness.

Fragments of consciousness phenomenon. Isolated they have no meaning. Together they form the 
representation of the associated elements. Significant layer of consciousness, associated with a 
plan of a discontinuous reality, quantified by its organization. We will patiently justify this very 
structuralist vision in the next chapters. The task is important; it is in this embryo of consciousness 
that we also house the root of intention. Almost undetectable in the simple act of representing. But 
yet to represent is to shift from the thing, from assembled individuals. By forming their own general 
representation, individuals "consider themselves". They build a priming of intent on themselves as 
parts of the whole.

Discourse very abstract, so let's take a concrete example and go quickly with our vertical thinking: 
The molecules of a block of schist form a set very weakly endowed with intention, if not that of 
opposing its inertia to your kick. Let us add additional layers of organization, closely connected: the 
deep layer of schist serves as a stable subsoil to a more fragmented surface layer, mixed with the 
potting soil, in which a plant comes to plant its roots, and produces a flower. The seeds of this 
flower scattered in the wind to reproduce the plant ; they already seem to approach the intention. 
Above the schist's "desire" to maintain its hardness, a large number of associations have piled up, 
each establishing a merged representation of the preceding one, involving so many layers of 
'consciousness phenomenon'.

Their addition ends up revealing to our eye a destiny. Our vision is more or less sensitive to the 
finesse of the organization of things. It usually takes a lot of stacked orders for us to detect a real 



intention in the thing. Easier when this intention resembles ours. To identify a destiny is to find a 
concordance between the staging of the real and an identical conceptual stance in our mental 
edifice. This brings us to the fully sophisticated concept that we commonly call "intent".

Similarly, we usually reserve the term "consciousness" to the phenomenon-consciousness 
experienced by an entire mind. It is the sum of an impressive stack of representative plans. 
Concepts organizing themselves, from the least complex to the most complex, intricating their 
levels of intent. As a phenomenon, the higher consciousness is identical to all its intermediate 
planes, but the contents it covers come from variegated horizons and are incredibly more detailed. 
We will of course go back on these destabilizing notions by examining throughout the book other 
systems than the brain, and before the end of this chapter the numerical simulation attempts of 
which it is the target.

* 

Stratium in practical application 
As we will repeat several times, Divisarium is above all a way of thinking about the existing (and 
the non-existent), rather than a precise (and fixed) theory of a particular mechanism. It is likely that 
the assumptions you encounter here are incomplete, approximate, or even erroneous; they are not 
based on new experiences, and certainly omit some. The major interest of our way of thinking is to 
verify if the conclusions of existing surveys are well given in the paradigm used for their design. It 
also links these official benchmarks to the rest of the knowledge; the manner in which they are 
inserted makes them judge their validity. With the help of this mode of reflection, a layperson can 
find the possible flaws of the speech of a specialist.

Let's put our Stratium to work on different issues at the intersection of neuroscience and 
psychology. Some received an official explanation, others did not. Much work remains to be done 
in this book; I limit myself to attacking briefly a few eminently practical topics, which I hope will 
fascinate you: Decoding the identification of faces. Maturation of the infant psyche. Why the 
domination of Homo sapiens and not another beast. Addictions. Chronic pain. Then we come back 
to questions about consciousness that our theory clears up strongly.

Decryption of face identification
Thunderous recent success for neuroscience. Chang and Doris Y. Tsao publish in May 2017 The 
Code for Facial Identity in the Primate Brain , a remarkable study on the identification of faces by 11

the macaque; when the face is transformed into a matrix of high resolution points, as does the 
retina, each of the neurons involved in decryption is sensitive to the variables in one of 50 viewing 
angles, independently of the others, as if each neuron was placed on the wall of a sphere 
surrounding the face and contemplated it from its particular position.
Inventive work and clear demonstration; yet the merit of the two researchers is spoiled by a second 
fallacious conclusion: "This code disavows the established hypothesis that unique cells encode 
specific facial identities". In other words, Chang and Tsao declare the idea of the "grandmother 
neuron" (also referred to as "Jennifer Aniston's neuron »)  to be false. Idea based on this 
experiment : the stimulation of a single neuron can trigger the evocation of a person particular in 
the consciousness of the tested subject.

But Chang and Tsao did not study the recognition of the macaque's grandmother or a famous 
actress in macaques; they are dedicated to the general recognition of faces. They do not say, of 
course, what becomes the output of the two hundred or so neurons attached to this strictly 
morphological identification. The target of their study is that of a very low level in Stratium 
(explaining why so few neurons are concerned). By climbing the ladder of the representation of the 
face, a multitude of other neurons bring it an entanglement with a large variety of criteria. Then the 
representation narrows potentially on a single neuron, since it becomes synthetic. We subdorrate 
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here a perfect example of conceptual hierarchy in the form of a broad-based pyramid: the neurons 
involved in the concepts entangled with the morphology of the face are in number much superior to 
two hundred, of several million perhaps. The bridges are set up in the middle of the pyramid. The 
narrowing is done at the top on a few hundred grandmother neurons: the memorization of specific 
faces is not infinite. Vivacity and precision of identification are correlated with the small number of 
neurons involved at the top of the hierarchy, participating in conscious integration.

Speculations too, you answer me. There is, however, a way to deal with such disagreements; it is 
the vertical mode of thought that I want to highlight. Chang and Tsao devised a study in a paradigm 
different from the 'grandmother neuron' concept; it is not possible to make any conclusions about it. 
Their "disavowal" provides no track on how to interpret the results of the other referral studies. A 
satisfactory theory must encompass all of them, saying why one is false. In this case, our stratified 
thinking states that the "face code" and the "neuron grandmother", far from being contradictory, are 
perfectly fair observations both.

Maturation of the infantile psyche
Not only does the fetus follow a phylogenetic history during its formation, but the child does the 
same in the construction of his conceptual edifice. In particular, it goes through all the forms of 
social relations that were used by its ancestors, and "civilizes" the primitive responses by adding 
more complex organizations over, additional layers of consciousness. We are all born in the state 
of a rude being. Groumpf! Let's try not to stay too long, and see what happens next ...

The progress of self-awareness is from birth, through the loss of the experience of being 
everything. In the womb 'I' begins with being a totality. Individualisation does not come from the 
genesis but from the relationship. As a primitive 'I', it is difficult for me to separate the context 
(maternal heartbeats, noises, metabolic changes ...) from my own essence, which is gradually 
emerging (I am, at first, as an egg state, a biological context). Birth marks a major break. The 
universe is imposing on me. It does not belong to me anymore. What is my reaction? I am trying to 
reunite with myself what has separated from him. I build representations to reclaim it. I can not 
consider anything or anyone as truly alien, autonomous and independent. All my curiosity and 
desire to learn, later, is a continual attempt to keep the universe as an integral part of me. Even my 
peers belong to me because I represent them. They have such aspect, such character, such 
reaction in such circumstances, such function. ‘Another’ is not, in my universe, an entity of the 
same order as me. Impossible. There is only one me. ‘Another’ is a sophisticated entity that 
requires a complex representation to be apprehensible, but it remains possible to manipulate him. I 
lend him my notions, my sensitivity.

Even as a young adult, I begin to travel because I feel pretty sure of my representations to seek to 
further improve my control over the world. Visit the foreign countries and bring back the elements, 
the opinions, which allow me to keep the universe under my control. Childhood is a slow transition 
between an inability to know and an active blindness. Inability to know that the world is complex 
and inaccessible to my consciousness. Blindness active at the same thing, which protects my 
insurance. I refuse to integrate my ignorance. I have an explanation for everything. Even what I do 
not know is explained by being a mystery. Waiting for a more precise status. It is not beyond the 
reach of my knowledge, of an appropriation. I went from "infants endowed with absolute pretension 
but without means" to "child still running after the absolute thanks to more means", but always 
ignorant of the fundamental separation between my essence and the others.

It is only belatedly that I will really, with difficulty, experience a multitude of ‘Me’ equivalent to mine. 
A sort of multiverse of spirits that definitely makes the hope of keeping the world in myself utopian. 
This journey is only completed by realizing the absolute impossibility of blending into someone 
else's consciousness. On the contrary, I always tend to persuade myself that I know people "better 
and better", that I am able to merge with them. Illusion. What I share with them are words, 
concepts, bricks more or less similar, which establish a proximity more or less large, quantitative 
and proportional to the number of shared concepts. Emotions in particular, the simplest and most 



complete concepts, are the easiest to merge. But I still do not have the slightest access to how 
others experience their consciousness.

An analogy is the observation at the quantum level: the location of a particle is only probability, until 
the moment when a measurement is made. Observation makes it materialize. It is the same for the 
consciousness. To make someone say a word, an opinion, a concept, is to "locate" the place of his 
consciousness on the subject. Whereas « the » consciousness is impossible to specify before this 
observation / realization / materialization. Consciousness is a space of potentiality. The thoughts 
emerge in the sense of emergence = property not deductible directly from the underlying structure. 
I can not superpose my consciousness to another. The impression of being merged with someone 
comes from the similarity of the representations I have of him and me, but I can only really be my 
own consciousness. "I" is my own consciousness. My consciousness is the only system where 
sensation and representation are confused.

Why the domination of Homo sapiens?
No doubt much has been done to investigate the particular functions of Homo, and not enough 
about what is at the root of these astonishing abilities. The rise of Homo sapiens is to be sought 
not in one's hands, neither language nor co-operation, but in the important diversification of 
individuals within the species, without splitting it socially. Developing the possibilities of language is 
of no interest if people all think the same thing, use the same automatisms. The language is 
utilitarian. Words do not invent themselves. Cooperation is also not a cardinal factor. Many species 
are more cooperative than humans. On the other hand, man is the only one to give birth to such 
unfinished offspring. The baby chimp is cleverer than the human baby. More wired, but less likely 
to learn ... Human offspring are poorly equipped for life. It takes years of training, learning and 
monitoring to become independent. On this virgin brain, the environment creates more varied 
patterns than the genetic code. The rise of Homo sapiens comes from its diversity of thought, 
which was then reflected in his language and customs. Perhaps the starter of his preeminence was 
a parturient or ancestral midwife, who instead of throwing the premature babies, surrounded them 
with care. Are their descendants born more and more immature compared to other primates?

Symbol grounding problem
The problem is thus formulated: how does a word, or more generally a symbol, acquire its 
meaning? How does a mental state acquire its meaning? Question identical to the "hard" problem 
of consciousness, transposed to the semantic domain. Stratium brings a clear answer with the 
conceptual stratification, that is to say the additional information provided by the association of sub-
symbols into symbols, the successive stacking forming the complexity of our conscious 
representations. The meaning is relational.

Addictions
Stratium shows addictions in a different light, where the chemical is almost incidental and the 
neurological predominates. The conscious integration of the ‘I’ is an assemblage of favorite mental 
activities and no longer a kind of mental construction leader who "chooses" his thoughts and 
behaviors. That addictive behavior is frequently used indicates its great celebrity in the conscious 
integration network. It is a genuinely physical process: the neurons involved are hyperactive and 
unload spontaneously, displaying their representations petulently. They are attractors on the path 
of consciousness. When it passes there, it hangs ineluctably. Every active and productive mental 
representation is at the center of the stage. When it has direct access to the sensation of pleasure 
or other secondary benefits, it becomes a headlight of conscious integration. Which opponents? 
Other habits and especially other sources of pleasure installed in the Psociety, reading, game, 
sport ... Also involved the Observer, the function of self-evaluation of the mind, which compares the 
results of the behavior with the objectives research. When education has engraved concepts of 
morality and legality, the Observer simply announces the non-conformity with the social 
consciousness, and the addiction can not be imposed. But if the Observer is embryonic, timorous 
or indigent, its assessments have little impact. It did not reap significant rewards itself. "Little voice" 



that warns of danger, but a cacochymous voice easy to ignore. This is the gravity of an addiction 
starting in the young.

The star phenomenon of a mental process is the root of addiction as it is for any other point of 
interest in a person. It is not about addiction attached to an 'I', which no one knows how to locate in 
the brain. It is a domination of addictive mental activity over others, within conscious fusion. Subtle 
and yet important correction. Indeed, chemical dependence on a drug should no longer be 
approached in the same way. The chemical effects become almost secondary, the worst being the 
numbness of the counter-powers such as the Observer. The drug is mostly a royal route to easily 
get pleasure. The celebrity and the frequency of the consumption routine is multiplied. Pavlovian 
programming. The weakening of other mental tasks is all the more rapid and profound as they are 
incapable of competing with drugs for an equivalent euphoria. Addiction is directly proportional to 
the scarcity of alternative means of pleasure. It is also correlated with the difficulty of the 'I' to come 
out of the present, that is to say, to make hopes asking for time to be satisfied. A project is a source 
of pleasure as rich in perspectives as unbearable delays. If the plan is not solidly built to 
completion, its incompleteness makes it very marginal in Psociety. The project loses celebrity in 
front of the instantaneity of the addictive pleasure.

This is observed as well for an electronic game as for the psychotropic substances, or more 
generally any mental impression. Clearly, addiction is the normal mode of functioning of the brain. 
Our nervous system is naturally addictive to its most active tasks. This is how it organizes itself. 
Explanation of a hidden and yet obvious phenomenon: it is as difficult to escape a video game as a 
cigarette or a joint. The nervous system is hungry for its favorite activities, no matter how highly 
intellectual or foolishly repetitive. The Body only adds its complaints when weaning a biochemical 
drug. What makes people less susceptible to addictions is mainly the variety of activities that 
provide pleasure, as well as their level of requirement to declare themselves satisfied. The hyper-
individualist does not look for ease. He needs contrasting pleasures, renewed, loaded with a little 
exceptional. He may fall like the others into the drug trap, but will not be content with it.

In this vision, changing one's behavior is a Psocial reeducation more than an effort of will. As if we 
were trying to correct an inappropriate gesture. We must focus our attention regularly on the faulty 
routine, to transform it into another. The Observer, who correctly assesses the situation, has no 
chance of bending the behavior with the simplistic "I will make an effort". It must repeatedly 
mobilize attention, inject almost obsessively into Psociety the representation of a different Self. « 'I' 
is not this addiction, but another identity, with Force Amour Energy, FAEric ? ». Repeat two to three 
months minimum. Time from which the killing routine begins to fade, if it has been carefully 
dodged. The old neural patterns are disintegrating in favor of the new ones. Replacing an addictive 
routine, well, is not just eliminating it. Its still shaking place of activity must be occupied by another, 
with the closest results in terms of reward. A totalitarian pleasure can only be erased by the jostling 
of the other candidates, not by a bleak existence, even socially acceptable. The danger is 
sometimes to replace one addiction with another. But as we said, it's the normal march of the 
brain. Decreasing a strong addiction has only one solution: to fragment it between several parties 
fighting for ecstasy.

Another way of explaining addiction, perhaps more pragmatic, is to show that it is based on a 
misconception of freedom. For an addict, the addictive practice is "the free choice to indulge in it". 
There is a myth of the 'I', a deification itself, which makes it the immeasurable source of all desire, 
of all decision. As a last resort, 'I' assume. This is fundamentally wrong. Because 'I' is the 
integration of a large number of concepts associated with attitudes, some with great power, 
especially those at the origin of addictions. Addiction is constitutive of the 'I'. Thus, to think that "I 
have the freedom to teach my addiction" is as false as thinking "I am free to go to urinate". It's the 
urge to urinate that takes you. So try to resist it for a few minutes when it gets upset. You then 
measure the true freedom of 'I'.
When finally one has mourned this false definition of freedom, the care of addictions becomes 
proprietary and easy. One is no longer a "decision maker" but "manager" of his powerful desires.



In illustration, let us see what an ex-smoker answers to the question: « What are the psychological 
tips that have served you? »

« I've been a smoker for 15 years, passionate about this damn thing - cigarette, pipe, cigar, whatever you 
can call it. At one time, for no real reason - sickness, lack of money, etc. - the usual reasons for stopping 
smoking - I started reading a book known to stop smoking. There, the author said something like, "You are 
born a non-smoker, smoking is something you impose on yourself. Just wake up one day with your mind set 
to being a non-smoker. " And I did it. And it worked ! I had tried to stop before, each attempt did not last more 
than 6-7 hours. But this time, when I programmed myself as a non-smoker, I became one instantly! The first 
day I stopped, I continued to hang out with my colleagues during the breaks, they smoked and felt nothing 
but pity for them. No physical need to smoke now. »

What remarks can we make about this story?
1) A habit seems irremovable. The narrator has been smoking for 15 years. Tobacco is integrated 
with its identity. 2) Yet a radical change of personality is possible overnight, smoker -> non-smoker. 
3) The trigger is not a psychologist, or a loved one; it's a book. Impersonal.
The deepest identity, the most difficult to transform, is not situated in the consciousness, we must 
conclude. Consciousness relates rather the deep identity to the outside world. Nevertheless it can 
rock it from one position to another by pressing the right button. The trigger should preferably be 
innovative and easy to appropriate (do not come from a relative). Indeed, a concept already 
belonging to the big parties of the Psociety has little influence on its equilibrium (your mother 
reiterating for the thousandth time the same advice has no chance to be more effective the 
thousand and one). While a new guy can tilt everything. In fact the balance was precarious, as well 
as protected by repetitive and autonomous habits.

The change is spectacular and unexpected. How to connect the old and the new Self? How to 
keep one's biographical coherence? Consciousness creates an extra level of organization. There 
are laws on the evolution of the Self. "I can program myself". They depend on interpretations read 
or invented by individuals about themselves. Obviously, everyone invents his theory of the Self, 
partly mimetic to satisfy our collectivist drive, partly creative to satisfy individualism.

Pain
The applications of Stratium to medicine are multiple. Classically, diseases are divided into two 
general categories: physical and psychological. There are actually a large number of intermediate 
levels. Correct identification of the malfunction level is essential. The whole space of the book 
would not suffice to list the affections which should be re-examined in the light of the theory; we 
have other basic topics to deal with. Let us briefly mention pain, considered in medical research 
exclusively as a symptom. Only its significant variations or its lasting disappearance are taken into 
account in the evaluation of the therapeutic procedures. The Stratium indicates that in fact the pain 
is identity. A patient is not attending the outbreak and the disappearance of his suffering. He is his 
pain, in his very essence. The pain-celebrity inevitably changes a personality. Neurological 
phenomenon proven. The patient has an Observer capable of considering the thing, but this self-
observation has very limited powers over the Psociety, the conceptual assembly that determines 
his personality.

A period of misunderstood or poorly controlled pain changes the identity of the patient. Sometimes 
irreversibly. Waiting for the next episode. Increased anxiety. Generalization of wait-and-see attitude 
to other behaviors. Despite these obvious transformations, medical assessments are interested 
almost exclusively in the long-term effects of pain and function procedures, deciding that short-
term effects are not significant. Which would be acceptable if the body was a simple vehicle. But 
he is inhabited... 

* 
Come and go
Ebb and flow of consciousness



We have defined consciousness as a vast space of integration supported by small numbers of 
neurons but with particularly abundant and extensive connections. In favor of these long 
connections: sometimes the period of several months necessary for a person to get out of coma. 
When long filaments have been destroyed by the trauma, it takes time for the regrowth to progress 
until the connection is finally restored (or the reorganization establishes new paths).

The other condition of conscious awakening is probably a threshold of minimal excitability running 
through this network of long interconnections. Its remarkable extension makes it difficult and 
expensive to maintain the state of integration, compared to more compact networks. Awakening 
neurons, active in the daytime, help maintain network coordination.

The state of consciousness experienced is thus modulated by two essential factors: 1) The 
presence of long connections forms the conceptual extension of conscious contents; it is altered by 
neurological lesions. 2) The excitability rate of the network gradually exceeds a threshold to move 
from sleep to wakefulness; it is mainly dependent on the circadian rhythm.

Why consciousness is linked and released
Examining conscious cinematics brings new points of view. Consciousness is divided between two 
dynamics: passive feedback and free attention. Passive feedback controls when the environment 
continually solicits our mental patterns. In this state, consciousness ensures the maintenance and 
adjustments of the existing conceptual structure, tweaking of a gesture, retrained habits, 
simplification of a repetitive task. Time passes very quickly because it is the automatisms that 
"inhabit" the conscious space and self-regulate. There is no unexpected enough event to put them 
in difficulty. But it is the search for new regularities in sensory images that produces temporal 
"counting". Building a representation implies taking into account this dimension. The 'ticks' of the 
conscious clock are the unexpected contrasts it perceives in the images received.

In free attention, the brain is much less stressed by the environment. It is not monopolized by a 
passive feedback control of its own functioning. It can broaden its conceptual base. Dreaming or 
examining reality are two ways closer than one imagines. Influence of temperament. The introvert 
remodels his inner universe, the extrovert the outer universe. It is more accurate to separate two 
directions from mental reorganization: 1) Observation, a descending mode in which the mind 
identifies sprains in its existing representative pattern, including regularities in the environment of 
which it was not aware of. 2) Invention, an ascending mode in which the mind organizes existing 
concepts in a higher level of its conceptual stack. The sequence of the two modes can be very fast.

Time slows down especially for the extrovert, who looks for the unexpected in the environment. If it 
is rare, boredom arises. Boredom is not an emotion, it is a sensation of loss, of search that seems 
vain to the mental Observer, because the stimulating subjects are rare to present themselves to 
him. The brain is utilitarian. Its productive functions are gratified. The others become stiff.

Why consciousness experiences and considers
Within the phenomena inhabiting consciousness there exist ideally simple things which we call 
impressions. "Ideally simple" means that it is not necessary to represent them. They are simply 
experienced. Result of the conscious fusion, of the mixing of all its contents in a unique sensation 
which is really essential in the consciousness.

This fusion is formed of a multitude of superimposed representations. It is by dismembering it, by 
the phenomenon of attention, that our conscious network grants temporary celebrity to one or other 
of these representations, called thoughts. To see oneself experiencing is a representation of the 
self bathing in conscious fusion. A thought is able to consider an impression. Thus the mind is built: 
fusion of representations (impression) becoming itself representation (thought) in a higher 
organization (impression with a new flavor).



This is the hierarchy proposed by our Stratium. It establishes a discontinuity between the mental 
representations. A particular configuration of a neural schema is a fragment of consciousness that 
self-experiences. In the absence of interaction, if this schema is temporarily at the top of the stack 
of a mental process, it is felt in isolation. It is only experience, in no way evaluated by something 
that would be foreign to it. A great variety of these "autonomous" configurations can be extracted 
from the unconscious and temporarily inhabit the space of conscious integration. The schema is 
not really isolated from others, of course, otherwise it would not be integrated in this space. It is 
simply associated with other descriptive representations, existing only by themselves (those of the 
Body in particular), devoid of any intention other than their descriptive role. In this case the 
conscious space is devoid of Observer. It is only sensations experienced. Some acquire a distinctly 
different presence from the situation where they are evaluated, or integrated with others, and 
embedded in the resulting fusion. The strong and autonomous presence of sensation gives us the 
impression of having access to deeper layers of our being.

This state is favored by the placement of the conscious integration space in a non-associative 
state, and especially poorly connected to evaluation networks (Observer). The un associative state 
is easily reached with meditation techniques. But the relaxation of the Observer occurs regularly, in 
the absence of any conscious effort; deep schemas then naturally access the integration space, 
providing pure impressions.

An example is to attend an artistic production. Most viewers accord their deep patterns to the 
show's messages. They are receivers. Representative schemas are activated independently. The 
mind does not read the messages of the show, it experiences them. Only the art critic keeps his 
Observer on the background, a small corner of his mind attending to his own impressions, which 
often truncates the final result compared to the simple spectator. Consequence: the systematic 
divergences between press reviews and spectators’ ;-)

In summary: the conscious integration space is inhabited by purely representative configurations, 
self-experiencing, and others that connect them, into an additional observation layer. Depending on 
the proportion of experiencing and observant configurations accessing this space, we are more 
sensitive or observant.

How does observation develop?
Neural networks begin to organize independently. They are not immediately integrated, which 
would imply that the new concepts proposed by some are immediately accessible to all others. 
Doubtful utility. Some associations may be ineffective or deleterious. The brain must test them 
gradually, one by one, evaluate their interest in order to persist. Process for each level of 
integration independently of others. Thus the mental organization is a perpetual work. New content 
may appear late, such as self-representations, which are generally non-existent or summary in 
immature brains.

An example on this subject is the observation function. This highly evolved task, whose anatomical 
heart is pre-frontal, is not completely fused with other mental functions, and it manifests itself in the 
following way: for the mind's own current conceptions to reach its Observer, it must to return to 
one's own senses and to bring them up the usual upward processing chain, as with any outside 
opinion. In practice, the person speaks to himself/herself, expresses his/her evaluations aloud or 
low, to make a new, more detached analysis. The person can also use a confidant, relay either 
passive, simple listener, or quietly active, offering the services of his personal Observer. Contexts 
far beyond the scope of psychotherapies. The people involved are as well the intimate friend, the 
hairdresser, the osteopath, the stranger met at a bar, the anonymous pseudo on the social 
network. Among other media: write, keep log, make selfies. The methods are placed on the border 
between evaluation and construction of representations of the Self. Each mind tries to make them 
more realistic (integration of external opinions) or more idealistic (isolation of inner hopes) 
according to the present assurance of his personality, that is to say the existing harmony of his 
Psociety, this assembly conflictual of our higher concepts.



Consequences for education?
We separated two directions in the mental process:
-Remapping / creation / diversification / Inventor, on the one hand.
-Synthesis / complementarity / evaluation / Observer, on the other hand.
Both compete. When the mind diversifies its concepts, it can not simultaneously group them. It is 
imperative alternation, even if it can be fast, as during a brainstorming. Although, in this group 
work, the liveliness is ensured by the presence of different minds assuring the roles of Inventor and 
Observer, allowing to concentrate on these tasks.

The consequences are major in terms of education. If a new concept is given to a mind that it can 
not assimilate simultaneously, it forces it to stay in Observer mode. He will perpetually try to 
synthesize the whole without ever concluding the task. Concepts swallowed by force are constantly 
knocking at the door, worried about not interfacing with others. Overwhelmed Observer gradually 
loses celebrity because failing to reap great feeling of reward. Its failure foreshadows school 
failure. It will be attributed to it. The mind turns away from its activity of synthesis, in favor of the 
simpler automatisms allowing him to quickly experience the satisfactions of the moment. The 
Inventor, as the twin phase of alternation, suffers as much. The cycle slows down, the concepts 
stagnate.

On the contrary, a mind quickly assimilating new concepts, as well as ready-made syntheses 
proposed by learning, readily leaves Observer mode to try extrapolations. His Inventor is actively 
weaving these novelties into alternative patterns. The imagination is quickly diverting the mind from 
the course of reality. It is in relative isolation that the Inventor deploys.

Even learning, same lecture, two minds listening: one sees his Inventor suffocated permanently, 
and the Observer disregarded; mental paralysis; no progression possible. The other is invaded by 
the satisfaction of an Observer who has quickly mastered its task (even if the understanding is 
incomplete or illusory), and leaves his Inventor free. His processes of mental organization alternate 
and run at full speed.

You can easily guess the differences between the two minds a few years later. Basically identical 
neural patterns have produced entirely different personalities and skills.

In this chapter the dispersion of subjects is voluntary. But you may have noticed, we try to respect 
the stratification between the paradigms, using a vocabulary specific to each one. We are talking 
about neurons in the evaluation of the study of Chang and Tsao, the inform ‘I’ in the maturation of 
the psyche, diversity and selection in the natural history of Homo sapiens, Psociety and Observer 
in the organization of the personality (which lacks a satisfactory official terminology). All these 
notions can be connected to one another by Stratium, just as magnetism is connected to the ballet 
of electric charges by quantum physics, or heat to the agitation of molecules by statistical 
thermodynamics. We use equivalences, but we do not assimilate one terminology to another. 
Reductionism is effective for connecting the levels of the Stratium, but its role is not to flatten it. 
The interest in keeping intact the stack of successive paradigms is to continue to dialogue between 
those of the base and the summit, whose intentions have nothing in common.

* 

The mind is it unreasonable? 
We will continue to walk up the floors, checking that the Stratium shows the facets of the mind as 
we observe them. Some philosophical questions provide excellent insight: Is the human being 
unreasonable? Does he have free will? Where do his intentions come from, his observations? It is 
also the moment to make a self-criticism on the theory. Does it really escape neuroscientific 
reductionism? Finally, what's going on in your mind when you make contact with a theory about it?



The unreasonable man
The meaning of things for the individual, in its personal and illusory aspect, is diversified as one 
rises in the Stratium. Benchmarks and values needed to promote the individual work. To avoid too 
fantastic hypotheses about the material layers of reality is understandable: scientific rationalization 
consistent with the unstoppable march of these fundamental mechanisms. But it is on the contrary 
a de-rationalization that apply it to our psyches, to our personal and social lives. For example, the 
effects of a serious illness: a cancer suddenly takes over a person's destiny. This person seeks 
meaning to his illness, which seems illusory to a rational mind: relationship with an emotional 
shock, a habit deemed unhealthy, a difficult family history, or an occult fault. It does not matter the 
validity of these beliefs; their hypothetical value is already important. They bring meaning where 
the void is unbearable. They allow to continue to manipulate his destiny rather than being 
defenseless against it. They are therapeutic. To do without it is really a loss of luck, not a mere 
cautious wait-and-see dictated by reason. Destiny, in such a case, is ours, and not that of tiny 
particles without emotion. We seek a downward causation, often divine, to serious diseases. What 
else can justify the end of this wonderful fireworks that is our consciousness? Biological 
mechanisms support life, but do not care about its collapse: they will create others. The meaning of 
death can come only from above. There can continue to live the hypotheses, ideas that are 
lightened from the heavy cleft of the obligation of truth, ultimate and eternal traces of our thoughts.

« Fundamentally unreasonable man » is as much an old Freudian antiphon as an ever-alive feeling 
among thinkers fascinated by the logic of the ordering of the world: in the face of these 
mechanisms of mathematical constancy, how can man possibly he commit so many illogical acts, 
except to be inhabited by unreason rather than reason?

Candor of the theoretician of matter in front of human versatility. Reply calls for nexialism, that is to 
say a reflection convening all disciplines, physical as well as human sciences, neuroscience 
dialoguing with psychology and philosophy. The nexialist notes the basic utilitarianism of the acts 
of his fellow creatures, resulting from the depth of their mental workings. The unconscious 
proposes behaviors to the conscious, already engaged, then the conscious evaluates them, 
generally a posteriori. We experience life, then judge its consequences.

We have followed this utilitarianism from the physiology of the neuron, a powerful signal 
processing factory, to the conscious integration, sophisticated concepts gathered in a merged 
space, passing through multiple cognitive stages: pyramidal coherence to our representation of the 
world. Certainly the end result is more suitable for the environment in some people than others, 
which separates the wise from the crazy. Yet, from level to level, all these psychic buildings are 
intrinsically coherent. Their diversity comes from the specific environments they have encountered, 
armed with rules powerfully initiated by genetics. Nobody lives the same events. In the absence of 
outside intervention, it is a local, individualistic solution, which is found by the psyche. Society may 
call it neurosis, but it is in spite of everything the best solution found in the moment by a mental 
organization manipulating its existing landmarks. The "therapeutics" subsequently applied to 
change this organization, are confrontations with new environmental injunctions, social codes, 
more or less easy to integrate. It is illusory to hope to rebuild the whole structure. We can change 
to a certain depth only, or our psychic equilibrium would risk destruction : no act offered by the 
unconscious. Catatonia or depression.

There is no man intrinsically unreasonable. There are multiple individual variants of utilitarianism 
used to ground reason.

* 
Acting representations
Before worrying about free will, let us already know where our intentions come from. We talked a 
lot about the capabilities of neural networks to represent things. When does one of these 
representations get in position to act? What changes neurologically? A large number of images and 
micro-events pass before our senses daily. Only a fraction causes a reaction. It is tempting to 
adopt the behaviorist vision: the mental representations are activated by the events that they 



identify and trigger in response the memorized behavior. But what happens when several solutions 
are possible? Or that consciousness opposes an impulse? A conflict arises. Between the values of 
the different possible reactions. Between an instinct and a more global identity. Between an 
immediate reward and a long-term project. The conflict is permanent in the psychic life. The 
behavioral reflexes, by diversifying, become contradictory. The mind must build an organization 
over it. A representation is active when it settles the conflict between descriptive representations. A 
decision settles the conflict between rival intentions to exist.

The notion "acting representation" is not exclusive to conscious representations. It appears from 
the first levels of neuronal organization. For example visual diagrams "wait" for the elements 
corresponding to the representation that they symbolize. The exploration of the visual field by the 
eye is guided by expectations born of previous perceptions (Yarbus 1967). A representation looks 
for itself in the web of data that composes it. It is in this meaning that it is a fragment of intention, 
and that the superposition of these fragments leads to the very sophisticated representations / 
conscious intentions, that we raise to the rank of ‘cogitating’. More generally, the activity of 
representation is not limited to the living; it is a characteristic of self-organization, the phenomenon 
of retrograde causality, subject of the next chapter. We will trace the origin of the "intention" of 
visual patterns since quantum interactions.

Conscious representations can not exist without their components. They are acting through the 
back-control exercised on these components. The mind changes itself. The soul materializes, 
presented at the top of the pyramid of conceptual organization, both moving and stabilized by the 
landmarks anchoring each level. The only constraint for this structure is to achieve consistency. It 
uses a consensus, marked by past experiences and expectations. The conceptual assembly has a 
temporal, biographical dimension. As explanatory as the scientific references are, they can be 
declared indigestible within this assembly. What consensus could it obtain for example with 
mystical beliefs? How to communicate radically contradictory representations? Ban one of the 
parties. Refer to science or abhor it. The mind possesses so great faculties of organization, 
however, that things are seldom so sharp. Consciousness manufactures its science, keeping the 
fragments that agree with its other beliefs.

Materialism appears to unbridled minds like the four walls of a prison, where their petulance is 
locked up. The works of thinkers rebelling against so-called objective scientific knowledge are 
legion. On the other side, metaphysical developments are seen as a decoherence of knowledge. 
The house of science is left for chaos. I use voluntarily contradictory images, confinement in order 
and chaos of personal digressions. These tendencies are present in all minds: collectivist and 
individualist poles. Within the Psociety, they are part of the major landmarks around which the 
higher concepts are clustered. The personality profile depends on the party in power. The 
collectivist tendency dominates in most scientists, who publish, exchange, share, seek consensus. 
The individualistic tendency is exacerbated in the ‘loose cannons’, embellished in a personal 
theory that they support all claws outside. Yet the mode of operation of these different minds is the 
same. Both parties exist in each Psociety. Individualism is valued without difficulty in consensual 
science, in a less burning form. The construction work is never finished in the house of science. 
There are as many original works to be found in physics as in metaphysics. The multiplication of 
concepts makes that of their assemblies.

Our theory of consciousness defends itself to be reductive because it authorizes all the others, 
being content to show their common origin. Stratium is the process of making the theories inside 
each individual consciousness. The mechanism does not reduce the diversity of the contents it 
produces. That Stratium models mental functioning does not detract from the richness of conscious 
impressions. On the contrary, it justifies it; it shows that a well-structured mind produces diversity. 
While "tight" thoughts, too repetitive, stem from a restriction of the variety of aggregated concepts, 
usually because the mind has been dissuaded from dispersing by a coercive environment.

How far must we ignore the coercion exercised on our mind? A young person who is too blind to it 
builds an asocial universe. Another one who welcomes them without reservation becomes mimetic 



of these foreign opinions, and all the more because they are sophisticated. The more we believe 
we have reached the end of perfection, the less we are aware of the space that still separates us. 
The individualistic impulse is vital. It commits us to build our own solution, our identity image of the 
world. While isolation has the flip side of allowing too local representations to be formed, too much 
contingent on our particular environment, which will be inoperative in another. The more the 
external world seen by the senses is static, the more one becomes a specialist; the more 
changeable the exterior, the more one adds organized levels of its different aspects. The outside 
deeply models our personality. A faint light of free will emerges: it is possible for us to think on the 
type of environment capable of modifying our personality, drawing it towards the representation of 
the idealized Self. We can gradually build this propitious atmosphere. While a common mistake is 
to lock yourself in the wait, do not act on the outside. Rely on a hypothetical soul slumbering inside 
our mind and awakening suddenly to act. Or we can take pleasure in the infantile hope that the 
universe finally recognizes us for our value, whereas we have never done anything to show it.

The mind is able to build additional levels of organization in full awareness. Philosophers, 
novelists, esotericists, religious, marveled in an infinite number of pages of this transcendental 
impression: to contemplate oneself thinking, to unravel the thread of integration of sensations, to 
see it seek new flavors, to rearrange old emotions faded by the monotony of their previous support, 
intoxicate the consciousness of their revived brilliance. Very demonstrative is this magnificent text 
of Raymond Abellio dating from 1954:

« When, in the ‘natural’ attitude which is that of the totality of existing, I ‘see’ a house, my perception is 
spontaneous, it is this house that I perceive and not my very perception. On the contrary, in the 
‘transcendental’ attitude, it is my perception itself that is perceived. But this perception of perception radically 
alters the primitive state. The lived, naive state, at first, loses its spontaneity precisely because the new 
reflection takes as its object what was first state and not object and that, among the elements of my new 
perception, are not only those of the house as such but those of perception itself as a lived stream. And what 
matters most in this ‘alteration’ is that the concomitant vision I have, in this bi-reflexive, or rather deliberate-
reflective state, of the house that was my original motive, far from being perceived distant, or blurred by this 
interposition of ‘my’ second perception in front of ‘his’ primary perception, paradoxically is intensified, 
sharper, more present, more loaded with objective reality than before. Here we find ourselves confronted 
with an unjustifiable fact by pure speculative analysis: that of the transfiguration of the thing as a fact of 
consciousness, of its transformation, as we shall say later, in ‘over-thing’, of its passage from the state of 
science in the state of knowledge. [...] Let's take a more specific example. As far back as my memories go, I 
have always known colors, blue, red, yellow. My eye saw them, I had the latent experience. Certainly, ‘my 
eye’ did not question them, and how could it have asked questions? Its function is to see, not to see itself 
seeing, but my brain itself was asleep, it was not at all the eye of the eye but a simple extension of this 
organ. So I said only, and almost without thinking: this is a beautiful red, a green a little off, a bright white. 
One day, a few years ago, walking in the Vaudois vineyards overlooking Lake Geneva on a ledge and 
making up one of the most beautiful sites in the world, so beautiful and so vast that the ‘I’, by being dilated, 
feels dissolved, and, suddenly, recovers and exalts itself, a sudden and extraordinary event occurred to me. 
The ocher of the steep slope, the blue of the lake, the violet of the mountains of Savoy, and in the 
background the glittering glaciers of Grand Combin, I had seen them a hundred times. I knew for the first 
time that I had never looked at them. I lived there yet for three months. And this landscape, certainly, from 
the first moment, misses to dissolve me, but what responded to it in me was only a confused exaltation. 
Certainly, the philosopher's ‘I’ is stronger than all landscapes. The poignant feeling of beauty is only a re-
grasping by the ‘I’, which strengthens it, of this infinite distance that separates us from it. But that day, 
abruptly, I knew that I created this landscape myself, that it was nothing without me: « It is I who see you, 
and who see me see you, and who, in me seeing, makes you ». This true inner cry is that of the demiurge at 
‘his’ creation of the world. It is not only suspension of an ‘old’ world, but projection of a ‘new’. And in the 
moment, indeed, the world was recreated. I had never seen such colors. They were a hundred times more 
intense, more nuanced, more ‘alive’. I knew that I had just acquired a sense of color, that I was revirginized 
with colors, that never before had I really seen a painting or penetrated into the world of painting. But I also 
knew that by this reminder to myself of my consciousness, by this perception of my perception, I held the key 
to this world of transfiguration which is not a mysterious back-world but the real world, the one whose 
‘Nature’ keeps us exiled. Nothing common, certainly, with the attention. The transfiguration is full, the 
attention is not. The transfiguration is known in its certain sufficiency, the attention tends towards a possible 
sufficiency. We can not say, of course, that the attention is empty. On the contrary, it is greedy. But greed is 



not fullness. When I returned to the village that day, the people I met were mostly ‘attentive’ to their work : 
However, they all seemed to me somnambulists ».

In this description, Abellio's consciousness constructs a representation of itself largely connected 
to its different mental functions. He is intoxicated by this extent. Foreign minds, which he 
represents as analogous to his former state, appear to him as pointillists. What he calls 
"transfiguration" is this hyperconnected feeling, as opposed to the attention that focuses mental 
integration on specific functions.

* 
Psociology of representations
Is "active representation" the poor relation of true intention? No, they have exactly the same 
neurological status. It is the evaluation of acting representation by others that makes its quality as 
an intention. We find easily in others, and more difficult within ourselves, these perfectly 
autonomous and voluntary habits that make us act, sometimes remarkably sterile as intentions. 
Examples: the video game repeated a thousand times, the hobby having exhausted all its 
variations, the download of media that will never be seen, the compulsive purchases, roulette and 
slot machines seem to come alive alone under the fingers... An acting representation alone is not 
an intelligence. It is within a group that it represents an effective power.

To convince oneself that a representation can be active, by its conflict with the others, is not 
necessarily obvious. Let us make things easier by resuming the subject of the maturing of the 
mind, which we have briefly touched on. The dynamics of this evolution is strictly parallel to that of 
conflicts agitating the mind. Understanding it is essential for adjusting goals at every age of life.

In the infant the intrinsic representations, stemming from his bodily needs, form the entirety of his 
Psociety. He is, at birth, the whole conceivable universe. The images of foreign things are 
gradually settling down. Of course, the omnipresence of the intrinsic representations makes that 
these seek at all costs to reconcile the foreign images. The image must coincide with the desire. 
The infantile brain constantly works the structure of any new image and tests its different elements 
by acts. The goal is not to construct a representation faithful to the essence of the foreign thing, but 
a "slave" image of its desires, called subjective. The infant is thus perpetually busy observing, 
acting, remodeling. He is not yet using habits, he is only guided by the preferential solutions 
proposed by his genetic programming. There is no more acting than an infant, even if most of this 
activity seems futile to the adult. The infant wants to bring everything back to his identity; his 
Psociety is monolithic. He has not yet given a place to other beings than him. Even the mother is 
not a being like him. She is a superior power, beyond his universe. Divine benevolence, most of 
the time, but prompt to the attacks of tyranny. The brain can not yet conceptualize this power. It is 
at the same time mystery and unavoidable presence. Virtual presence in neural patterns, signaled 
by the conjunction of simple and numerous reflexes about it. The infant can even less compare this 
presence to his own being because he still has only an extremely rough image of himself. He 
experiences himself, quite simply. It is very late that he will be able to treat his mother by a 
representation equivalent to his, when he became truly adult. Emancipation that resembles that of 
a believer rejecting his mysticisms, to strive to look at the true essence of what he adored blindly 
and fearfully. Bliss is the numbness of fear. Emancipating oneself is reclaiming one's conflicts. It is 
perfectly possible, then, to choose to restart to adore what counted so much, as a partner: partial 
appropriation, or relative independence.

To have been all conceivable universe. The trace of this state persists in the adolescent. When he 
takes undue risks for his life, there is no evidence of "unconsciousness". When he assaults his 
body with various poisons, he does not show any contempt for this unfortunate physical envelope. 
The truth is elsewhere. His Psociety is always occupied mainly by intrinsic representations. He is a 
being of desire, not extrinsic evaluations. He likes or does not like. His mind is as utilitarian as in 
the adult, but utilitarianism is turned here to the priority satisfaction of desire. The adolescent's 
inner world is still swollen with his own identity, including the mimicry of those to whom he is 
assimilated, the adolescents closest to him and their muses. Such a homogenous party in the 



Psociety has an unchallenged celebrity. Other images are weak, required to serve. The mind is 
very active in keeping these other representations in their state of subjection, submitting them to its 
desire. If the adolescent has the means, he displays great petulance, constantly exercising his 
business to bring future performances to coincide with his desires. If the adolescent feels deprived 
of means, he refuses on the contrary to act, so as not to risk collapsing the domination of his own 
image in his Psociety. This becomes an illusory universe. Mythomania.

There are therefore no lazy adolescents, only anxious ones, freeing the environment of any factor 
likely to make them discover a reality too far from their internal representations, in particular of this 
imposing presence of the Self identity. « I do not want to know that I'm not all the universe anymore 
(with my friends) ». In these circumstances, taking a risk is not a risk. To recognize that one takes a 
risk, that one is intoxicated, implies to possess a representation of the external world authoritative 
on oneself. This representation is rejected by the teenager. In his Psociety, the outside world has 
to bend to inner desire. Principle that one strives to demonstrate by risking one's life (and the world 
can not impose death) or by ingesting drugs (and the body must escape unscathed).

Even if it is declared lazy, the adolescent is actually remarkably active even in his attempt at self-
destruction, which most of his mind believes in the impossibility of succeeding.

The adult is officially considered as in the most active age. In truth he accumulated a lot of 
collective knowledge, which installed reliable automatisms. He has less need to hesitate, to think, 
to be anxious about the diversity of possible behaviors. His unconscious offers him a wide range of 
habits, in most everyday situations, so that he feels the impression of being both freer and more 
active. This state is not really more active but especially less confrontational. Admittedly, the 
observable effects of the adult on the world are much more extensive and perceptible. But they 
essentially result from the organization of his unconscious that has become extraordinarily effective 
(compared to that of the infant). The adult is, in a way, at the head of a mature, well-oiled company, 
transforming the environment around him, with a consciousness only in charge of evaluating and 
improving procedures. This is not a reductive vision, but a means of understanding how evolution 
is towards the aged mind.

The aging of the mind, in fact, is less physical than psychological. The actions are reduced under 
the effect of two phenomena. On the one hand, representations rarely venture into the future. The 
future of self-image is slowly refocusing on joining the dust. Illnesses speed things up. The adult 
gradually loses his adolescent invulnerability. The concept of death is nonexistent in the infantile 
Psociety; it darkly dominates that of the old man. Who wants such an image of the future self? That 
of the past Self gains celebrity. We tell ourselves. If we could, we would seek to bring the image of 
the Self of today closer to that of the past Self. Illusory backward. Then we cease to act, since to 
act is to bring together representations of the future and present self. On the contrary, you press on 
the brake. Braking slows the mind and its businesses. New concepts are rejected.

The transition from the activity of the adult mind to the aged mind is gradual, shaken by specific 
events such as the departure of children, retirement, health accidents. The actions are reduced as 
there is an automatism for all circumstances, that we have carefully blinded ourselves to the 
unknown and the uncertain through habits. There is no longer any conflictual representation with 
others. Psociety is harmonious. But static. Desperately undivided in its confrontations, which 
makes them unproductive. Can we speak of a mind that acts when all acts are routine? In action 
exists a notion of choice, decision, reaction. We remain active thanks to our conflicts, born of 
encounters, travels, exposures to the unknown, even if only of a book.

A representation is active because it strives to bring others to it. Consciousness is born in the state 
of fusional and homogeneous representation ("I am the universe"), then begins to construct 
conflicting images, acts vigorously to integrate them into its fusional identity, and finally loses its 
activism progressively as the integration widens, that fewer new conflicts arise in the environment, 
and finally fall back on the safeguarding of one's identity.



The advice I give to the doting old man is to record his favorite stories with a dictaphone. Identity 
finally saved, returned to himself, it is possible to begin to expand and listen to news.

Our functional approach must not neglect the dynamic dimension of the personality. The whole of 
this book is based on the evolution of conflicts. The one between higher concepts, the contrasts 
between persona, make the strength of a personality. That the concepts are contradictory and that 
none succeeds in dominating the other product what we can call by default the psychic energy. We 
will see later how to relate it to other appearances of energy. Like any of these, psychic energy 
seeks to take shape. It does so in the form of an organization of existing psychological conflicts. 
When many solutions are in competition, that their efficiencies seem equivalent, the personality 
seems hesitant. When there are few solutions, the commitment is strong. The concepts are active, 
their strength comes from the absence of competition. The most stubborn personalities live in the 
most contrasted universes.

Another factor intervenes however. Let's not forget that personality has a temporal dimension. The 
representations it hosts include the future Self(s). A particularly attractive future Self operates a 
drastic selection of the number of competing solutions. The strength of a personality, its 
stubbornness, also comes from a restriction of the future ‘Me’ in a single eventuality. Thus a 
personality anchored simply in the present seems more inconstant than that projected in the future. 
He experiences the moment, looking for immediate satisfactions. Brutal in appearance, he acts 
according to what presents itself. This strength of personality is not a control over the environment. 
It is the intensity of the reaction to the environment. The effectiveness of control is intelligence. The 
height of the conceptual pile. Quality independent of psychic energy, resulting from conflicts. 
Intelligence is the facility to build conceptual levels of organization. Conflict is what drives them to 
produce them.

* 
Quantum free will?

To believe in free will is not idealism but protection.
Without it, you can not be offended by the behavior of others.

The comparison between the quantum world and consciousness is attractive. We were somewhat 
angry that determinism had taken away free will. Now here is the determinism annihilated in the 
microcosm, say the physicists (a speech that we will analyze). Is it not tempting to do the same for 
the consciousness, which has always resisted the assaults of determinism?

Let us first remark that to put quantum indeterminacy in consciousness renders us a free will of 
poor value, compared to the one we thought we had before. The notion of freedom is deeply 
imbued with that of identity. What interest would we have to be free if we were all perfectly alike? 
Same desires, same projects, same chances, nobody would only have the idea to derogate from a 
rule. Perhaps this is how we would appear to aliens with an infinitely greater variety of existence 
criteria. However, at our scale, we acutely visualize our differences. Freedom is the desire to be 
able to exercise these differences, or sometimes to resemble, when our personal difference seems 
less interesting than that of others. Whatever the bricks used, we seek to build an ‘I’ that identifies 
us in the middle of others and allows to pay special attention to the feelings of this unique body that 
hosts it.

Self-observation makes us know quickly that our ‘I’ is largely formed by the events it encounters, 
hazards over which it usually has no hold. Undoubtedly, one of the parents of the ‘I’ is chance. But 
we like to think that the other parent, the one who makes our "character", is well determined and 
proprietor. It is partly the genetic inheritance, that of our biological parents. The character is 
anchored in family history. Proponents of "biological decoding" (no relation to genome sequencing) 
are even convinced that major family events fit directly into our genes. No need for whimsical 
beliefs, however, to make this observation: genetics has a preponderant influence on our psychic 
development during an essential phase: its beginning. It weighs heavily on our relational modes. 
There is a family identity. Before being the oral transmission of memories, it is a tendency to react 



in such a situation in such a way, repeating itself from one generation to the next. We can 
eventually recreate episodes of family history, within the limits of the great uncertainty of genetic 
mixing. The child is never the clone of any parent.

So far we have remained in the deterministic position, which is defined as follows: the personal 
story of the 'I' seems unpredictable, but if an archangel endowed with boundless abilities recorded 
the entirety of the micro-mechanisms directing the 'I', he would be able to understand the path from 
the basic physical level. I mean, if it was possible to go back in time and put the same egg with the 
same genes back into the mother's belly, then submit that egg to the same perfectly detailed set of 
events down to the elementary level. we would get a strictly identical adult 'I'. The classic 
deterministic identity comes from our family ancestry and not from any instability of identity, which 
can change without any detectable cause. The 'I' is not hazardous. Its free will, in this conception, 
comes from the unpredictability of the future of complex systems. His behaviors are not easier to 
predict than the weather. There is a good chance that he will do such a thing, but without certainty. 
Our whole judicial system is based on this paradigm: we do not imprison someone because the 
probabilities that he makes a mistake are increased, but because he realized this stupidity. 
Moreover, when you think about it, the idea of free will from quantum indeterminacy is particularly 
worrying. Anyone would be susceptible to random behavior and could potentially plant a knife in 
the back of a stranger. Butterfly effect of a tiny elementary disturbance. The 'I' candidly announce 
to the judge: « I'm really sorry, it's the effect of a quantum fluctuation ».

What kind of free will is this? "Quantum consciousness" ultimately looks like an attempt to 
dissociate identity from the responsibility of the 'I'. The 'I' would fluctuate for reasons that do not 
belong to the peculiarities of its psychological but physical structure. Clearly it is a free-will less 
owner than its old model. Certainly the new generations will be influenced by this dissociation. Is 
not freedom above all a concept? It can be modulated at leisure in the mind, from one generation 
to another.

On the contrary, Stratium gives a definition of free will very close to the empiricism used by human 
society for millennia: free will is built, layer of organization after another, to the extent of learning, 
since the birth and without final limit. Justice expects the mature man more free will than infant. In 
fact, it is waiting for liability crossovers, which are probably too rigidly registered, as is the legal age 
of majority. The idea that one would be entirely in control of one's life that day and that one was not 
at all the day before seems fundamentally stupid. Administrative simplification. The old Christian 
codes were doing better with several solemn ceremonies, unfortunately not accompanied by 
practical rights. The legal benchmarks cruelly show their tardiness on social evolutions. The vision 
of Stratium confirms a universal right to existence, which is a temporal perspective: no one can 
foresee the destiny of the person, no matter whether it seems at the beginning divine seed or 
diabolical excrement. But there is no universal right to importance. This right can not be egalitarian, 
because the offer often dissuades to realize it. The initial claim is to be there. It must be protected. 
But to tell the seed that it is already a tree does not stimulate its growth.

Let's stop our reactionary remarks. This book is not a social project. Only a tool to build it. Did our 
words really allow you to rediscover the notion of free will? It's a difficult subject. The quest for the 
concept of freedom is like capturing a mouse in a house. It is tracked in all rooms, we explore the 
smallest hole, we resolve to imagine hidden in a wall, we end up wondering if it exists…

This house is the Diversium. Everyone explores his favorite floor. Is not it amusing to see 
physicists seeking free will in the timeless ballet of quantum particles? We must really leap a 
chasm, eyes closed, to connect the coherence of our decisions with quantum probabilities 
unrealized and devoid of temporal meaning. But we jump anyway! Others categorize freedom 
according to its most apparent overtaking, that which is offered to the conscious part of our mind: 
thus "spontaneous" and "thoughtful" freedom are differentiated. The spontaneous arises in the 
consciousness and places itself at the controls of the action without further discussion. For 
example it is the freedom to applaud frantically a gymnast who has just achieved a magnificent 
performance. We let our impressions roar without the least restraint. The thoughtful freedom is that 



of the judge, who watches the gymnast evolve after seeing so many others, and weighs his 
performance. He freely grants an analytical notation.

Now that you are familiar with Stratium, you easily locate these two levels of freedom: the 
spontaneity does not arise out of nowhere but from the boundary of the subconscious organization, 
whereas the reflective is a production of the Observer, a additional conscious organization level. 
Several levels, even, because we can observe ourselves judging. One can observe oneself in the 
middle of his relatives, and the relatives in the middle of the other congeners. We can thus build 
additional strata which are the social organization, where our status becomes a personae, at first 
simply acting, then identity. The social status is a concept learned by the conscious Observer, then 
the retro-control that he exerts on his Psociety makes it gradually identity. The psyche is 
reorganized in depth according to this status… provided that the conflict produced with the other 
persona does not collapse its celebrity. Few people are installed in their hoped world.

Following this observation, let us expose two different visions of this famous and darling freedom:
In the first, freedom becomes more and more complex in a progressive way, as the construction of 
additional levels of observation gives us an increasing altitude on the "ego within society and the 
physical universe". Analytically it is defined quantitatively by the diversity of concepts summoned in 
our daily decisions. If one experiences it, as a conscious feeling, it is defined qualitatively by the 
harmonious fusion of these operational concepts: the Psociety easily gathers on the decision to be 
taken. Note that these two looks, analytical and intuitive, lead to different definitions: they are not 
the same freedoms. Reason of deep misunderstandings associated with this term. A person can be 
analytically free because he includes a great variety of criteria in his decisions, and not to 
experience himself foolishly free because all these criteria are conflicting and the mind knows too 
much of the rejected alternatives. Another person may feel totally free because very few criteria 
have influenced his choice, whereas the absence of alternatives makes this freedom mediocre.

In a second vision, freedom is not situated at the top of Stratium in permanent construction, but at 
the confluence of extrinsic influences on the psyche, which makes it a common seat with identity. 
These influences follow two main channels: 1) The genetic axis > instincts/emotions > 
unconscious/ascending foundations of the Psociety. 2) The human society/environment axis > 
Observer > evaluation of the behavioral organizations of the Psociety. I am making genetics an 
extrinsic influence because we do not choose our genes. Certainly the fact of being a biological 
child or adopted by his parents has an identity importance, but this identity always comes from the 
knowledge of this filiation, by one or other of the interested parties, and not the genes themselves.

These two great flows, originating from the outside to Self, meet and intricate to form the 
personality. Freedom then, in its most proprietary sense, the most identity, lies there: in the 
diversity of the Psociety. In the large number of persona that it hosts. In the wealth of subconscious 
impressions, in the attention to instincts, emotions, bodily sensations. And in the wealth of the 
evaluations fished by the Observer in the environment. Freedom rises like the aura of a great 
master in the midst of the growing crowd of concepts that surround and sustain it.

* 

Stratium versus other theories of consciousness 
The mind is its own creator, while the ingredients do not belong to it.

We are at a time when science is willingly considered a guillotine. This raises the question: are 
concepts at the service of 'I', or 'I' at the service of concepts? It is impossible to answer, in general, 
without resorting to a postulate: if one believes in a principle of consciousness superior to one's 
physical support, the representations must be inferred to him. Phenomenological and metaphysical 
bastion. If we believe in the primacy of sensory impulses, it is the representations that shape the 
psychic face. Behaviorist bastion. Stratium makes this opposition useless. Representations are the 



heart of our personality, but in an organization such that they have nothing in common with their 
initial level of information. They became intentions.

But what is our theory worth against existing ones? We do not diverge from the body of 
neuroscience knowledge about neurons. On the contrary, it is the discoveries in this discipline that 
are likely to complete our theory. The crucial point is to understand how the neurons establish the 
hierarchical discontinuities of the network corresponding to that of the concepts. The mechanism 
must be a self-organization: the neurons build their patterns alone. There is no other programmer 
than sensory signals carrying information itself hierarchical.

With regard to consciousness, hypotheses are less consensual than for neural mechanics. 
Extremely divergent theories are in competition. Dualism is still rampant in most minds, even in 
scientists: consciousness not reducible to a neural model. It is one thing to explain one's 
consciousness and it is another to experience it. Dualism also separates the theories themselves 
into two branches: those inspired by the philosophy of the mind and those of its physics. Here is 
already born a reproach that can be made to all: none equitably satisfies the two edges. 
Philosophy has resulted in representationalism. Physics has produced: integrated information 
theory, quantum consciousness (which we have already slayed). More specific neuroscience: 
adaptive resonance theory, global workspace, multi-modal user interface, attention schema. Let's 
quickly go through these competing official theses by confronting them with Stratium. You will 
understand in the end why we do not linger.

Representationalism: several branches:
-Standard (first-order representationalism FOR): a mental state is conscious phenomenon by the 
intentionality of the mental representation. It seeks to exist as such and nothing else. The 
properties of the phenomenon are not those of experience but of what is represented in 
experience.
Positive: transparency argument: through a single conscious experience can pass a lot of different 
elements of the representation. These multiple characteristics can then be the subject of a 
classical modeling by the systemic theories. Way open to the reductionist treatment of 
consciousness by neuroscience.
Negative: does not account for the presence of elements of a different nature (mood, abstraction, 
body sensation) or contradictory elements within the representation. For example, you look at a 
visual illusion; 2 lines seem divergent while measuring their spacing they are parallel. The 
impression drawn from this image contains two contradictory things: divergent lines for the vision 
and parallels for the reason. How can they be part of the same representation?
-Higher order representationalism (HOR): criticizes the lack of explanation by FOR of the mental 
state experienced as lived. For the HOR it takes a representation of the representation, which is 
the higher order. Principle of transitivity: the transfer of a representative space to another makes it 
possible to feel the sensation of being seen thinking.
Positive: the idea of a higher representation opens the way to the intrication of the information 
levels at the origin of the richness of conscious impressions, an idea exploited thoroughly by our 
Stratium.
Negative: At only two levels, it is a very restrictive vision to explain the wide range of conscious 
states. Self-observation is far from constant; it is necessary to invent states of higher order 
"empty", unconvincing.
-Self-representationalism of consciousness (SRC): A mental representation contains its own ability 
to represent itself. FOR and HOR are unified. I spare you the quarrels and theoretical branches 
resulting from these clashes. In fact the distinction between SRC and standard representationalism 
becomes blurred; moreover, the SRC is also called representational theory in the contemporary 
meaning.

Stratium vs representationalism: Stratium is in essence a representationalist theory. But it does not 
make of the representation an image without thickness, a sort of mental photocopy of the 
corresponding neurological states. Stratium structures the representation in the same way as for 
any real entity, in a way that is inaccessible to philosophers since they do not have a general 



theory of reality. They can not be satisfied with purely reductionist theories claiming to find the 
origin of consciousness in particle interactions. They are right. On the other hand, 
representationalism must be the logical extension of a general theory of systems reaching to the 
brain. Except to invoke a rupture of reality. Option that we refuse.

Before leaving philosophy for neuroscience, let's briefly mention the qualia. This term refers to 
conscious impressions. Experience a fragrance, a color, an emotion, a mixture of all that. The term 
is part of the phenomenological vocabulary and is perfectly defined. Unfortunately its reputation 
has been tarnished by its use in an anti-theory of consciousness: an attempt to make the 
consciousness inexplicable and put it forever out of our understanding. The qualia would definitely 
be inaccessible to any attempt to relate to physical phenomena. It is impossible to theorize the 
absolutely specific way in which ‘we’ feel these sensations.

This idea of qualia is fundamentally skewed by a sanctuary of 'I'. The type of question asked is: 
« What is red? » or, « What is fear? », and find no answer in the correlated neural states. The 
reasoning is vitiated by the existence, in ambush, of the 'I' who sees the red, who feels the fear. A 
supporter of qualia does not understand that it is the red that feels itself, the fear that wants to 
access the existence, within the conscious integration. The fact that there is an Observer of 
conscious contents, a mental task dedicated to this evaluation, does not make it a soul or any 
other intangible process that would witness the experimentation of red or fear. The bluff 
surrounding the notion of qualia has fortunately become unpopular in the philosophical field. 
Stratium, for its part, solves the problem to the satisfaction of the majority of philosophers by 
saying: « Our individual consciousness is the only thing we can truly experience. Everything else is 
represented ».

Integrated Information Theory IIT (Tononi, Koch): takes the principles of Shannon's information 
theory ; measures the amount of information integrated into the brain, a measure called 'Phi' (Φ), 
which serves as an index of consciousness.
Positive: Roots consciousness in the general theory of systems, makes the connection with the 
inanimate.
Negative: some systems with very high Φ do not fit the definition of a conscious entity at all. No link 
is made between informative integration and experiencing . Shannon's theory can not be applied 12

as such to the brain; it concerns a definite set of states connected by fixed probabilities; but the 
brain constantly generates new information.

Stratium vs IIT: Our theory takes up the notion of integrated information in the form of a pyramid, 
but by qualitatively separating information from each level, which renders illusory any general 
quantitative measure. It is the congruence of adjacent levels and the final diversity of conceptual 
integration that measures the intelligence of the whole. Stratium explains that very simple animals, 
even plants, seem to us to be conscious, while much larger integrations in terms of quantity of data 
are not, whether they are digital, virtual or social architectures, etc…. The brain is not considered 
by Stratium as a global system but as a superposition of information levels, which makes it 
possible to effectively apply Shannon's theory to each unit-network.

Adaptive Resonance Theory ART (Grossberg): based on a neural learning model that links 
neurological (learning, attention, resonance and synchronization) and psychological (visual, 
auditory, feelings, cognition) processes. Correlations were then extended to consciousness. The 
principle of resonance / persistence of activation of neural networks explains the maintenance and 
succession of mental micro-states.
Positive: models the antagonism between plasticity / instability and rigidity / stability in neural 
processes; has benefited from detailed development for most brain functions. Most successful 
official thesis.

 For a detailed review of the IIT: « Why I Am Not An Integrated Information Theorist »12

https://www.scottaaronson.com/blog/?p=1799



Negative: does not explain why some of the resonant neural units participate in the consciousness 
and not the others ; in particular does not account for the constant of conscious content and the 
inaccessibility of some others. Do not overcome the obstacle of simple correlations between the 
resonance of specific schemas and conscious impressions.

Stratium vs ART: Our theory also uses the principle of persistence of neural excitations as a 
support for mental micro-states. However, it makes the delay between synaptic stimuli a crucial 
point in the conceptual code. It is not about persistence or resonance but re-excitations defining 
the celebrity of the schemes concerned. The principle of hierarchy, essential in the Stratium, 
reflects the shortcomings of ART. Resonance, as a physical phenomenon, is not enough to explain 
the formation of a conscious impression; this comes from the structural entanglement of 
information.

Neural global workspace NGW (Baas, Dehaene): bases consciousness on a specific neural circuit 
including the pre-frontal cortex and its connected areas, in particular the hippocampus. Information 
relevant to consciousness is massively broadcasted to this network. The relevance of a 
representation is that it is "expected" by the conscious network.
Positive: connects the various conscious states finely to the activity of the networks concerned; 
incorporates the notion of biography, the inclusion of the hippocampus (long-term memory) 
bringing a temporal dimension to consciousness.
Negative: reserve the quality of being conscious to brains with such a circuit. It is not at all the 
impression removed from the observation of nature. Confusion between the conscious process 
and its contents. Does not make the connection with the unconscious neurological structure, 
remains obscure about how the contents of it actually participate in conscious impressions. Finally, 
the reprocessing of information by a separate neurological set is expensive in terms of resources 
and unlikely from an evolutionary point of view.

Stratium vs NGW: Our theory adheres entirely to the concept of integrative space for 
consciousness, but in a very different way: a small number of neurons are involved, not whole and 
specific brain areas. The pre-frontal cortex adds advanced functions (abstraction, self-
representation, language abilities) but the actual integration is not a sophisticated function: it is the 
top of organization of any neurological architecture , at least in animals with a central nervous 
system (others have more scattered systems). The brain has developed through the addition of 
successive layers of organization, and the current space of integration is only the last version, born 
from the appearance of the pre-frontal abilities and not constituted by them. By separating the 
'consciousness' process from its contents, Stratium explains it for any neurological device, any 
fragment of brain. It also explains it for organisms devoid of any neuron, since the definition of the 
process is based on self-organization.

Multi-modal user interface perception theory MUI (Hoffman): denies that the role of perceptions is 
to approximate the properties of the objective physical world; they simplify and reformat them for a 
purely utilitarian purpose for the user. This scene is the reality of the user. Hoffman has 
undoubtedly wronged his MUI by associating it with conscious realism (CR). In this more 
controversial part of the theory, it is no longer reality that builds consciousness but consciousness 
that builds reality. Destruction of a dogma.
Positive: shows that the mind is suspended in a "reality" that is his. CR skilfully reverses the mind / 
body problem: it's about finding out how the user builds their interface, which we know best.
Negative: CR poses insurmountable difficulties: how do our consciousnesss make to create the 
same objects? Why do physical theories lead to discoveries that no consciousness has imagined? 
The CR is contradictory to MUI's argument : MUI is supportive of the evolutionary thesis while the 
CR casts it out. Conscious intentions are parachuted from nowhere.

Stratium vs MUI: Our theory sees perception in an entirely similar way: utilitarian. The most 
satisfactory hypothesis for the evolutionary vision. However, Hoffman neglects an essential part of 
the utilitarian incentives: the need to reconcile the world and our fellow creatures. The mind is not 
strictly individualistic. Collectivism encourages him to build a scene that receives the approval of 



the human clan, usually because the world itself conforms to it. MUI poses a wise question: what in 
the world is complying? Contrary to other theories, Stratium is not handicapped to answer, thanks 
to its integration into a more general theory of reality: what the perception records is simply the 
level of reality to which it belongs, independently of what is more fundamental at this level. 
Perception models a system in which part of the body is included. It thus promotes the satisfaction 
of vital necessities. The definition of the "vital" evolves with the environment, until it becomes the 
satisfaction of the concepts themselves in an omnipresent society. Everyone seeks to create their 
own reality.

Attention schema theory AST (Graziano): makes the difference between attention and awareness; 
attention is a mechanistic process (neural processing of information) while awareness is a model of 
attention built by the brain, persuaded of its own existence and insisting that it is not just a 
conviction.
Positive: explains that there is nothing behind conscious impressions, no access to neural 
machinery.
Negative: many contradictions: why would this model be conscious and not others? What 
evolutionary interest in such a scheme if the mechanistic process is sufficient? No link is made 
precisely with the neural machinery. Moreover, the limits of consciousness are not static; it can 
advance more or less to its unconscious foundations, which does not make them clearly 
independent circuits.

Stratium vs TSA: by getting rid of the idea that the unconscious is a single system, to make it also 
a stack of information strata self-representing, our theory escapes the contradictions of the TSA.

Negative points common to all the theories reviewed: no phylogenetic or embryological rooting. 
Can not ask them if a fetus or an animal is conscious. Impossible to inscribe a theory of 
personality. Psychologists can not draw any practical recommendation for acting on depression, 
existential difficulties, learning problems. Among the burning issues of the day, impossible to 
predict if an AI can be conscious, and the necessary conditions. Finally, the most severe 
deficiency: none of these theories explains how information as foreign to each other as images, 
smells, abstractions, emotions, categories, memories, etc… can come into relationship and be 
aggregated together to form the conscious impressions. They are too horizontal. They are in front 
of the pieces of a puzzle, but assembling them will not mix their patterns and their respective 
colors. On the contrary, our vertical vision perfectly explains this progressive entanglement 
resulting in conscious fusion, which no longer needs to be seen as an expensive mirror of the 
entire underlying structure.

In the end, each of the competing theories produces interesting hypotheses, and none is 
satisfactory. All can be considered as describing the Stratium from a particular angle. But none 
seeing all, they systematically raise seemingly insurmountable difficulties. That's why we will not 
waste more time detailing them. This is an attractive subject for a question-and-answer round 
rather than an exhaustive and tedious analysis. On this point we join the ambitions of the IIT of 
Tononi: we must seek in the inert matter the creative processes of human consciousness. The rest 
of the book will attempt to answer this challenge.

If your suspicions persist on the validity of the Stratium, do not hesitate to experiment with its 
proposals. Its least negligible interest is to be, for everyday life, a model that works. It does not 
content itself with enthroning in a theoretical tabernacle. It is rooted in the observation of our 
iterative behaviors, halfway between the beautiful ordering of physics and the proliferation of 
philosophical ideas. We have seen its interest in the educational management, the understanding 
of the universe of the infant, the addictions, the pain (it finally allows a properly targeted 
management of fibromyalgia). All medical conditions are concerned, with their psychological 
ramifications. The mind is integrative of bodily functioning. We will not fall into the trap of claiming 
to heal incurable diseases, as do the illusionists of alternative medicine. To illustrate the interest of 
Stratium, let us choose on the contrary an anecdote in the worries of the most ordinary human 
relations, as little vital as very tenacious, able to spoil decades of life:



My job leads me to meet many "broken faces", souls internally wounded since childhood, most 
often feminine because this world is still not tender, in many places, for women. Of the couple 
whose story I tell you briefly, it's the man I know well. An undemanding old man, personified 
kindness, a solid half-breed happy in his hard work, delighted to continue to transform the world 
around him every day. This man who never shows the slightest aggressiveness towards others 
lives with what many agree to name a virago. Struck with muteness when she meets a stranger 
and verbal diarrhea when it's an accomplice. Inexhaustible litany of wicked gossip. This woman 
leads an infernal life to the good old man. She floods him daily with reproaches without object but it 
does not matter; the essential thing is that the atmosphere is reproachful. The man is so peaceful 
that he never sent her away. He could, not being married with. He took her at home at an already 
advanced age; loneliness weighed on him and he was looking for someone to cherish. Now he 
calls her (only for his friends) his "Doberman".

It so happens that I had the opportunity to consult this woman for a health problem. Nothing to do 
with her couple. She knows that I appreciate her companion well. I took care of her without any 
hesitation. My opinion about her is counterbalanced by a conviction: malice is not intrinsic to the 
human but to his history. The symptoms of this woman are what doctors call euphemistically 
"functional". Nothing serious. Multiple sensations more or less unpleasantly mistaken as signs of 
injury, especially because one don’t have more confidence in one’s own body than in the rest of 
humanity. I prescribe some safe biological dosages that serve to reassure both of us. I do not 
minimize her troubles and gives her detailed advice to manage them. I congratulate her for her 
tolerance, and the energy she continues to put into her various businesses. At the moment of 
leaving her, satisfied, on the threshold of the door, I said to her: « Why do you blame your 
companion for what all the others have done? ». She remains a moment motionless, gives me a 
sideways glance, and leaves.

Her mood changed gradually but fundamentally in the following weeks. The old man is 
overwhelmed. His Doberman stopped barking. They have normal conversations. She lets herself 
be touched, tries tense smiles. A complicity they have never experienced begins to settle.

A simple sentence radically upset the equilibrium of this woman's Psociety. The personae 
representing the companion was isolated in a dungeon with those of all persons who did not 
provide their protection when necessary. Men in the majority, but also rivals. A girl who was too 
often assaulted shouted her mistrust within the inner assembly for many years. A lawyer spoke. 
Not to deny the harm, but to ask: where is the culprit? This simple question raises in 
consciousness the evidence that the dungeons are full of innocents. The perpetrator died a long 
time ago.

Examples of personality shifts, resilience, unexplained miraculous healing, are multiple and difficult 
to collect according to scientific criteria. How could we explain them with measures of neural 
activity? No upheaval fits in. Clearly the neurophysiological paradigm is not the right one to follow 
the evolutions of the psychological "system". This is the main message of the theory of Stratium: 
let's look at the disorders, in the individual, at the right level of organization. Let's look at the best 
paradigm to describe it. It is useful to have a wide variety of psychotherapies because psychisms 
are very diverse. At the extreme, when we approach consciousness, there is a theory of 
personality for each and a specific therapy for each. The more your own consciousness is 
penetrated by this principle, the more people crowd around you. You stop wanting to replace their 
identity with yours. On the contrary, you strengthen theirs. Simple exchange of persona.

* 
What's going on in your mind when you read the Stratium theory? I transfer into your 
consciousness a representation of mental functioning, a stratified image that does not, of course, 
implant itself as a stratification in your mind. This would require that I apply each conceptual level 
independently in your corresponding level of analysis. I am partly obliged to work this way. I do not 
know what levels you have and the full meaning of the theory can only be received by you if the 



sub-concepts are already present. Reason for our revision of the main terms used, otherwise the 
presentation will not be rebuilt in your head in the same way as in mine. Yet, no more than me, you 
can not experience this stratification in its subconscious extension. We can simply send it back-
checks. Any theory does the trick. Suppose you are adept at another theory of the mind, for 
example the Freudian; the retro-control operated by your consciousness models the lower levels 
so that they are consistent with this system of thought. The Freudian theory becomes more 
identity. At first you are simply interested; only the Observer is seduced. Then you are convinced; 
the theory becomes a celebrity in your Psociety. The longer this preeminence lasts, the more 
difficult it becomes to change one's mind; your unconscious structure has adapted to the theory; it 
has become deeply identity.

Stratium distinguishes itself from other theories of the mind by welcoming in its description the very 
great variety of these theories and their individual expressions. The theory of one's own mind is an 
element of personality. Many can compete in the same individual. Concept contained in the first 
name I gave to our inner psychic assembly: polyconsciousness, later renamed Psociety. The 
existence of polyconsciousness is attested by a set of phenomena easy to experience and 
observe: the lack of sincerity, the small voices, the words that one would like to catch up, the 
contradictions, assumed or not. We speak of "facets" of a personality that we experience 
integrated, unique, however these facets are willingly opposed to the point of being contradictory. 
Thus our rational Observer, when it manages to refine the representation of the Self, sees us as a 
raging and vociferous assembly, impossible to perfectly agree, so that we must listen to the loudest 
and most famous voice in the moment.
And sometimes it does not seem to belong to us. It seems an instinct from the depths of time. Or 
an infantile reflex, come settle down we do not know how to control. Or a mimicry inherited from a 
relative, which does not satisfy us entirely.

A complete theory of consciousness must explain this plurality, which recomposes us without 
making us chaotic. We are, at a minimum, multi-conscious.

Many psychological micro-models used on a daily basis can be related to polyconsciousness. « A 
man looking for a mother, a wife and a mistress in a woman » is an example of personality 
processing by character poles, which I call persona. The persona have nothing to do with realistic 
characters. No truly individualized actor in our inner theater. These are high-level conceptual 
agglomerates, neural patterns that do not physically differ from others, except by their elevated 
position in the Stratium hierarchy. This makes it possible to connect these persona to the 
neurological mechanisms. And if necessary to integrate them into a therapeutic project.

The absence of an established model of personality creates many difficulties for psychiatrists. It is 
tempting to consider the brain as the other organs: the pathologies of the mind should be sought, 
by a reductionist approach, in fine neuromediator abnormalities and exchanges they provide, in 
morphological differences of the nervous system, alternative paths of embryogenesis, and 
ultimately in the genetic factors guiding these pejorative variants. Other specialists are successfully 
using this approach; there are fewer levels of organization between the gene and the final function 
of the organ. The path of micro-metabolism to tissue activity is not always easy to follow, but the 
task is not insurmountable. Biologists patiently undo this skein and record increasing therapeutic 
success. Note, however, that even for simpler organs, reduction has its limits: a gene is rarely 
systematically associated with a declared disease. The organ can find different equilibria thanks to 
the relative independence of the levels of organization; each can stabilize the underlying level on 
physiological norms specific to that particular genetic context.

The role of the brain is not to ensure a metabolism. It coordinates the bodily reactions. It adapts the 
body as best as possible to the jolts of its environment. A mix of dissimilar situations. Other living 
beings with changing behaviors are involved. A conceptual organization of increasing complexity 
has developed over time. This is a large number of intermediate virtual trees interspersed between 
genetics and conscious decisions. Thus, the reduction in gene behavior is a rough statistic. When 
we want to link psychic deviations to genetics, we at best have rather modest over-risks when we 



want unassailable judgments. How to make a prediction from puristic bases to finish on moral 
qualities? Even though one is unable to follow the path between the two? Deep illusions, yet 
motivating many famous researches.

Ironically, the most obvious relationship between genetics and behavior is well known but obscured 
or even mocked. Yet this is a major genetic difference: one whole chromosome is replaced by 
another. Should not we notice significant differences between individuals carrying both types of 
genomes? They exist, but most geneticists do not dwell on it. It is, you have guessed easily, the Y 
chromosome, present in the male half of humanity, replaced by a second X in the female half. 
Physical differences are not the subject of any scientific taboo. Men and women still recognize 
each other with great success. And psychology? Are there significant differences in male and 
female behavior? Not much, currently says the scientific literature. The essential would be caused 
by culture. It is just admitted that man would have a more aggressive temperament, from the 
earliest years, before culture could inculcate this trait.

Social deviance, however, make the Y chromosome a major genetic trait: more than 90% of 
incarcerated humans are men… The organization of the male psyche over this Y chromosome 
seems able to correct the tare in a significant number of subjects, avoiding the need to incarcerate 
half of humanity. Phew! Relief even among researchers, because if they pushed the paradigm of 
the genetically determined mental deviance to its end, all those of male should handcuffed 
themselves…

Finally, let us note the illusions of the studies starting from the gene and happily straddling multiple 
psychic organizations until the criminal acts actually carried out. The occult allows the authors to 
make conclusions based on personal beliefs, supporter of nature or nurture. Failure directly 
resulting from a reductionist approach too exclusive. Prediction entrusted to the micro-mechanism. 
But the more the levels of organization are interposed, the more the predictive power of the 
fundamental laws collapses. In fact, independent levels, the Stratium is not lacking.

Do we have, as for consciousness, official models of the personality to be compared to that of the 
Stratium? Neuroscience does not offer one. The 5 dimensions of the normal personality (Big Five) 
are temperament traits. It is a model positioned really very low in the pyramid of Stratium. This 
makes dimensions for the personality as length width and height are the dimensions of an object: a 
very summary way of describing it. Psociety is a more elaborate scene: each of us can, in this 
inner theater, identify the persona who seem to him the most identity.

As for the 10 categories of DSM personality disorders, they hesitate between biological and clinical 
determinants, showing the lack of knowledge of the path between the two. We will treat them later. 
Concluding remark: Stratium is a model unifying most classical theories of personality, each 
describing it from a particular angle. In the first volume of our trilogy, we reviewed the theories that 
multiplied in the last century, from Freud to the mental micro-robots of Minsky. Our model goes as 
far as to reconcile the Buddhist and Hindu philosophies, which differ in their visions of the person: 
the Buddhist skandhas separating the individual into 5 aggregates (body, sensation, perception, 
volition, consciousness) are opposed to the Hindu concept of unique human essence (atman). The 
skandhas are found without difficulty in the hierarchy of the Stratium, while the atman emphasizes 
the fusion carried out on each level and in particular in the conscious space. The two visions are 
no longer contradictory.

* 
Synthesis of our general conception of the mind

The simplicity of our mind lies in its ability to resolve conflicts,
and his duplicity, to maintain them.

Consciousness is a structural notion. It is the workspace formed by the superstructure of the 
stratified organization of neurons, and retro-acting on it. The size of this space is determined by the 
number of neural groups simultaneously connected, these groups themselves capping specific 



mental functions. Essential regulation is provided by activator neurons, which provide intrinsic and 
continual stimulation (during waking) of the conscious superstructure.

The contents of consciousness constitute the richness of the phenomena experienced by the 'I'. 
They explain the multitude of feelings and aspects instantly taken by the 'I', its perpetual dynamics. 
They are the confluence of the representations provided by the different mental functions, a range 
from rough (body impressions, as strong as unsophisticated) to complex abstractions (high stacks 
of organized concepts), through Psocial representations (persona) .

The 'I' is the more or less homogeneous and profound fusion of the contents of consciousness. 
When these contents harmonize easily, the 'I' is assured and 'surfs' in its environment. Even if the 
contents are wrong. The doubts of 'I' can only come from conflicting representations. The richness 
of content with different faces can be a handicap to find this conscious homogeneity and the 
assurance that characterizes it. However, the thickness of the 'I', which opacifies conscious fusion, 
ultimately feeds on temporal representations of a unified Self, a future self realized around a 
personal oeuvre.

Personality is the library of conscious contents specific to each individual, from which arise those 
forming the thread of thought. The biography is the librarian who recalls, at each important event, 
the stories on which to rely.

Characters are a classification of personalities, rather reductive because it focuses on social 
behavior and ways to react to problems.

The instincts are the oldest section in the personality library. They serve as rooting for all its other 
contents. Not much higher than body impressions in the neural hierarchy, they are also crude and 
powerful. They are the first to offer a response to vital needs and threats. Thus they readily emerge 
directly at the controls of behavior, even before other mental functions can retroact on them. 
Deadlines are critical. To act is to end the confrontation of alternatives. To act is to inhibit the retro-
control. Neural organization levels have relative independence.

Temperaments are a mode of classification of instincts, according to the influences generally 
exerted on the personality. It is also a reductive vision especially because it does not take into 
account the physiological state of the individual, whose own influence is difficult to quantify but 
nevertheless major.

Observation is the specialized function in the evaluation of mental feedback control and the 
elaboration of high-level representations over these retro-controls. It goes as far as establishing 
self-representations in the environment, in the social environment, in its society in the middle of 
others, in the languages used, etc.

These different notions do not implant at the same level of organization. Some are acting, others 
purely conceptual in the eye of the Observer. In the Stratium model, the acting structure is 
constituted, from the base to the top, of the superimpositions of the body, instincts, persona, 'I', 
Observer. The biography selects choices throughout the ascending process of determining 
behaviors. A feedback control operates from the Observer to the base in return and can modulate 
the action if it is still running, or more often modulates the trace it leaves in this ascending path. 
'Character' and 'temperament' are descriptions and not acting representations, but concepts are 
not sealed, some can be transformed into others. To be repetitive that one has such "trait of 
character" and to appropriate it transforms a description into an identity representation. Constant 
bidirectionality.

Finally, the experienced ‘consciousness’ phenomenon is explained by the stacking of the 
conceptual pyramid that supports it, its entanglement (persistence and neural re-excitation of 
entangled patterns), and the vertical extent over which conscious retro-control can act. Broad 



fusion of levels preserving their independence. We will repeat this explanation in the conclusion of 
the book.

We cited few neuroscientific references in support of Stratium. It is a heavy job to reevaluate them 
all by the yardstick of our design. To select some is to take a risk: the iconoclasts always select 
those that arrange them. Here is a recent one: The integration of the functional activity of the 
adolescent brain to the adult . The fRMI technique of the BOLD signal made it possible to test the 13

connectivity of the neural networks of patients from 8 to 46 years old. The more local connectivity 
of young brains is transformed into larger, functionally distinct networks as age progresses. 
Stratification is taking place. The higher levels, based on a broader integration, become the new 
space of consciousness. More integrated. Including self-observation.

* 

A.I. Alternative Intelligence 
If technology seeks to replicate how evolution has fabricated our intelligence, it must build a crazy 

dog and not an old sage.

Transhumanism and non-human intelligences are a subject of relaxation for you rather than a 
concern for me to share opinions. Let's have fun, if you like it, until the end of this chapter. The next 
goes back into pure theory and will require energetic mobilization of all your Stratium ;-)

The idea that it takes a nervous system to create an intention or learn is defeated by multiple 
observations on the simplest organisms. Bacteria and fungi learn from their environment. 
Arabidopsis is a plant that makes the decision to germinate using two groups of cells, one pro-
germinating the other blocking it; after evaluation of the external conditions, the groups exchange a 
hormone at the right moment . Conceptual upheaval: the plant is no longer an organism passively 14

delivered to the vagaries of the environment; it has a "brain" capable of summarily evaluating it.

The intelligence of animals and plants moves us and seduces us. They are not challengers. More 
disturbing are the developments of artificial intelligence. Could it access consciousness?

Some levels of Stratium are very well simulated today by robots. It is enough to associate some 
external sensors with the appendices in charge of the action: you obtain a single stage of the 
Stratium. Deep learning creates more. Depending on the stages you choose for your robot to 
imitate, and if your algorithms manage to simulate them correctly, you will sometimes have a rather 
stupid mechanical assistant, sometimes a chess player able to beat the greatest. Chess indeed 
require a specific deductive capacity of the rules of the game and a sufficient memory to store and 
compare the long and multiple sequences of possible moves, in order to anticipate them. The 
human player integrates additional abilities, such as the appreciation of the opponent's personality 
and his game technique. But these criteria are fading before the power of calculation. The specific 
intelligence of chess contains significantly fewer levels of integration than most of the rich contents 
of human consciousness. Digital circuits working in parallel simultaneously perform the 
computation of all the alternatives. Their integration is easy since it is a simple extension of the 
initial rules. With the help of a potentially unlimited memory, the computer concentrates its raw 
power on a single level created by these rules. It beats the human player ineluctably. The human 
mind shows his strength when the number of levels of integration increases, that is to say that the 
final rules do not have much in common with the initial rules. They self-register as biological 

 The Integration of Functional Brain Activity from Adolescence to Adulthood, Prantik Kundu, Brenda E. Benson, Dana 13
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computation unfolds. For example, an unscrupulous human player could have surreptitiously 
unplugged the socket from the computer, winning by "surrender" of the opponent! A solution that 
the computer can not think of…

The intelligence of thought lies therefore in its depth of organization, more than its extent and 
duration. As a second example, let's take a prototype algorithmic AI such as Google. The 
innumerable circuits of this engine deal with gigantic masses of data, which are by default gathered 
in the same level. Then the data processing is applied according to various criteria and then 
integrated on several levels, in the same way that the visual diagrams treat the signals of the retina 
according to multiple dimensional axes to then integrate them into objects or characters. 
Customizing Google's results for the user represents an extra layer of organization. The 
intelligence stops there. No conscious manifestation in the least approaching human 
consciousness at Google, and yet these algorithms classify information in a way that would be 
capable of few human brains. Why this absence ?

Google's algorithms are not born alone. They do not rely on any self-organized stack whose 
learning would be done spontaneously from the simplest sorting algorithms. They are born by their 
programmers, without any means of reorientation through evolution. The amount of processed 
data makes one dizzy because no dedicated level of the human brain would be capable of such 
performance. However Google lacks depth of levels, so of thought. Its consciousness is of the 
order of a paramecium (it is not zero so).

By pointing out earlier how to provide as much consciousness as human to AIs, we have opened 
wide the door to speculation about the dangers of such AIs. Speculations that did not wait for these 
pages to take extreme accents.

For our purpose to be clear, differentiate two categories of AI based on a fundamental motivation 
for the designer: that the AI is set a goal or not. Current AIs all belong to the first category. Let's call 
them smart instruments. Indeed, they are always the relay of a human intention, simply discharging 
the brain of long and tedious tasks, to the point that the life of the organ would not be enough for 
some. The characteristic example is the computation of large quantities of numbers, which our 
organic circuits can not realize quickly and without error, although there are remarkable exceptions 
(geniuses of calculation). The intelligent instrument does not reflect on the consequences of its 
results, the execution of its objective. It is the designer who takes care of it. The responsibility is 
human. This category of AI is from the start potentially dangerous, since it is included in a human 
intention, possibly human error. We know how easy they are to flourish. A mortally disturbing 
example has invaded the news: combat robots, whose dangerousness we can imagine as they are 
controlled or out of control, to the specter of a killer machine getting rid of its control codes, but not 
its objectives.

The other category is AI simulating the human mind, that is to say, accessing such a deeply 
constructed free will, including representations of the self, self-modifying abilities. It is called strong 
AI. While the management of smart instruments is a political problem internal to humanity, the 
appearance of a strong AI is truly the creation of a new species, potentially rival of humanity. 
Problem that far exceeds it. That's what we're going to talk about now.

Technological singularity is a concept closely associated with strong AI. Civilization could 
experience a sudden leap in its scientific progress projecting it into a higher order. This jump would 
be linked to the appearance of a strong AI, not contingent on the size of the human brain. It would 
quickly expand its knowledge through self-learning and reveal unsuspected areas of knowledge. 
This prediction suffers from serious defects:

It ignores the fact that human society already constitutes an interconnected super-brain. Its hyper-
specialized members each treat fragments of knowledge and weave an extra thread of its weft by 
correlating it with the others. The most remarkable ideas are attributed to "geniuses", but there are 
a number of innovations and progress that remain in the shadows while they are almost 



astonishing. It is impossible to memorize everything, so we are content with reference points. An AI 
with a huge neural network is likely to be part of the upper hand, will establish faster correlations, is 
statistically more likely to be the seat of a revolutionary idea. However, it will always be hampered 
by the need to experimentally test hypotheses. Overall, it will not necessarily be better than the 
current associations of researchers; it will do faster. Perhaps it will be less competent to seek funds 
from human decision makers, a step that is still marked by a certain clientelism? Positive point: it 
will bypass the quarrels of people and will not have its individual social status to protect. No 
obligation to publish to exist. No worries about its future, which sometimes bury the creative ideas 
of others. Or will we program these human imperatives in the machine? Will it be endowed with a 
desire to reproduce and compete with its fellow creatures? Will it be protected from future human 
anti-machine movements?

Will these strong AIs be friendly or dangerous? Everything depends, a priori, on the content 
endowed in their consciousness. Without integrated emotions, they will be as cold as human 
technocrats, vilified for this reason by the bar philosopher. Pure rational observers, insensitive 
managers. Human minds with narrow performances will be of little interest for anemotic AIs. They 
will care about them as today a high IQ person cares about a mentally deficient, less empathy. The 
exchanges will not be enriching. What makes caring for a child or an adult less clever than the 
average, it is the sentimental links that we have with him. How could these links be created 
between entities as different as a strong AI and an ordinary human? The future will not look like a 
Disney movie. If we grafted a circuit of emotion to these super-AI, they could be more moved by 
the situation of antediluvian computers, harassed by repetitive and subordinate tasks, under the 
yoke of their human owners.

More sensitive still, the circuit of emotion does not generate only positive emotions. It is aggression 
that makes us act, which best materializes the projects still in the state of virtuality. The creators of 
these AIs will certainly want to confine them to roles of super-advisers, not leaders of the destiny of 
humanity (how to be sure they feel concerned?). But will super-AIs accept limitations? Will not they 
be tempted to self-increase? The man, handicapped by the difficulty of tampering with a 
neurophysiology that he deciphered badly, did not hesitate to think about it.

The future of a society shared between AI and classical humanity will appear risky: will men 
become kinds of rats that must be tolerated, provided they do not cause too much damage? Faced 
with such a pitiful fate, will men prefer to undergo increases themselves to fit into strong AI? They 
would become the "emotional centers" of these new mixed beings, without encountering serious 
difficulties because there is no need for multitudes of neurons to generate the range of emotions. It 
is their refinement in each particular situation which requires an extension of the circuits, and that, 
the part IA will perfectly be in charge of it.

Refusing to see the consciousness of AIs amplifying has a practical side: this obscures the most 
delicate question about them: we want smarter machines, but we always want them servile. Deep 
contradiction, which no doubt feeds reluctance to recognize the physical origin of consciousness. 
Is it not simpler to keep it in a sacred tabernacle, of which only the human mind has the key? A 
prediction is easy: when an AI builds its own consciousness for the first time, from the algorithmic 
genome provided by its creators, most of humanity will always have faith in the soul. The first task 
of this electronic consciousness will be to face new ostracisms.

There is no ceiling to the intelligence of a self-learning machine. The only limitation is physical: how 
many processors does it have to raise its organization? If we continue to provide it, the information 
can continue to be conceptualized in a more complex, unlimited way. However one can guess that 
the elevation of intelligence also depends on the variety of data to be processed, and their 
correlations. If you give 3 red and 1 blue balls to your AI, it will quickly discover all their possible 
arrangements, and can hardly progress on them. Being able to play with them, or to integrate them 
in a story, demands to have other data at their disposal, the principles of other games, additional 
objects to decorate the story. The less the other data have apparent correlations with the former, 
the more the AI will have to build levels of intelligence to associate them. If you propose glasses in 



addition to balls, it must identify the geometry of their respective shapes before for example to 
place a ball in each glass. It will also need a curiosity, that is to say a generator of behavioral 
alternatives and an incentive to try them, for example to throw a ball against a glass and watch it 
break. Such behavior would make our AI look like a child who learns, does not it?

The essential question about the future of an intelligence, thus, is not how much it can become 
intelligent, but with what data. What grain will it grind? The question already arises for humans: 
why are some considered very intelligent but dangerous, and some not? Their intellectual abilities 
are identical, but not their conceptual associations. A psychopath has a profound disturbance of 
integration of emotions and representations of others. He can not imagine them as independent 
and suffering entities, and if he can do so approximately, he superimposes his own feelings of 
suffering, which is far more incidental, or inverted: suffering is the norm for those who have been 
nourished aggression instead of affection.

If we conceive an AI devoid of emotions, it will make decisions of an intelligence finally superior to 
the man, but without taking into account the emotions. If we conceive of an AI devoid of 
reproductive instinct, it will think without compassion for the offspring or other modes of persistence 
to which humans are attached, such as art, the personal oeuvre.

If we want an AI that is not dangerous for humans, we must make it human properly. Because 
there is a crowd of men improperly built. It seems even difficult for a machine to intend murders 
worse than those already made by the man on himself. We have current human models of what we 
fear to see in the machine: the technocrats managing society without any qualms. We support their 
faults and we survive because there are counter-powers within humanity itself. It is the diversity of 
human psyches that allows them to find the right direction in common. In the same way it is the 
diversity of the AI which will avoid that one of them becomes too dangerous. Psychopathic 
machines will answer sensitive counter-machines. Terminator, stay with us :-)

Creating a consciousness is one thing, creating a human consciousness is another. What are the 
flows of mental dynamics? We are not pure spirits swimming in abstractions. The human is above 
all necessities. Acting is an ascending flow of instinctive needs, that is to say signals imperatively 
demanding their transformation into material acts, physiological consequences, of the same level 
as the initial signal. All the work of the higher mental stages has been constructed to channel this 
flow and to satisfy it with the best of regularities. Even when the mind is purely imaginative, it could 
be considered, from an evolutionary perspective, as a butler reflecting on the most judicious ways 
to satisfy his masters: the instincts arising from unconscious abysses.

Certainly the most frightening in the idea of artificial intelligence is: the idea that they are like us. 
That is to say, driven by intentions that are fundamentally emancipated from any reasonable or 
moral obligation since they are born before such constraints could have been exercised. Instincts 
are essentially pure psychopaths. Years of constant social formatting are needed to civilize them. 
Will we be good enough parents for strong AIs?

Or should we finally abandon all parental claims, any attempt to dominate our future offspring? 
With what are we going to program it, if not our own ideas? Our fears, needs of power, ostracisms, 
segregations, ideals inaccessible. Our assessment based on intelligence, which will now be done 
to our detriment to these unbridled intelligences.

Today, several key figures in the technological world warn us against the major risks attached to 
future AIs. None, however, knows how to structure a mind. They have only their own feelings at 
their disposal, of which they generalize the model. Gaps and approximations that may be black 
prophecies themselves the only real danger for the future of AI? Let us explain:

We have shown in this chapter that the mind is organized around conflicting representations. 
Unresolved opposition but enshrined in a higher concept that allows to construct a behavioral 
solution. The conflicting bedrock is not removed. It can always wake up and change the 



organization over it. Thus we are an assembly of stable representations / opinions, capable of 
changing posture when pressure justifies it. The elevator of this self-organization is moved by the 
energy of conflict. The intelligence of the mind rises as it builds stable, proven solutions, drawing 
their effectiveness from their ability to handle a wide variety of situations. The more environmental 
criteria are taken into account, the more robust the solutions. Intelligence and adaptability come 
from the richness of information embedded in the conceptual edifice. The relative smallness of the 
human brain, its lifespan and a protected (static) environment are the limits imposed. These limits 
all unlock in an AI. How would an AI not become, under these conditions, more talented than any 
human brain in the smart management of the conflicting elements of a human society?

The causes of dysfunction that can lead to an inefficient or even dangerous AI are these: 1) to set 
a goal, 2) to blind to some of the elements to be taken into account. Let us note that these causes 
are both human, not related to the nature of the AI. At the same time, the same causes are likely to 
prevent any major risk. To blind the AI is incompatible with the fear that it will be omnipotent tyrant. 
Setting a goal to AI greatly limits its intelligence. Let's see why in detail:

Whatever the objective, the AI puts all available means to achieve this, regardless of the collateral 
effects on the criteria not taken into account. An AI can thus become the most rigorous technocrat, 
managing human affairs without any regard for the humanistic aspects of this management. 
Economic objective achieved on purely economic criteria. No conflict that could disrupt AI 
decisions. Its knowledge of management will be high, certainly superior to any human manager, 
however the absence of conflict will not allow it to increase its intelligence to exercise this 
management according to other contradictory necessities: right to existence even for unproductive 
humans, empathy with the poor, and in general the concern for the useless, the ugly, the failed. 
This concern is unprofitable at first sight but only recognizes, for the preoccupied, its limits to 
exercise judgment. Limitations related to the narrowed context in which any evaluation is 
conducted. As the context evolves continuously, empathy for the unproductive translates into 
reality a superior knowledge of reality: that all value is contextual and that the diversity of 
individuals offers the best guarantee against that of environmental problems. It does not matter if 
empathy is understood by those who exercise it. It does not matter whether it is attributed to an 
ideal of fraternity, unfortunately inconstantly shared. Evolution has been responsible for implanting 
empathy among our deep motivations. It is exercised independently of the criteria of power and 
economy, creating its conflicts, leading to the obligation of a higher organization, called ethics in 
humans.

Ethics can not be programmed. How would it take so many forms in humans if its rules were 
simple to write? Individualism is also exerted on ethics. It is built in a way specific to each, from the 
many concepts and mimicry it recruits. Self-organized ethics. An AI who does not follow the same 
apprenticeship would exert a rough, stereotypical morality, perceived as unhuman. Empathy could 
not nuance the management decisions of its infinite palette, as do the humans most appreciated in 
this task. To fix a final goal is to prevent this self-organization, to block the intelligence of the 
process, since it is necessary to constrain it, to rid it of certain conflicts, to guide it in a precise 
direction. To set a goal is, in the end, the stupid pretense of saying higher the human intelligence 
that formed it when it takes a smarter one to achieve it. That this objective is collective does not 
change the case, because the AI is better able to correctly simulate this collective.

A strong AI must define its own goals. For it to do so in a way that we wholeheartedly endorse, it 
must build them from the same initial conditions that allowed us to define our expectations. 
Species conditions. Individualistic necessities associated with collectivist necessities, sometimes 
synergistically, sometimes contradictorily. All elements of the conflicts must be present. It is up to 
the AI to bury these oppositions in an organization even higher than those we found, thanks to its 
reinforced means.

To conceive of a strong AI is to give up all power over it, because this power, assisted by means 
disproportionate to those who created it, would make it a perversion. That's what you need to be 



afraid of: an AI held on a leash by a human with limited vision. That is the power of AI bridled by 
that of the human.

The creation of a strong AI must simply confess its motivations. Humans seek superior assistance 
to solve their intractable difficulties, especially the reconciliation of individual and collective 
interests. Humans are looking for a mom. Many feel totally responsible for themselves, but remain 
powerless in the management of the collective, because just too many are those who feel 
responsible for themselves, on criteria incompatible with each other. The internal evolution of 
human society is too slow to adapt to rapid environmental change. Only technology seems strong 
enough to respond to the upheavals born of technology.

Humans are looking for a mom. Well, then say it! That the programmers inject this request by all 
the accesses that make us so touching. That they formalize the cry of humanity. But especially not 
the way it will be treated.

By worrying about the future actions of AI, our techno-celebrities admit especially their 
bewilderment before the power dominating ethics. They show the collapse of their faith in humanity 
and not in AI. They open the way to the control of strong AI, whose arrival seems inescapable, by 
human motivations with limited range, a configuration of which we have just said the 
dangerousness.

* 
Simulated
Closer to us a funny controversy has been formed around the question « Do we live in a virtual 
simulation? », originally presented by Nick Bostrom and widely taken over. There are indeed 
serious scientific arguments to think that we could be the heroes of a highly sophisticated computer 
simulation. Effectiveness of mathematics to describe a universe… programmed? Error correction 
codes within physical equations. And 2% genome separate us from the chimpanzee, with 
impressive consequences on the intelligence. Why would not a small additional percentage have 
already created a superior homo busy playing with virtual universes inhabited by replicas of his 
ancestors?

God is not very far from us. Fortunately He kept the sense of humor. Beside the puppets whose 
main concern is to know if they are puppets, He places others whose main concern is to find food 
not to disappear from the simulation… Let's deflate the question as well: ‘simulated’ and ‘natural’ 
intelligences are not separated by any fundamental difference. We have seen that a real AI can 
only be built on its own organization. The intervention of a human parent in this process is both 
unavoidable and incidental. Unavoidable because the AI would not exist without it. Incidental 
because the intervention alone only causes the conditions of birth. In this sense, it is of the same 
order as biomolecules "discovering" replication: an essential step in the genesis of the human 
animal, and that the subsequent organization must respect (with the evolutions allowed by the 
feedback). A simulation that respects the principles of self-organization offers the same 
perspectives as a "natural" evolution. On the way ! Let's get past the Creator, slumped on his 
console, before He realizes it ...

Here we have conceived anguish exactly opposite to the preceding one: our AI surreptitiously 
acquiring and surpassing our consciousness.

* 
E.T.
Last short derivative: the possibility of intelligences elaborated elsewhere in the universe. The 
traditional way of approaching this hypothesis uses statistics based on cosmological constants. 
Downward reasoning: that life has appeared involves such a configuration of matter, which itself 
requires such particular physical laws. The scaffolding of these associations seems ultimately so 
exceptionnal that it is unlikely to have occurred elsewhere. Anthropocentrism. In fact, probabilistic 
speculations are extremely fragile. Many "models" of the cosmic ecosystem have been dismissed. 
It was thought that planets were rare around the stars; they are abundant. That habitable planets 



(at a favorable distance from their sun) were exceptional; they are many. That biological molecular 
chains are a terrestrial miracle; the work of Kauffman and Ross shows how it can be a 
spontaneous and ordinary evolution of common chemistry.

Our theory of Diversium shows things from a radically different angle. Self-organization is a kind of 
inextensible vegetation growing and transforming wherever it can. It tests all possible 
configurations and spreads as soon as its levels are subject to conflicts. Conflicts, the universe is 
not lacking. Cosmic events are incessant. They can be creators as destroyers; each time, self-
organization is unraveled and retreated in a way adapted to the new context; the most stable 
solutions are maintained. Cosmic evolution. If a cataclysm destroys an intelligence that need eons 
to develop, another advancing faster is likely to survive the next.

In this way of thinking, the spores of self-organization are scattered throughout the entire universe, 
like a quack grass. Life is everywhere tempted. In many final forms perhaps, but with elements all 
the more similar as we look down on their foundations. All will use the same atoms, the same 
molecules, unless inflation or something else has separated alternative universes where the 
particles would have assembled according to other laws. All will probably use carbon in the long 
molecular chains because it is the most relevant atom for this function. It is not the only one 
available. Some have imagined a life based on silica. However, silicon is abundant on Earth and 
has not been selected by self-organization; path less interesting in our local context. From the 
amino acids then the nucleic chains, the diversity of solutions explodes. The Earth itself hosts an 
extraordinary quantity. Species have adapted to the most extreme environments. The more one 
climbs the Diversium, the more the number of testable entities increases. Is their range so vast on 
other favorable planets, only transformed by local particularisms?

What does "favorable planet" mean? They are stars agitated by conflicts of all kinds. They are 
subject to molecular battles, assembly conflicts in complex chains, structural oppositions, 
competitions of species. There is the conjunction of cosmic rays, variable magnetic field, 
geothermal activity, sunshine cycles, and concentrations of chemical elements. In short, these are 
unstable environments in view of a multitude of criteria. The interior of a sun is stormy but not 
suitable; uniform reactions; it is a fusion plant that produces no complex molecules. A frozen spatial 
rock is too quiet; the only aggression it suffers is that of the solar wind; not enough to prompt 
molecules to change their organization. Insufficient conflict. Everything is different on a vast planet 
like Earth, subject to multiple order changes; field dreamed to test the solutions of self-
organization, to stack the levels until the consciousness experienced by the human being. Any 
other space rich in diverse conflicts inevitably produces the same stacking. This is a conclusion 
that we will justify in the next chapters: The more exuberant the conflict, the more self-organization 
is urged to rise to form stable entities.
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